HUMAN RIGHTS HANDBOOK FOR LOCAL AND REGIONAL AUTHORITIES VOL.1

FIGHTING AGAINST DISCRIMINATION



French edition: Manuel sur les droits de l'homme pour les élus locaux et régionaux. Vol.1

Reproduction of the texts in this publication is authorized provided that the full title of the source, namely the Council of Europe, is cited. If they are intended to be used for commercial purposes or translated into one of the non-official languages of the Council of Europe, please contact publishing@coe.int.

Printing and graphic design: OPTEMIS

Photos: Council of Europe – Shutterstock

Edition: February 2019

HUMAN RIGHTS HANDBOOK FOR LOCAL AND REGIONAL AUTHORITIES

VOL.1

FIGHTING AGAINST DISCRIMINATION All these contents are available on the following website which is regularly updated with initiatives developed by European local and regional authorities in the field of Human rights.



www.coe.int/congress-human-rights

For more information:

Council of Europe

Congress of Local and regional Authorities Monitoring Committee

Congress.monitoring@coe.int

Tel: +33 3 88 41 21 10

Contents

Gudrun MOSLER-TÖRNSTRÖM, President of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe	5
Harald BERGMANN, Congress Spokesperson on Human Rights	7
Foreword	9
WHY PUBLISH A HUMAN RIGHTS HANDBOOK?	13
Why engage with human rights?	14
How can you make use of the handbook on human rights?	15
What are human rights?	16
The role of local and regional authorities: what do human rights provisions mean for your city or region in practice?	17
How can you respond to local challenges with human rights?	19
Why is the issue of non-discrimination at the centre of human rights at local level?	21
REFUGEES - ASYLUM SEEKERS - MIGRANTS INTERNALLY DISPLACED PERSONS (IDPs)	25
PART I Definitions	26
PART II What are their rights?	31
PART III Challenges in practice	33
PART IV Responses	35
Facilitating integration into your community	35
Providing adequate housing	46
Enhancing integration in the labour market and economy	51
Protecting vulnerable groups (women, unaccompanied minors)	59
Providing better access to education	63
Countering hate speech and acts of violent extremism	68
PART V Recommendations	74
PART VI Reference texts and further reading	77
ROMA - TRAVELLERS	79
PART I Definitions	80
PART II What are their rights?	82
PART III Challenges in practice	85

PART IV Responses	88
Council of Europe support programmes for local authorities	88
Integration in local community life (including housing and political participation)	91
Integration and protection of Roma children	97
Access to education	102
Health service	106
Integration into the labour market	109
Fight against anti-gypsyism and awareness-raising of Roma culture/identity	111
PART V Recommendations	117
PART VI Reference texts and further reading	120
LGBTI	123
PART I Definitions	124
PART II What are their rights?	128
PART III Challenges in practice	130
PART IV Responses	132
Access to social rights and services (including employment, healthcare and housing)	132
Developments in local and regional legislation	136
Awareness-raising, education, visibility and mainstreaming in policy-making processes	139
Co-operation between authorities	146
Safety and security	148
PART V Recommendations	151
PART VI Reference texts and further reading	153
REFERENCES TO CITED INITIATIVES	155

Gudrun MOSLER-TÖRNSTRÖM President of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe (2016 - 2018)



Nobody questions any longer the role of local and regional authorities as important actors at the forefront of human rights protection.

I have been able to witness, through my experience as regional and European representative, the progress achieved in the field of promoting human rights in our municipalities and regions. As a member of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities since 2009, I remember how challenging it was for us, at the very beginning, to advocate human rights

protection as not solely a prerogative of national governments; to us, local and regional authorities must share responsibility for implementing human rights at the grass-roots level.

Today, as the first female President of the Congress, I am proud of the direction in which ideas have evolved owing to the commitment and tireless work of Congress members and our partners in the area of human rights. Congress members in their different functions as mayors, councillors and governors are responsible for a variety of public services such as education, health and housing which go hand in hand with human rights implementation.

The question now is how to better secure human rights while implementing the local policies that most closely affect the citizens in our communities.

Fulfilling this responsibility is in no way an easy task. We must comply with our human rights duties against the backdrop of an economic crisis, unprecedented migrant flows and the rise of extremism. Every day we face the competing interests of various social groups and we need to tackle conflicting situations in a non-discriminatory, transparent and inclusive manner, all the while observing human rights.

International human rights standards are constantly developing and new international treaties come into force covering new generations of human rights. This makes it crucial for all policy makers to keep up with the pace.

What do we, as local and regional representatives, need to know in order to respect human rights in our everyday activities? What opportunities do human rights open to us? What responsibilities do they entail? And what are the challenges we must face?

I felt that contributing to finding solutions to these issues is not only my duty as President of a Congress that brings together over 150 000 local and regional authorities in 47 European States, but also my passion as Vice-President of the Regional Parliament of Salzburg. Harald Bergmann, the Congress Spokesperson on Human Rights and Mayor of Middelburg (Netherlands), and I believe that solutions may be found through exploring a wide variety of successful examples of human rights promotion and protection at grass-roots level, implemented by various local authorities in the Council of Europe member States.

That is how the idea of this handbook was born.

In the course of its preparation we received precious support from the Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights, the European Agency for Fundamental Rights of the European Union and the Raoul Wallenberg Institute of Human Rights and Humanitarian Law. I extend my warmest thanks to them for their excellent work and co-operation.

We decided to make the right to non-discrimination the main focus of this handbook, dedicating it to specific groups of people who need our particular attention, such as refugees, asylum seekers, migrants and IDPs, Roma and Travellers and LGBTI people.

It is our firm conviction that solidarity should guide our policies at all levels of government in order to ensure stability and social progress in the whole of Europe. To achieve this goal, we encourage the local and regional representatives as well as the personnel of territorial administrations to make use of this handbook in their everyday work and in the interest of the welfare of their citizens and the strengthening of grassroots democracy.

Let's make today's challenges tomorrow's opportunities!

Juden Mosla Terrta

Harald BERGMANN Congress Spokesperson on Human Rights



As Spokesperson on Human Rights of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe, Mayor of the city of Middelburg in the Netherlands and, most importantly, as a citizen with a firm commitment to the fundamental values and rights upon which Europe was built, I am proud to present the Human Rights Handbook for Local and Regional Authorities.

Under the umbrella of the Congress Human Rights Action Plan 2016-2017, this Handbook is a hands-

on guide, prepared for local and regional decision-makers, which aims at raising awareness, presenting best practice examples and providing concrete guidance on how to shape a human rights approach in our municipalities and regions. The Congress is the only international body so far to develop such an instrument for the promotion of human rights at local and regional level.

After an introduction on the application of human rights in grassroots policies, the handbook analyses the challenges for local and regional authorities and presents best practices.

The focus of this edition of the handbook is on the right to non-discrimination, in particular, towards three target groups: refugees, asylum seekers, migrants and IDPs; Roma and Travellers and LGBTI people.

The choice of these focus groups was endorsed by the Monitoring Committee of the Congress, after extensive consultations with its members, when the Congress Human Rights Action Plan was discussed at one of its meetings in 2016. Since then, the work on this Handbook has been a regular item on the Committee's agenda, and the Committee will soon be invited to discuss the choice of themes for the next edition.

I would underline that this Handbook is not intended to be and will never be exhaustive, either with regard to the choice of themes, or with regard to examples of best practice. It has rather been designed as a work in progress, which will continue to develop, as it is enriched by new suggestions and experiences. The thematic analysis for these three groups is structured in six sections: a short definition of the respective group, a description of their rights, the challenges they face in practice, a collection of best practices implemented with success in European cities and regions, and finally, reference texts and further readings.

All in all, we have collected more than 65 practice examples from more than 23 countries, ranging from small villages to cross-border regions.

Under every practice example you will find the contact details of the responsible authority. We invite you to use the contact information and approach the authorities, give your feedback, exchange information and discuss possible future co-operation. After all, the practice examples are there to inspire and encourage you to draft your own human rights-based policies or adapt the examples presented here to your own local needs!

Finally, we also make reference to several local, national and international initiatives developed by organisations, associations and NGOs. This could also be a starting point for co-operation with your community.

We do not need to reinvent the wheel: initiatives and best practices already exist and all of us deal with issues containing human rights components on a day-today basis. This handbook shows that promoting a human rights perspective in our daily work does not necessarily mean more resources or legal and technical constraints. Instead, embracing the human rights component is a political opportunity to strengthen social cohesion and reinforce the effectiveness of our policies.

As a mayor I will certainly use this handbook in my work and I invite you to do the same.

FOREWORD

This handbook is the outcome of a collective discussion in the Expert Group on Human Rights at the Local Level, chaired by Congress Spokesperson Harald Bergmann, to which I had the opportunity to contribute as a scholar and expert.

The idea behind this work, which I have explored in my own research, is that cities and regions deliver human rights but can also help rethinking them by operating in close proximity with a variety of situations and challenges emerging within the space of the city and region. As such, cities and regions are not simply executors but rather, and increasingly, protagonists in the field of human rights.

If an increasing number of local and regional leaders are engaging with human rights, working in close co-operation with academics, experts and human rights institutions, is because they have understood that human rights can enhance their capacity to govern cities and regions towards building better cities and regions.

To help you achieve the same goal, this handbook explains what a human rights approach to government should look like: knowing your obligations as a public authority but also tackling issues and problems from a human rights perspective. A human rights approach should involve not only you but also those who work with and for you. I have had many conversations especially with city staff in the context of my research. Their ideas and stories have taught me how, by engaging with human rights in their routine interventions, they have been able not simply to secure human rights but also, and quite crucially, to use them to respond to a variety of needs raised by people.

This handbook focuses on three groups: refugees, asylum seekers, migrants and IDPs; Roma and Travellers; and LGBTI people. There was never a doubt within the Expert Group that these three groups have become the target of increasing hostility. Human rights oblige all of us to assume responsibility and take action. When hostility becomes pervasive, tensions are generated that compromise not only the rights of specific groups but also the quality of life of all the people who inhabit our cities and regions.

A well-functioning human rights approach is about involving members of these three groups in designing local action and policy towards meeting their needs. Councils and other participatory projects illustrated in this handbook can help achieve this goal. Associations that give voice to the members of these groups can provide plenty of information about concrete needs that have to be met in your city and region. You may think this is expensive but this handbook shows how practical solutions on issues such as the right to housing, or health, can be reached even with few resources provided that those who can and want to help are involved from the beginning.

At the same time, think about involving all your cities and regions in the conversation. If hostility exists, against these or any groups, it must be acknowledged as tackling it becomes part of the solution you can offer to any violation of human rights, towards building confidence and solidarity within your community. Human rights can provide a useful platform for this conversation because they are for everybody, not just for some, and they should be understood as such. We all need human rights and, at some point in our life, we may need them more because of our human vulnerabilities.

Like any good conversation, this conversation should also be premised on facts. The handbook introduces initiatives that challenge myths and stereotypes. If necessary, some of the examples reported in this handbook can be used to discuss the positive impact of human rights for the entire city and region. Human rights can help improve life in neighbourhoods, revitalise small towns, and sustain a positive and fair economic development, in a way that benefits all.

It has been a pleasure to work on this project with the other members of the Expert Group and I really hope that the handbook, while evolving through different editions, will help you build better cities and regions.

Dr Michele Grigolo, Lecturer in Sociology

Nottingham Trent University (Nottingham, United Kingdom)



Why Publish a Human rights handbook ?

WHY ENGAGE WITH HUMAN RIGHTS?

Human rights are universal. They concern us all, but you in particular. No matter whether you are an elected politician or member of an administration, or whether you work at the local or regional level. As representative of, or civil servant within, a public authority, you have a central role in guaranteeing the rights of your citizens. Human rights imply responsibilities, but above all, they bring opportunities. Understanding and integrating human rights in your daily work is not simply a means to comply with your legal obligations. On the contrary, embracing rights can mean more effective policies, more social cohesion. It necessarily leads to more content citizens, a more resilient and positive image of vour administration and can increase economic development, citizen participation and promote your political image.

Integrating human rights is not simply a good cause but a political opportunity

When exercising your competences, vou take actions and decisions that concern the daily life of your citizens and consequently the enjoyment of their basic rights. To put it simply, human rights concern the relationship between citizens and public authorities. Your level of governance is the one closest to citizens, the one that people interact with on an everyday basis. Your decisions affect them most directly, and you are at the level that best knows the problems they face and how to find lasting solutions in the interest of your citizens. At the same time, you are also accountable to your citizens and primarily responsible for safeguarding their rights. This responsibility is an undeniable fact. You are a human rights champion: whatever the degree of competences of your authority, you protect and promote your citizens' rights every day.

Embracing this responsibility and taking the opportunity to put the rights and interest of your citizens at the centre of your policies is what we call a human rights approach. In times of financial cuts, an increase in competences and new political challenges, such as the reception and integration of refugees, radicalisation or rural depopulation you may ask: But what about the costs of human rights? In fact, embracing human rights does not necessarily mean more financial costs. Often it is about rethinking, reassessing and adapting what you do and how you do it.

Understanding human rights and integrating them in your policy-making is not only a tool for improving the impact of existing politics but also for solving new problems — better, faster and importantly, less expensively. You do not have to reinvent the wheel but instead build on existing structures and policies. Exchange practices with vour colleagues or reach out to NGOs, associations or educational institutes in your city or region. They will support you with their expertise throughout the process! Be assured, that implementing probably rights is human less complicated and costly than you may think.

This handbook will show you why this is the case and how to proceed decisively.

A Human rights approach allows you to better solve current and prevent future problems. Acting now is always cheaper

...that today, countries have adhered to hundreds of human rights treaties around the

world:

Did you Know?

Some are universal treaties... e.g. the Int. Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (1966)

Some relate to groups that require specific protection... e.g. **Convention on the Right of the Child** (1989)

And some are limited to certain regions... e.g. European Convention on Human Rights (1950)

than responding to the consequences of problems, which will not only be financial but also political and social.

HOW CAN YOU MAKE USE OF THE HANDBOOK ON HUMAN RIGHTS?

The Handbook on Human Rights will allow you to understand human rights and their implications for your city or region, whether you are a local or regional decision maker or an administrative staff member. It will allow you to better understand the human rights aspects in your daily work and grasp how you can respond to challenges in a sustainable manner, all the while promoting the human rights of your citizens. After a section illustrating what human rights are and what they mean for you in practice, a comprehensive collection of best practices of local and regional authorities will show you how to take decisive action. Irrespective of whether you have already been active with human rights or not, and whatever the size or competences of your authority, this handbook builds upon a collection of projects, policies and initiatives on human rights, launched by your colleagues in different countries, and therewith provides you with practical guidance on how to respond to similar issues in your city or region.

This Handbook is a practical guide that will show you what a rightsbased approach is, what this means in practice, why it can be useful for you and how it can allow you to respond decisively to local challenges.

WHAT ARE HUMAN RIGHTS?

Human rights are inherent to all human beings, regardless of their legal status as non-citizens, refugees, migrants or foreign residents, regardless of whether they are women, men, children, elderly or have disabilities, regardless of their religion, ethnic background, political views or sexual orientation. We all have the same basic rights and freedoms protected by law – simply because we are humans. Those rights are **universal** and **egalitarian**, meaning they are applicable everywhere and are the same for everyone.

The concept of human rights is not idealist or vague, but represents clear-cut legal obligations that bind States and their organs, at all levels of governance.

After the atrocities of the Second World War, States decided to define existing human rights concepts through written legal norms, leading to the adoption of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights in 1948 and hundreds of international human rights treaties and declarations in the following decades.

An international human riahts system developed: States develop and ratify treaties laying down human rights and put in place international bodies that oversee their implementation, such as the United Nations or the Council of Europe. Once a State ratifies an international human rights treaty, meaning that it signs and implements it nationally, the human rights obligations therein have an effect as if they were national law. They are binding for the State - including all sub-national authorities - in relation to all people present in their territory.

Today, a wide spectrum of human rights is guaranteed by law in your country, deriving not only from international treaties, but also your constitution, national legislation and court decisions. Of course, those rights cover core provisions such as the prohibition of torture, freedom of expression or the right to non-discrimination, all commonly referred to as **civil and political rights**. At the same time, there are also **economic, social and cultural rights**, such as the right to adequate housing, education or health care. Those provisions can be found in different legal texts but in practice they are of equal importance and effect and they are all interdependent and interrelated.

THE ROLE OF LOCAL AND REGIONAL AUTHORITIES: WHAT DO HUMAN RIGHTS PROVISIONS MEAN FOR YOUR CITY OR REGION IN PRACTICE?

As citizens we have rights and obligations. We may have to pay taxes or complete military service but at the same time the State provides us with services, grants us security, and ensures our rights and freedoms. Those rights correspond to competences, which are increasingly delegated from the State to local and regional authorities that carry them out under the principle of self-governance.

Human rights are part of your competences and you translate international obligations into practice.

Only States ratify international human rights treaties but in practice human rights obligations mean shared responsibilities among all authorities. Whether you are a local or regional politician, civil servant or public actor whose action directly affects citizens, keep in mind the following:

Non-compliance is not only detrimental for the population, but can trigger national and international legal consequences.

So where are those human rights aspects in your daily work? Whatever the degree of self-governance in your country, your competences always correspond to human rights. Think about your competences, whether they are shared or autonomous and try to identify policy areas that include a human rights notion. General areas could include housing, health care, education, social care, security and public order, or urban planning – the list of topics that directly concern the human rights of all of your citizens is endless.

As a second step, let us look at **groups that require specific attention** as they may face discrimination in accessing their rights or because their rights are simply more likely to be violated: children, elderly people, national minorities, people with disabilities or migrants.

Children, people with disabilities, elderly people – at some points in our lives all of us are part of a group that requires specific attention. So do not think of minorities as "the others", but try to put yourself in their shoes instead!

Having identified some competences and groups let us now see what some international human rights obligations can translate to in practice:

The right to housing: providing access and maintaining proper places of living for all members of your community, irrespective of their background, ethnicity or nationality;

The right to education: ensuring that all citizens send their children to a school that corresponds to **national** standards;

The right to health: facilitating access to health institutions for all people in your city/town/region, even if they are undocumented, without residence or insurance. Human rights are the **same** everywhere but conditions under which those rights are ensured naturally differ.

Likewise, different contexts require different solutions. Looking at human rights responsibilities of local and ...that one human rights obligation can mean four different responsibilities

Did you Know?

RESPECT: Refrain from impeding human rights such as prohibiting religious communities from assembling peacefully.

PROTECT: Ensure that third parties do not infringe a right such as ensuring that children are not prevented by others from going to school.

FULFIL: Facilitate the enjoyment of rights and freedoms such as establishing ombudsmen or antidiscrimination agencies in your city.

ENGAGE: Reach out to your citizens when ensuring their rights e.g. organise roundtables, include your citizens' views and stress also their role in responding to human rights issues.

regional authorities, there can never be one best approach to respond to an issue and there is also not one universal threshold at which a right is fulfilled. You know best the needs of your citizens, existing challenges and the most efficient approaches solving them. A human rights-based approach means understanding the notion of human rights in your work and seeing the lasting impact that a rightssensitive policy will have, not only for the immediate beneficiaries but your population as a whole. Ensuring human rights does not have to mean costly policies, or reforms: organizing a one-day event, supporting a local association or simply standing up and making a clear statement to the press can have an immense impact.

HOW CAN YOU RESPOND TO LOCAL CHALLENGES WITH HUMAN RIGHTS?

You have assessed your context, considered the problem, stakeholders and the human rights component, so what comes next? How do you actually implement rights-based policies? Whatever groups or rights your intended activity, project or policy concerns, implementing responses is not always easy! Challenges in implementation depend of course on your local context. In any case, before proceeding keep the following operational challenges in mind and think in advance about how best to approach them.

Welcoming refugees - revitalizing the village

(Millevaches, Corrèze / France)

In late 2015, the Mayor of Millevaches decided to welcome 60 refugees in his village of 800 inhabitants. "It was not simply a humanitarian gesture but also a local development project" he argues. With the funds received for hosting the newcomers, four new jobs were created, a retirement home could be renovated - without a local tax raise of 10 % - and a primary school class was prevented from closing.

Convincing your administration

Even if human rights have never appeared on your agenda, you will surely already have implemented activities that concern human rights. Still, strengthening a rights-based approach may feel for many like entering "new territory". Your staff may lack expertise and experience; there may even be a resistance to take new approaches. Providing training, streamlining internal communication and exchanging practices with other cities or regional authorities can be crucial to overcoming problems.

Convincing the political level

The decision to proceed with human rights-tailored policies can of course also trigger major political resistance. Clearly, this relates above all to your electorate. Receiving refugees in your city, designating housing for Roma or organising a yearly gay pride event may not be welcomed by everyone. That is normal. Talking facts instead of prejudices and including your citizens in taking those decisions is crucial. Communicating the why and how of human rights policies, together with the long-term benefits of such measures is also important. At the same time, there may be resistance in your local or regional council concerning the necessary financial and technical support for your policies.

Finding solutions with the people concerned

There is a third problem area: how does one actually develop and effectively implement a human rights-related policy or project? With regard to all issues and in particular the question of how to actually "do human rights" **exchange of best practices** is key.

Throughout the many activities of the Congress, experience has shown that a three-step model is the most efficient way for integrating human rights at local and regional level. Assessing the local context, pertinent issues and identifying the human rights aspects involved; considering best practices; shaping new or adapting existing policies.

Your colleagues in different parts of Europe sometimes not only have to deal with the same (human rightsrelated) challenges, they also have to overcome the hurdles mentioned above when implementing solutions. There is not one universal recipe, but exchanging experience is very often the most effective and least costly way of dealing with new topics or approaches, such as human rights.

This Handbook on Human Rights will guide you in this endeavour.

WHY IS THE ISSUE OF NON-DISCRIMINATION AT THE CENTRE OF HUMAN RIGHTS AT LOCAL LEVEL?

rights-based means Α approach protecting the rights of all by integrating a "human rights view" in your daily work. The same rights for everyone means that whatever their race, ethnicity, sex, religion, political views or sexual orientation, all people in your city or region can enjoy the same rights, receive services in the same way and are not discriminated against, directly or in-directly. Discrimination happens, at individual or institutional level, directly or indirectly, but it is not always the result of bad intentions or inappropriate actions. In each community everybody is part of one group or another: a religious group, an ethnic group or a linguistic group. We may be newcomers or have a disability, be part of a national minority or simply need special assistance because of old age. In brief, being part of a group can make us more vulnerable, which makes it more difficult to access our rights.

This is diversity and a characteristic of all societies. Understanding differences and putting in place mechanisms that prevent unequal treatment is not only at the centre of human rights policy making, it is also the key to tackling many global challenges with – sometimes negative – local consequences. Radicalisation, racism, hate crimes and also problems with the reception and integration of refugees are too often the result of discrimination and social exclusion. Non-discrimination is a human right in itself; but the concept relates simultaneously to so many other topics and rights, particularly when looking at your day-to-day work at local level.

Therefore, the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe decided to dedicate the first edition of the Human Rights Manual to the theme of non-discrimination at local level. As a pan-European assembly, representing over 150 000 local and regional authorities in Europe, human rights have been part of a wide range of its activities for years, whether it is monitoring local and regional democracy, co-operation activities or election observation. The concerns raised in the Congress's daily interaction with local decision makers increasingly come back to human rights and the role of certain groups in the community. As a result of wide-ranging consultations, the Congress decided to focus in the first edition of the handbook on how to solve human rights-related challenges concerning refugees, asylum seekers, migrants and internally displaced persons; Roma and Travellers and LGBTI people.

How can you find adequate housing solutions for refugees in your community? How can you improve school attendance rates of Roma children? What rights do gay, lesbian and transgender people have and how should those rights be integrated into a city/town/region's activities? How can successfully living together and social cohesion be promoted by local and regional bodies? The chapters deal with the following three areas:

- explaining people's rights and what this means for you in practice;
- identifying key challenges relating to everybody's equal participation in community life;
- providing concrete examples of best practice.



Refugees Asylum seekers Migrants Internally displaced persons (IDPs)

PARTIN Definitions

The right to seek asylum, meaning the right to protection from prosecution, is a concept that has existed since ancient times and is now enshrined in many major human rights conventions¹. Refugees, asylum seekers, migrants and internally displaced persons are four categories that are often used interchangeably. One thing they all have in common is that they left their places of habitual residence; however, each of the four legal categories implies a different status and corresponding rights, which is important to understand before developing policies.

REFUGEES

A refugee is a person who has a wellfounded fear of being persecuted for reasons of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion, is outside the country of his nationality, and is unable to - or owing to fear - is unwilling to avail himself of the protection of that country. In other words, a person is referred to as a refugee from the moment he or she is granted the right to protection from prosecution by a third State (or in specific situations the UN High Commissioner for Refugees).

ASYLUM SEEKERS

Asylum seekers have applied for protection as refugees in a particular State but are yet waiting to receive a determination of their status. States have put into place different systems and procedures to determine whether an individual qualifies as a refugee. Under certain situations, a person that does not receive refugee status may nevertheless be granted the right to stay in that State, if he or she faces a real risk of suffering serious harm upon return to the country of origin. This specific form of protection is called subsidiary protection.

MIGRANTS

A migrant is any person who is moving or has moved across an international border or within a State away from his/her habitual place of residence, regardless of that person's legal status, whether the movement is voluntary or involuntary, what the causes for the movement are or what the length of stay is. Migrants can be **regular**, meaning that they have obtained the necessary authorisation to enter the country of destination. If they do not fall under this category, we speak of **undocumented migrants**. **Irrespective of whether they are regular or undocumented, migrants have the same basic human rights as all other individuals in your territory.**

S FAKE NEWS

Migrants steal jobs and undermine the welfare State.

Section 64 Section 64

Research shows that most migrants do jobs that local populations shun or lack the skills for. Furthermore, the proven reality is that migration brings benefits, fuelling growth, innovation and entrepreneurship in both

the countries people come from and in those they move to, if managed smartly. Migrants and refugees contribute to the economy both as employees and as entrepreneurs, creating new firms and businesses. Migrant and refugee integration into labour markets and societies can be expensive at first but it is an investment with a high return. Moreover, migrants contribute to their home countries through money sent back home: these remittances help foster growth, develop communities and increase access to schooling and health care. Migrants act as bridges between two places, transferring knowledge and skills, all of which can contribute to their home communities.^{III}



Irregular migration is a criminal act.

Section 64 Section 64

International law has clearly established the principle that foreign nationals whose only offence is the violation of provisions relating to migration should not be treated as criminals or

potential criminals by host States. The irregular entry and stay of an alien should in principle be an administrative offence, and not a criminal one. Irregular migrants are in no sense offenders and they enjoy certain rights under international law, which need to be respected, such as the right to basic health care and education, the right to protection against arbitrary detention, as well as their right not to be sent to countries where they risk ill-treatment and torture.

INTERNALLY DISPLACED PERSONS (IDPs)

According to the United Nations Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement, IDPs are persons or groups of persons who have been forced or obliged to flee or to leave their homes or places of habitual residence, in particular as a result of, or in order to avoid, the effects of armed conflict, situations of generalised violence, violations of human rights or natural or human-made disasters, and who have not crossed an internationally recognised State border. Although this very recent definition does not provide legal status to IDPs, it reveals two key

elements: the involuntary character of displacement and that it takes place within national borders. The latter one is what makes IDPs and refugees fundamentally different in terms of both their status and rights.

For further information on IDPs, you can watch this short video produced by the UNHCR and available at the following link: https://bit.ly/2wXNB6n

S FAKE NEWS

IDPs are parasites who abuse humanitarian aid.

Section 2017

According to the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre, there are currently about 40 million people in internal displacement, including 5 million in Europe: that is twice as many as 20 years ago and twice as many as

there are refugees in the world today. IDPs are fleeing their homes for many reasons, mostly because of armed conflicts, persecutions and/or generalised violence, but this choice is never free.

So what keeps them from finding safety abroad? Some IDPs may want to stay close to their homes hoping that the situation will get better; some others simply do not have enough money or the physical capacity to undertake a dangerous journey. Moreover, when they manage to flee a war zone, IDPs face similar challenges as refugees: many of them lose property, jobs, family or friends and any source of income. Overall, studies show that IDPs tend to be among the poorest people in their countries: not only for the obvious reasons listed above, but also because they are frequently marginalised by their own governments which deny them their basic rights and needs. In that sense, camps, settlements and humanitarian aid – when it is received – offer some precious resources that IDPs depend on because of the total absence of alternative at the moment. But in many cases, IDPs, trapped in war zones, cannot be reached by humanitarian organisations, and thus cannot benefit from any humanitarian aid. Although humanitarian aid is not a sustainable solution, it is still a way to lighten the suffering of those in urgent need. A durable solution to internal displacement can be achieved through sustainable local integration since it improves the IDPs' conditions: by granting them economic, social and political rights, local authorities can empower people brutally marginalised by violence and forced poverty. In the end, both locals and IDPs will benefit from these inclusive measures.

UNDERSTAND THE FOUR CATEGORIES BUT DO NOT THINK IN TERMS OF BOXES!

Different legal categories may exist, but in reality the reasons to leave a country for many people arriving in Europe are mixed. Persecution, general violence, economic and social misery all go hand in hand and make people leave their country of origin. We call this phenomenon mixed migration. Migration is a phenomenon inherent to mankind and an integral part of European history. Today we can be part of the receiving community; tomorrow we can be forced to leave a place we call home. Nobody flees from his home country voluntarily.



Every refugee is a migrant but not every migrant is a refugee! Understanding the different categories and making appropriate use of them in your public discourse is a fundamental first step in shaping policies.

PARTINg What are their rights?

No matter whether a person falls into the category of refugee, asylum seeker, migrant, or internally displaced person, they are all part of a vulnerable group, as accessing their basic rights is in reality more difficult. Why? A new language, culture and customs, not knowing about their rights or a lack of documents render them more vulnerable to exploitation and abuse. Whereas the scope of rights granted to newcomers differs in detail from one Council of Europe State to another, we should nevertheless identify some of the most important minimum standards concerning migrants, whether undocumented or not, asylum seekers, refugees and internally displaced persons.

MIGRANTS

From the outset, all foreigners irrespective their status - obtain the same set of basic human rights, as all citizens. It is not a person's status but their **presence** in the territory and therewith the jurisdiction of your State, being bound itself to international human rights standards, that entitles them to the protection of all rights enshrined therein. In addition to the most fundamental human rights and freedoms, such as the right to life; protection from torture, inhumane or degrading treatment; the prohibition of slavery and forced labour, freedom of expression and assembly; the right to demand asylum or respect for private and family life - migrants should also have access to social and economic rights linked to life and dignity, such as the right to adequate housing and shelter; the right to health, social and medical assistance: right to social protection; the where it is necessary to ease poverty preserve dignity, particularly and for migrant children, the right to primary and secondary education; and employment rights, such as fair wages and working conditions. The right to non-discrimination is obviously particularly important: the specific status of migrants does not justify any discrimination on grounds of race,

colour, national or social origin, sex, sexual orientation, language, religion,

political or other opinion or any other status.

REFUGEES AND ASYLUM SEEKERS

In addition to those rights, refugees and Asylum seekers are entitled to further protection. Refugees have the right to safe asylum, which means that they may not be forcibly returned to a country where they face danger (prohibition of refoulement). Generally, they should at least receive the same rights and basic assistance as any other foreigner who is a legal resident, including the right to wage-earning employment, access to property or freedom of movement within the State of destination.

INTERNALLY DISPLACED PERSONS (IDPS)

Whilst refugees are formally protected by international law if they seek safety in another country, IDPs are not for they have no clearly defined legal status. Instead, they have to rely on their own governments. However, in many cases, governments are not capable of providing any kind of protection or are unwilling to do so. That makes IDPs particularly vulnerable. The Council of Europe Recommendation Rec(2006)6 of the Committee of Ministers to member States on internally displaced persons provides guiding principles on internal displacement to the Council of Europe member States. In addition to this recommendation there are other, binding, tools of legal protection such as the European Convention on Human Rights. These instruments set out the rights of IDPs and the obligations of governments, and other authorities concerned, with regard to internally displaced persons. According to these texts IDPs shall enjoy their rights as citizens of their countries but above all as human beings. They have the right to seek safety in another part of their country, to leave their country, to seek asylum in another country, the right to recognition everywhere as a person before the law, the right to healthcare, to education, to employment, to security, to liberty of movement, and the right to be protected against forcible return to, or resettlement in, any place where their life, safety, liberty and/or health would be at risk. In short, authorities have the primary duty and responsibility to provide protection and humanitarian assistance to internally displaced persons within their jurisdiction, and IDPs have the right to request and receive protection and assistance from these authorities...

PARTING Challenges in practice

An influx of newcomers to your city or region can imply new challenges that require new responses, both in the interests of your citizens and the arriving population. The degree of new challenges and need for action obviously depends on your local context, existing infrastructure, policies and various other factors. Still one thing is clear: ensuring a successful integration that can be of lasting benefit for your area is only possible through understanding and embracing newcomers' rights when developing policies. As a pan-European assembly, representing over 150 000 local and regional authorities in Europe, the Congress has identified a set of challenges relating to the reception of refugees, asylum seekers and migrants that have been repeatedly addressed by local and regional decision makers in the framework of the Congress's activities.

An obvious first issue is the effective integration into local community life. Ensuring social cohesion is not easy, as newcomers often do not speak the local language, are not acquainted with the local culture or customs or lack political participation and understanding of national procedures. At the same time, an influx of new people can be challenging for the resident population and can generate misunderstandings and prejudices. Furthermore, providing adequate housing and access to wageearning employment constitute further issues that local and regional authorities have to respond to at an early stage. Safeguarding the rights of vulnerable people, including women, people with disabilities and unaccompanied minors also requires specific attention, as does providing access to education. Moreover, refugees, asylum seekers and migrants are particularly vulnerable to discrimination, hate speech or acts of violence. Unease or hesitation to accept among the resident population in regard to newcomers is normal. However. this requires political action to prevent violence, promote intercultural understanding and ensure social cohesion.

Protecting the rights of newcomers is not an end in itself! It is fundamental for ensuring integration and social cohesion and thereby the well-being of your community as a whole.



There is never one perfect solution, but there are many inspiring practices, allowing you to develop your own responses to the diverse challenges your city or region may face with the reception and integration of newcomers. The following collection of practices is meant to inspire you to take action, by integrating or replicating approaches or strategies, in a way that best suits your context.

PARTING Responses

-F

Facilitating integration into your community

Integration is a multi-layered process. Understanding the language, culture or local administration but also facilitating direct encounters and exchanges among new and resident populations, creating means of participation for newcomers in the community or simply helping in completing the day-to-day tasks in a new environment are all fundamental for enabling successful coexistence. This section brings together several inspiring initiatives that contribute(d) to a better integration of newcomers at local and regional level, often spanning different sectors and thematic areas.

Migrant Integration Councils, Chios, GREECE

Population : 51 930^{*v*}

In light of a high influx of migrants and lack of integration into community life, the municipality of Chios (Greece) set up Migrant Integration Councils that contributed to better involvement of newcomers in the area and a more positive perception of migrants among the resident population.

During the last few years, Chios has experienced an extremely high influx of refugees, coinciding with an economic downturn and a change in perception among the population towards realising that migrants would stay on the island longer than expected. With the objective of improving economic and social integration, the municipality of Chios aimed at influencing public opinion positively towards the migrants arriving on the island. Within the framework of the local government reform ("Kallikratis" Programme) launched in 2010, Migrant Integration Councils (MICs) were established in 325 Greek municipalities. MICs are entrusted with a consultative role on issues regarding migrant integration into local communities. They include elected municipal counsellors, representatives

of migrant communities in each municipality and representatives of related nongovernmental organisations. As a preliminary outcome the initiative contributed to a better perception of migrants among the local population, enhanced political participation of newcomers and improved cohesion between both groups.

> Emmanouil Vournous, Mayor of Chios
> George Karamanis, Vice-Mayor of Chios
> Telephone: (+30) 6940459969 (+30)2271350800
> E-mail: karamanisgeorge@yahoo.co.uk
> Website: http://www.chioscity.gr/

SPRAR facility in Satriano, Calabria region, ITALY

Commune: 3 341; town: approximately 1 000

Addressing the problem of informal settlements, the small town of Satriano renovated a historic building to host refugees and supported a local cooperative staffed almost exclusively by former migrants, in an effort to integrate refugees, reverse decades of decline of its population and bring growth back to the town.

Satriano, a town whose population has shrunk by 75% since the 1960s, receives €35 per day from the Ministry of Home Affairs per refugee that is hosted in the town. The local cooperative Mediazione Globale, which is staffed almost exclusively by former migrants who have obtained Italian citizenship, manages the welcomeproject for newcomers on behalf of the municipality. Mediazione Globale helps refugees to buy food, find housing, study Italian and deal 66

"Thank God they brought us these people", said Luigi Marotti, the village's 68year- old sacristan, a layman charged with caring for the local Roman Catholic church. "Satriano was dead. Thanks to them it's alive again. The village can start growing."

with the day-to-day challenges they face in their new environment. Through the initiative some of the refugees find work with the municipality and others have received work grants from the municipality, all of which support both the integration of refugees into the community and the development of local private enterprise. Most of the refugees live in a historic building called the Palazzo Condò, renovated with European Union funds. The basement of the building 66

"We aim to get this process of integration even better (...) we want to make the asylum seekers really feel like citizens of Satriano and part of the local community."

> Michele Drosi, Mayor of Satriano

hosts a daytime centre for elderly residents. It was a deliberate choice to have the refugees and seniors share the same building, intended to enhance integration. Some of that has been happening organically already. Satriano hopes to grow its programme by renovating some of the empty houses in town into new shelters to host even more asylum seekers. The houses would be used either on a temporary basis for people

passing through, or perhaps be rented out directly to those who choose to stay. The results of Satriano's efforts are small-scale, but the inclusive approach serves as a model for cities and towns across Europe^{*IV*}.

☑ Michele Drosi, Mayor of Satriano Telephone: (+39) 0967543810 Fax: (+39) 0967543300 Via Marconi, 5 − 88060 Satriano - ITALY

Network

Protection System for Refugees and Asylum Seekers

Satriano, together with many other Italian cities, towns and villages is part of **SPRAR**^V, a network of secondary reception facilities, to which asylum seekers are transferred once they have made their asylum applications in Italy. SPRAR was created by National Law No. 189/2002 and is being implemented by local institutions which undertake an individually designed "integrated reception", aimed at bringing together SPRAR's guidelines and standards with the characteristics and specific factors affecting the local area and the needs of each individual asylum seeker/group/family, in order to achieve socio-economic inclusion. The minimum capacity of the centres is 15 people. Big cities such as Milan, Turin and Rome have SPRAR centres which can each cater for several hundred people.

As of 2 February 2017, 640 projects (501 ordinary, 95 for unaccompanied minors, 44 for people with mental - or other disabilities) were allocated - to 546 local project holders (482 municipalities, 21 provinces, 14 communes, 4 mountain communities) and around 25 838 places were financed (23 239 ordinary, 2 007 for unaccompanied minors, 592 for people with mental or other disabilities). Functioning as an example of a co-ordinated approach between the national and local level, the advantages for towns and cities opening a SPRAR facility include, amongst other things, funds and technical assistance from the State. As a preliminary outcome, SPRAR facilities contribute to assisting all asylum seekers to better integrate into society. Municipalities that choose to welcome asylum seekers and refugees in the framework of SPRAR are more likely to take "ownership" of the project, provide good quality services and enhance lasting integration at the local level.

Marina Bozzoni, Contact person for SPRAR facility Telephone: (+39) 3494462616; (+39) 0967543644 SPRAR Condò Satriano / Cooperativa Mediazione Globale

"Worthy Work" for the employment of IDPs, Kharkiv Oblast, UKRAINE

******* Population : 2 690 755

IDPs are not a humanitarian burden, but a potential for the development of the region. The pilot project "Worthy Work" for the employment of IDPs is being successfully implemented with the support of the Kharkiv oblast authorities.

Families who lost all their possessions and were placed in host communities can show the story of success and rebuild their life from scratch. The "Worthy Work" project is supported by the Ukrainian Social Investment Fund and the Kharkiv Professional Development Foundation. It aims 66

"We have help IDPs to long-term integration and adaptation to new living conditions in host communities, and a successful regional policy is a key factor in this process. Better future for IDPs in Kharkiv oblast is a challenge and a matter of honour."

Yuliya SVITLYCHNA

to improve professional skills of IDPs for finding employment or starting their own business. The project is being implemented in six cities of the Kharkiv oblast (Zolochiv, Dergachi, Lozova, Krasnograd, Izyum, Bogodukhiv) with the assistance of the regional employment service. Host communities have organised a number of training modules for those who want to get employed and those who wish to organise their own business. Participants are trained in self-presentation skills and get acquainted with the methodology of effective job search. As a result of training, at least 24 participants would receive a grant for advanced training or retraining. Among the areas of study: "Beauty Industry", "Internet Marketing", etc.

As from 2016, IDPs and people who have the status of participants in hostilities, have received financial support of 40% of the estimated cost of housing, financed from the regional budget, within the framework of the Kharkiv Regional Programme of providing support for the construction and acquisition of housing in the Kharkiv oblast for 2016-2018. Some 97 families have already become owners of apartments and 50 more apartments will find new families in 2018.

✓ Yuliya Svitlychna, Governor, Councillor Kharkiv Regional Council Telephone: (+38) 0577003235 Email: svit_yuliya@ukr.net Postal address: 64 Sums'ka str 61002 – KHARKIV, UKRAINE

Syrian refugee help desks in the districts of Şişli and Sultanbeyli, Istanbul, TURKEY^{VI}

😤 Şişli: 318 217; Sultanbeyli: 302 388

With an estimated 90% of Syrians in Turkey living outside camps in urban or rural areas^{VIII}, many of Istanbul's locally elected belediyes (municipalities) provide Syrian refugees with support-centres, which employ Arabic speaking sociologists, psychologists and skills and needs assessors, with the aim of enhancing general socio-economic and political integration and providing support in asylum questions.

Within the Şişli belediye's social services department the Göç Yardim Masası ve Merkezi (Migrant Help Desk and Centre) opened in October 2015. It employs sociologists, social workers, and psychologists who work not only with Syrians but also with other vulnerable refugee and migrant groups in the area. In addition to its own migrant centre, the Şişli belediye collaborates with a number of other NGOs, such as the Refugee Rights Centre, Human Resource and Development

Foundation (IKGV) and the Turkey Family Health and Planning Foundation to provide information services and workshops on legal rights and women's health to Syrians. The Şişli belediye also co-ordinates its work with the Social Market Foundation, a volunteer-led NGO that provides donated food, clothing and household goods to people in need of help. In order to receive supplies from the foundation, Syrians need to supply a registration card, indicating a legal presence in Turkey. The Sultanbeyli belediye^{VIII} has a Refugee Co-ordination Centre with full-time employees, including some Syrians that have already received work permits. After registering with the security directorate (emniyet), Syrians go to the centre, where the General Directorate of Migration Management (GDMM) provides a registration number alongside a specific belediye-issued ID number. The centre provides a range of services to Syrians, including informing them of their rights and providing basic needs assessments.

🖂 Sultanbeyli belediye

Abdurrahmangazi Mahallesi Belediye Caddesi No. 4 Telephone: (+90) 216 564 13 00 Şişli belediye: Telephone: (+90) 216 444 15 68

Logistics Centre: streamlining the supply of goods in the Attica Region, GREECE

Population : 3 828 434

Addressing the need to regionally co-ordinate civic action and the process of collection, storage and supply of donated goods for refugees, the Logistics Centre in Attica provides official lists of supplies needed and publishes guidelines for citizens and municipalities so as to optimise the donation process and protect refugees from fraud.

This centre is the first one in Greece to offer support services that ensure that goods are received and collected properly, in order to protect refugees from fraud and coordinate the solidarity effort of the population. In particular, the centre co-ordinates and manages the storage and supply of goods to the refugee accommodation facilities in the entire region, by creating official lists of all the supplies needed and by publishing guidelines both for individuals and municipalities, informing them about special opening hours of the centre for large or heavy donations and laying down a set of rules to make the donation process as efficient as possible. The list of the supplies needed includes clothing/shoes, food, consumable goods (such as single-use plates and disposable food packaging), items of personal hygiene, travel items (sleeping bags, backpacks, and tents), and cleaning supplies. Every individual that donates goods like this will receive a receipt that can be submitted to the tax office.

Such centralised and regionally co-ordinated initiatives are of great importance compared to single, fragmented actions, both in the interests of donors and recipients. Further, as a result of the work of this centre, the regional accommodation facilities also operate more efficiently. This is due to the fact that their needs are best met when donations and civic actions are centrally co-ordinated. By donating only the goods included in the above-mentioned lists, the sorting of the donations is made easier; "useless" items do not take up space in the accommodation centres and ultimately, a waste of resources is prevented.

Centre for management Storage and supply of goods to refugee accommodation centres Miltos Efstathiadis, centre manager Telephone: (+30)2104819001 Fax: (+30) 2104819002 Email: centre@patt.gov.gr Website: http://bit.ly/20IANgW

Online map of local Italian language courses, Milan, ITALY Population : 1 368 590

In view of the difficulties for people from overseas in navigating through the numerous offers of language courses, the city of Milan has set up a website providing information on available Italian courses, thus facilitating the process of finding a course and learning the local language, which is one of the cornerstones for a successful integration.

Proper proficiency in the local language is indispensable for the effective social inclusion of newcomers. However, finding the right courses and all the necessary information before learning the language and getting to know the city can be challenging. To facilitate this process for foreigners arriving in Milan, the city has set up a very handy website, available in different languages, to help migrants understand more about the many Italian language courses on offer by clearly presenting all available courses for foreigners. The website www.milano. italianostranieri.org includes an online map of courses, which Italian language schools can fill with their offers. The schools can also upload their own materials,

videos and photographs of their activities inside their profiles. This way foreign residents can find the most suitable course adapted to their personal needs. Users can select a language course from among those organised by different providers, such as civil society organisations, who often offer courses and practice-workshops free of charge, and commercial companies, based on a set of variables: costs, timetable of the courses, language level and the type of certificate to be awarded.

This initiative has been supported by the City Council of Milan through its project "Integration access and its management at local level", financed by the Ministry of Labour and Social Policies – General Directorate for Immigration and Integration Policies.

> Milano Italianostranieri Telephone: (+39) 288448246 E-mail:info@italianostranieri.org Website: http://bit.ly/2oJqHw1

Easy-access French courses^{IX}, Lausanne, SWITZERLAND Population : 135 629

In order to simplify the process of learning the local language, the Bureau lausannois pour l'intégration des immigrés (BLI) organises easy-access French summer courses, which people can attend without registering beforehand and irrespective of their origin or social status.

Since 2010, for the duration of a month and a half in the summer, the Municipal Integration Office of Lausanne has been offering French language courses at a beach on the edge of the Lake of Geneva. From Monday to Friday, from 6 to 7:30 p.m., without registration, participants are introduced to the French language in a relaxed atmosphere. The courses are designed to facilitate everyday life: shopping, presenting oneself, asking for directions etc., and are aimed at promoting the participation of refugees, asylum seekers and migrants in community life.

The particular importance of this practice lies within the often-overlooked fact that, despite the numerous language courses often available in cities and the willingness of newcomers to participate in them, the requirements of enrolling in advance or having a social status often decrease actual participation rates. The practice has proved to be a success and for the past seven years courses have been offered every summer.

Bureau lausannois pour les immigrés Secrétariat général SCS Place de la Riponne 10, Case postale 5032 1002 Lausanne Telephone: (+41)213157245 Email: bli@lausanne.ch; Website: http://bit.ly/2G1AW5Q

Booklet for the local population: "Dare to face your prejudices", Boden, SWEDEN

Population : 18 705

The municipality of Boden has published a booklet entitled "Dare to face your prejudices" which is continuously distributed among the local population. With this publication the city aims to raise the awareness among people in Boden as to the reasons for immigration, the situation for immigrants and the benefits of integrating them into the local community.

The municipality of Boden asked the Swedish central Statistics Bureau to conduct a survey on the issue of immigration. Some 191 people in SFIs – Swedish language learning centres for immigrants – participated in the survey. The results were published in the booklet and were demonstrated as local reality-based facts on the history and reasons for immigration in the 21st century, on the education and housing situation of immigrants, and on the importance of immigrants as a "prerequisite for the future of Boden". In the publication, the city stresses the need for immigration to Boden in order for the city to maintain economic growth. In view of the labour shortage in Sweden, immigrants can greatly contribute to economic development and the creation of new jobs and therefore minimise structural unemployment. According to the integration co-ordinator, the booklet has been very well received by the citizens of Boden and facilitated encounters between newcomers and the resident population.

> Bodens kommun Stadshuset Kyrkgatan 24, 961 86 BODEN Telephone: + (46) 92162000 Website: http://www.boden.se/ "Dare to face your prejudices" (Våga möta dina fördomar)

An online tool for better orientation and access to services in Vienna, AUSTRIA

Population : 1 741 246

Information on services for refugees is often not easily accessible nor transparent for those in need. New Here a multilingual and digital interactive map connects refugees to existing services and functions as a central and easy accessible information source. New Here was created by a group of volunteers with the support of the City of Vienna.

Once newcomers arrive in a city they often face the same questions: How can they enrol in language courses? Where can they get legal aid? Which doctor speaks my language? Independence and orientation are indispensable for integration. New Here allows its users to orient themselves in a new town or city independently. They can find information in their own language and via simple pictograms about their asylum procedure, language courses or how to join a football team, among hundreds of other possibilities. It is not only a practical tool but also promotes empowerment, allowing refugees to independently settle into a new place. New Here will also increase the resilience and sustainability of civil society, taking over information dissemination work which NGOs have shouldered in recent years, allowing them to refocus on core tasks.

> ☑ Kate Thompson, President of New Here Leonard Cuscoleca, Cashier of New Here E-mail: kate@newhere.org Website: http://www.newhere.at

Multisectoral integration policy in Gdańsk, POLAND

254 Population : 463

With the "Gdańsk model of integration"[×] the city of Gdańsk became the first Polish city to implement a cross-sectoral policy with a proactive approach to refugee integration.

The "Gdańsk Model" of integration, which was developed by the municipality of Gdańsk as a proactive approach to the integration of migrants is a multisectoral policy developed by the city administration and approved by the city council in June 2016. More than 150 people from 70 different organisations (public institutions, companies, associations, journalists, etc.) work together to implement various actions, focusing on, among other things, housing, training, access to employment, education and language courses. The project is supported by

the European Union and the Funds for Asylum, Migration and Integration. The municipality also launched the "Council of Immigrants", made up of 13 advisers who regularly share their remarks and consult the mayor on issues concerning asylum seekers, refugees and migrants. Currently, the Gdańsk Model is in its implementation phase.

Various services have been made available to beneficiaries and an association has been selected to co-ordinate the actions and to provide support to migrants, including thematic conferences and workshops, for example, the city developed the "Become a mentor for a refugee" programme and organised round-table conferences for citizens on the topic of migration and integration.

Gdańsk is an active member of the "EUROCITIES" network, particularly in the Working Group on Migration and Integration, and received support for the implementation of its strategies from network partners. A delegation from the city visited Oslo and Bremen to learn more about the different approaches in those cities and transferred practices into Gdańsk's local context.

City of Gdańsk

ul. Nowe Ogrody 8/12 80-803 Gdańsk Telephone: (+58) 323 63 14 Fax: (+58) 302 01 34 E-mail: prezydent@gdansk.gda.pl

Network EUROCITIES: a network of major European cities

An initiative of the European cities network EUROCITIES (www. eurocities.eu), the CITIES-GroW (integration of migrants through economic activity in cities) project will provide practical advice to municipal leaders and decision makers in Europe on how best to address migrant integration challenges and develop effective integration strategies.

The project will last 24 months and started on 1 February 2017. A successor of the ImpleMentoring project, CITIES-GroW will be co-ordinated by EUROCITIES with the support of the Migration Policy Group, Migration Work-CIC and the Migration Policy Institute, and will involve 16 European cities: Athens, Barcelona, Birmingham, Brighton and Hove, Dresden, Gdańsk, Ghent, Helsinki, Lisbon, Munich, Nantes, Nicosia, Riga, Rotterdam, Tampere, and Utrecht. Participating cities are paired up (mentors/ implementers) to ensure transferability

Refugees, Migrants ...

of results and long-term policy and practice impact. The mentoring schemes will aim to: match buyers and suppliers by facilitating access to public and private contracts for immigrant entrepreneurs; engage with businesses, local job agencies and local educational institutions to promote job skills matches for the employment of young people from a migrant background; provide services to help migrant entrepreneurs; and implement anti-discrimination strategies in local job markets.

Q Further information

http://www.eurocities.eu/eurocities/projects/CITIES-GroW&tpl=home

Providing adequate housing

Adequate housing is fundamental for newcomers to feel at home and integrate in the host society. At the same time, providing accommodation to refugees, asylum seekers and migrants can give rise to a lot of controversy in affected neighborhoods and opposition or suspicion among locals. With limited resources often accompanying sudden influxes of new arrivals, finding permanent housing solutions can be challenging for towns and cities and often requires innovative initiatives. Providing dignified housing solutions corresponds not only to a core human right but is also key to preventing conflicts and fostering integration in the host society.

Decentralised housing in private apartments in Dresden, GERMANY

Population : 543 825

The city of Dresden co-operated with Vonovia, one of Germany's largest housing associations, and with 132 private owners, in order to house asylum seekers in private apartments, instead of impersonal accommodation centres. With this initiative Dresden managed to house more asylum seekers than any other major city in Germany.^{XI}

In the context of this initiative, 3 404 (61 per cent) of 5 461 refugees are currently accommodated in decentralised apartments. A total of 507 of those apartments are provided by Vonovia and 132 by private owners. When renting an apartment for an asylum seeker, the city looks for rental offers for appartments that could not be rented for a period of six months. This practice is of benefit both to the city and to the housed families: the opportunity to reside in a private apartment allows people to keep their own habits, prepare their own meals and have a sense of

home, while reducing the feelings of displacement commonly experienced in alien environments. At the same time, renting apartments from housing associations or private owners is a much less expensive accommodation strategy for the municipality than opening and running an accommodation centre. Difficulties that have been reported only concern complaints by neighbours, for example with regard to waste separation or disturbances of the peace.

> ☑ Dirk Hilbert, Mayor of the city of Dresden Dr. Külz-Ring 19 01067 Dresden, Germany Telephone: (+49) 351-4882000 E-mail: oberbuergermeister@dresden.de

Network EUROPEAN NETWORK OF CITIES OF SOLIDARITY

This housing initiative is part of Dresden's efforts as a member of the "European Network of Cities of Solidarity" (Réseau européen des villes solidaires), which is linked to a recommendation made by the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities at its 29th session. This recommendation responded to an appeal launched on 3 October 2015 by the municipalities of Strasbourg, Catania and Rovereto.^{XII} The first concrete outcome of the "European Network of Cities of Solidarity" initiative was a vade-mecum.^{XIII} Its purpose was to list the good practices relating to public policies on the reception and integration of refugees that are being implemented at local level.^{XIV}

Council of Europe and Intercultural Cities Programme (ICC)

The Intercultural cities (ICC) is a Council of Europe programme that assists local authorities in designing policies based on the application of a novel diversity management model called intercultural integration. This policy model relies on the notion of "diversity advantage" – treating migrants as a resource for local economic, social and cultural development, and not only as vulnerable groups in need of support and services. The Intercultural cities programme offers a comprehensive methodology and a range of analytical and assessment tools, including the Intercultural cities INDEX.int

Inclusion and Anti-discrimination programs - Council of Europe - DGII - Democracy intercultural.cities@coe.int - www.coe.int/interculturalcities

Renovation of abandoned houses for migrants, Riace^{XV} ITALY

Population : 2 800

The former "ghost town" of Riace managed to revitalise the local economy and community while solving the problem of derelict housing by offering abandoned houses to immigrant families, accompanied by professional training for refugees and the development of a local currency to be used by refugees.

Fifteen years ago, the medieval hilltop village of Riace on Italy's south coast was almost a ghost town. Houses were derelict and the local school was near to closing. The village was in danger of becoming extinct as residents disappeared to northern Italy, and abroad, for jobs during the economic boom. Since then, Riace has seen a change in its destiny, by openly welcoming a controlled number of migrants, who live and work in the community. About 450 migrants, drawn from more than 20 countries beyond Europe, are living in Riace, amounting to about a fifth of the village's population.

This transformation was instigated by the mayor, Domenico Lucano, who in 1998 founded the association "città futura" (city of the future), which was funded by the Italian government and local funds to offer refugees abandoned apartments and training, such as ateliers in which they could learn artisanal techniques. This has helped to rebuild both the town's population and economy. Further, the Riace model is refined with the issuance of a local currency that benefits the local economic activity. The multiculturalism, the variety of skills and personal stories which people have brought to Riace has given the town a new lease of life. In 2016 mayor Lucano was named by Fortune magazine as one of the world's 50 greatest leaders.

Domenico Lucano, Mayor of Riace Tel.: +39 0964-733002 Fax: +39 0964-778016 Address: Piazza Municipio - 89040 Riace - ITALY

Home ownership, City of Niš, Nišava District, SERBIA

260 237 **

Home ownership and improved living conditions are important to ensure a full integration of IDPs into host municipality life.

In 2016, the City of Nis invested 10 million dinars to purchase 10 rural houses for internally displaced people with the assistance of the Commissioner for Refugees. The housing contracts were signed between the sellers, the IDPs families and by the Nis City Mayor Darko Bulatovic. This initiative of the municipality is part of an active partnership between the City of Nis and the Commissioner for Refugees that aims at improving the living conditions of IDPs by granting them access to property. The City of Nis and the Commissioner for Refugees try to provide permanent housing for internally displaced persons, notably by buying rural households in the vicinity of Nis each year for a number of IDPs. Since 2015, houses have already been provided for 18 families and 320 other families have shown interest in solving housing problem in this way. Families who got their houses through the assistance by the City and the Commissioner for Refugees do not have rights to alienate the property for the next five years.

Darko Bulatovic, Nis City Mayor 7 Juli 2, 18000 Nis Email: info@ni.rs Adresse : Le Bourg, 19290 Peyrelevade

Peyrelevade, FRANCE

Population : 840

About 60 asylum seekers were housed in an old retirement home, bringing life back to the village of about 840 inhabitants, creating new job opportunities for the local community and contributing to the efforts to keep the local primary school open.

What if the refugees do not "take away our jobs", but actually create them? With this question in mind, Pierre Coutaud, the mayor of Peyrelevade initiated the opening of a refugee reception centre in his village, where about 60 asylum seekers are hosted. The results? The post office, which was about to be closed, has seen its attendance increase by 30 %, since each new resident opened a bank account. Thanks to the compulsory registration of refugee children in the communal school, a class that was scheduled to be abolished was kept open and an additional teacher post was created. The number of pupils has increased from 44 to 62, in a corner of the province characterised by demographic erosion and falling birth rates since the 1960s. As a result, the village's economy was boosted and five new jobs created.

This project was not an easy task. During public meetings the inhabitants' opinions were divided; many were afraid, others outright opposed to the project. Owners of second homes in the village were very resistant to the integration efforts.

"I was asked to hold a referendum. I refused", said the mayor. In the end, the local community was convinced by the positive effects on the local economy and growth and they embraced the newcomers, who quickly turned into happy corréziens.^{XVI}

☑ Pierre Coutaud, Mayor of Peyrelevade Le Bourg, 19290 Peyrelevade, France Telephone : (+33) 5 55 94 73 13 Fax : (+33) 5 55 46 25 41 E-mail: mairie@peyrelevade.fr

Pouilly-en-Auxois, FRANCE

Population : 1 507

Asylum seekers are housed in the former gendarmerie barracks, a four-storey building in Puilly-en-Auxois, as an initiative of the local mayor's office. This project managed to find a use for the empty building, bring together locals and refugees through a number of local assistance projects and support the local economy by offering the refugees a daily allowance to be used at the local market.^{XVII}

To relieve the situation in Calais, the French Minister of the Interior has identified some 20 départements that will receive migrants, while their asylum applications are being processed. One of those départements is Pouilly-en-Auxois, which received about 60 asylum seekers, most of them coming from the Horn of Africa. Bernard Milloir, the mayor, and Marie-Jo Bourcier, head of the commune's social services report that many of the locals have been mobilised to help the migrants, by offering French classes, donating goods, opening sports facilities and inviting the newly arrived to dine with them.

Each of the asylum seekers receives €11.45 per day as a temporary allowance, which benefits the local markets. Initially, the local population was quite resistant, with some members of the community participating in xenophobic events. However, the mayor, committed to policies of inclusion and tolerance, responded to these difficulties by illustrating the positive socio-economic impacts of the arrival of asylum seekers for the local community and by constantly promoting

local integration initiatives. Now, the majority of the locals support and welcome the new inhabitants of the commune.

Bernard MILLOIR, Mayor of Pouilly-en-Auxois Place de la libération 21320 Pouilly-en-Auxois France Telephone: (+33) 3 80 90 64 00

Association du centre social du canton de Pouilly-en-Auxois André LAPOSTOLLE, President Marie Jo BOURCIER, Director Espace Jean Claude Patriarche 21320 Pouilly-en-Auxois, France Telephone: (+33) 3 80 90 86 61 E-mail: csocialpouilly@libertysurf.fr

Enhancing integration in the labour market and economy

Entry into the labour market is key to successful long term integration, as it gives refugees a sense of purpose in the new host society. Through employment, refugees can contribute to the host community, build a social network and gain financial independence. The lack of language proficiency or proof of academic qualifications are only some examples of common hurdles experienced by newcomers. This chapter provides an overview of initiatives that enhanced the integration of refugees and asylum seekers in the local economy.

Two-year introduction programme and second-chance programme, XVIII Bergen, NORWAY

Population : 278 121

An introduction centre in Bergen offers an entirely State funded two-year training programme for refugees, with the aim of supporting their integration into working life. The centre offers a "second-chance training programme" to people with little or no work experience and stay-at-home mothers.

To address the problem of refugees having little or no work experience or being insufficiently prepared for new professional contexts, the City of Bergen has implemented two action plans – "Diversity brings possibilities" in 1998 and "Everybody's Responsibility" in 2007 and opened the biggest introduction centre in Norway. The purpose of the centre is to assist newly arrived migrants to participate

in working and social life and to increase their financial independence. The twoyear introduction programme offered by the centre provides refugees with Norwegian language skills, basic insights into Norwegian society and prepares them for participation in working life and/or education. At the same time, the City of Bergen carries out labour-market research to identify sectors where there is a shortage of low-skilled staff. The introduction centre also runs a "second-chance project" that targets refugees aged 18 to 25, stay-at-home mothers or people with little or no professional experience. This is a full-time training programme during which each refugee is assisted by a personal coach. Participants follow motivation courses, attend discussion groups, receive help for their homework and carry out traineeships in catering services or supermarkets. The cost of this training amounts to approximately 82 000 euros per refugee over a five year period (90% of the total costs).

At first glance this may seem a lot. Statistics show, however, that this sum only represents a fraction of what the Norwegian welfare system would have to pay if refugees remained unemployed. What is more, the results of these programmes have been positive, as one year after entering the two-year programme 55% of the participants are in employment or have entered the education system. After completion of the programme, 40% of the participants find work in the regular job-market. After completing the second-chance programme 50% of the participants find work or go into education.

Centre for Refugees, Bergen Grethe Baldersheim, Manager of the Centre Bredalsmarken 15/17, 5006 Bergen, Norway Telephone: (+47) 55567960 / (+47) 40918795 Fax: +47 55567910 E-mail: Grethe.Baldersheim@bergen.kommune.no introduksjonssenteret@bergen.kommune.no

IASC Framework on Durable Solutions for Internally Displaced Persons, Province of Van (Van ili), TURKEY

Population : 1 096 397

The city of Erlangen and Siemens co-operated to offer 10 internships at Comprehensive strategies are necessary to efficiently address IDPs' needs. With the assistance of the UNDP, the Governorate of Van works on integration and resettlement, infrastructure and social assistance, social and economic

development, awareness raising and communication, and cooperation and partnership.

In Turkey, the province of Van launched an action plan on internal displacement aiming at highlighting potential strategies that will improve the living conditions of IDPs in Van. The plan was based on extensive consultation, not only with IDPs but other stakeholders such as district Governorates and other local authorities, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), private sector representatives, business and professional chambers, employer organizations and labour unions. One of the main objectives of the action plan was to empower IDPs and to consolidate their role of active citizens in the life of the province. With the technical assistance of the UNDP, Van supported local integration of impoverished IDPs through the "expansion of existing initiatives": IDPs have made extensive use of Governorate of Van initiatives realised with the aim of increasing household welfare, including a food bank, a "Green Network" providing various social assistance services, microcredit programmes and the province's Child Research Rehabilitation and Training Center.

> Murat Zorluoğlu, Governor of Van Governorate and Mayor of the City of Van Van Büyükşehir Belediyesi Seyit Fehim Arvasi Mahallesi Özdemir Sk. No: 5 İpekyolu/VAN Telephone: (+90) 444 44 65 E-mail: info@vbb.bel.tr

Internships for skilled asylum seekers by Siemens,^{XIX} Erlangen, GERMANY

Intercultural cities network good practice

Population : 108 336

The city of Erlangen and Siemens co-operated to offer 10 internships at Siemens for skilled asylum seekers. This resulted in a "win-win" situation for asylum seekers, company employees and the company itself. The programme has expanded to 14 other German cities and currently employs approximately 100 refugees.

In September 2014, Middle Franconia's government asked Erlangen to accommodate 300 newly arrived refugees, in addition to the refugees already present in the city. These people were housed in tents, and prejudices about refugees gained new political pertinence in Erlangen. To address this situation, the

city of Erlangen and Siemens jointly developed a paid traineeship programme in January 2015. The internship programme includes an integration workshop with the participating department of Siemens and a "buddy" (mentor), who serves as an additional contact from another department. The interns generally receive the minimum wage or the prevailing rate of compensation for interns at the specified location. Many of them proved to be particularly skilled in engineering and IT. The long-term advantages of Siemens' internship concept for the participants include further opportunities such as fixed-term employment, student trainee jobs and integration into special training courses or vocational training programmes.^{XX}

Challenges included creating a programme that fell outside previous regulations and structures and had to be built from scratch. This included the bureaucratic structures and cross-departmental knowledge sharing, co-operation in the field of asylum seeker employment, company processes and a strong framework programme for the traineeships. Short- and long-term outcomes were a reduction in the number of prejudicial rumours about refugees perpetuated among Siemens' employees, the fostering of intercultural exchange of expertise and knowledge, an improvement in the workplace capacity for asylum seekers and a strong contribution to long-term integration. Asylum seekers received workplace orientation and self-checked their professional capacities. Company employees could reflect on their bias against refugees and migrants and the company itself could benefit from the potential of qualified asylum seekers.

Finally, one of the most important lessons learned is the fact that companies can offer strong support to local integration efforts, they value the diversity advantage and can be great partners for intercultural integration projects.

E-mail: irma.paringer@siemens.com

City of Erlangen

Silvia Klein, Manager of the Mayor's Office on Integration, Equal Opportunities and Diversity Rathausplatz 1, 91052 Erlangen Germany Telephone: (+49) 9131 862375 E-mail: silvia.klein@stadt.erlangen.de

Refugees, Migrants ...

Network C4I-COMMUNICATION FOR INTEGRATION PROJECT

This project is part of the **C4i-Communication for Integration Project** put in place by the Council of Europe and the EU in 11 cities across Europe (Barcelona, Bilbao, Amadora, Loures, Sabadell, Patras, Erlangen, Nuremberg, Lublin, Botkyrka and Limerick) with the aim of combating stereotypes and xenophobia and fostering the integration of migrants into local communities. C4i-Communication for Integration, co-funded by the Council of Europe and the European Commission (European Integration Fund), targets prejudices,

rumours and stereotypes by using viral information techniques to provide evidence-based answers to common misconceptions.^{xx}

AGRIV project, Neuchâtel, SWITZERLAND

Population : 33 712

To promote the employment of refugees and strengthen economic development in rural areas, the AGRIV project in Neuchâtel, supported by federal funds, offered refugees theoretical and practical agricultural training on local farms, combined with language lessons.^{XXII}

Since September 2015, the regional Integration Office and the Chamber of Agriculture and Viticulture of the canton of Neuchâtel have been working together on the AGRIV project, a six-week training course for refugees with previous agricultural experience, which combines technical language lessons, professional training and short internships on farms spread around the canton. This way the refugees get to know local farmers, acquire the basics of farming in an entirely new context and gain the practical experience required to integrate into the labour market. At the end of the six-week traineeship participants are registered in job-exchanges managed by the Chamber of Agriculture and Viticulture, so that local farmers are made aware of the fact that they can save a lot of paperwork by hiring competent refugees locally instead of recruiting seasonal workers from abroad.

Whereas the project had a positive impact for all stakeholders involved, the challenges that such an initiative involve also became visible after a first evaluation^{XXIII} Farmers underlined that there is a need for longer traineeship periods and that wages need to be adapted to this specific training-working context.

Despite these conclusions, such projects should be promoted, because they have recognise and respond to the need to engage refugees in rural environments.

➢ Pierre-Ivan Guyot, Chef de Service Neuchâtel, Service de l'agriculture Route de l'Aurore 1, 2053 Cernier Telephone: (+41) 32 889 37 00 Fax: (+41) 32 889 37 01 E-mail: sagr@ne.ch

"Statushouders" (status holders) skills assessment programme,^{XXIV} Amsterdam, THE NETHERLANDS

Population : 813 562 within the city

To ease their integration into working life, refugees who have received the right of permanent residence in the Netherlands ("statushouders") can enrol in this programme created by Amsterdam City Council. What is particular about this programme is its customised approach: each status holder is appointed a personal client manager, who designs an employment and integration strategy based on the "client's" individual profile.

The programme offers a series of meetings/interviews to assess the status holder's needs and assists them in their search for employment/education/language courses. The first step in the process is to assess the client's educational and professional background and their knowledge of languages. Status holders can then enrol in the "Language Acquisition and Orientation Programme for Refugees" in which issues such as work, education, integration and settling into the city are addressed. Then, status holders are assisted in drafting a CV in English and Dutch. The main objective is to help participants get the opportunities they need to build their own future. Assigning each individual to a client manager provides tailor-made support responding to refugees' needs and skills and helps them find professional opportunities in the Netherlands. As a result, the participants in the programme can integrate faster into Amsterdam's working life, they are more aware of opportunities that match their personal experiences and competences, they improve their language skills and rapidly expand their social network.

☑ City of Amsterdam hotline (from within the Netherlands): 14 020 Telephone: (via Skype or from abroad): (+31) 20 624 1111 Website: https://www.amsterdam.nl/immigratie/vluchtelingen/ information-for/

Network SOLIDARITY CITIES (EUROCITIES)

The Statushouders Programme is part of another network of solidarity, the **Solidarity Cities** project. Solidarity Cities is an initiative for the management of the refugee crisis proposed by the Mayor of Athens and launched in the framework of

the EUROCITIES network.^{XXV} It aims to constitute the framework under which all cities' actions and initiatives are presented, highlighting the political leadership of cities in addressing this challenge. Cities

becoming active under the Solidarity Cities initiative, want to work with the European Commission and member States to manage the refugee situation. Solidarity Cities is open to all European cities wishing to work closely with each other and committed to solidarity in the field of refugee reception and integration.

Q Further information http://solidaritycities.eu/about

Work plan for IDP integration at local level, city of Mariupol, Donetsk Oblast, UKRAINE

Population : 470 968

The City of Mariupol is located in southeastern Ukraine on the coast of the Azov Sea. With around 500,000 residents, the city currently hosts around 100,000 IDPs. Local authorities are supporting IDPs integration through tolerance campaigns, social housing schemes and projects to attract high skilled IDPs.

With the support of UNHCR, Mariupol was the first city in Ukraine to organise in 2016 the Cities of Solidarity event, planned as a regular forum to bring together different stakeholders involved in supporting local integration of IDPs: central and local authorities, humanitarian and development agencies, international and national NGOs, civil society as well as IDPs themselves. The participants agreed on a work plan for IDP integration at local level, through an urban development plan that includes durable solutions for IDPs. It was also meant to create a network of cities of solidarity to share best practice in support of IDPs and local integration. To prevent brain drain and attract high skilled IDPs to the city, local authorities are hosting three universities displaced from Donetsk and provide premises for their functioning at no cost. To make the support comprehensive, solutions are pursued to provide staff and students with accommodation whenever possible. To address



housing issues for IDPs, the city has already completed the first ever social housing project in Ukraine (with the EU funding) and is currently implementing another social housing project to provide apartments to families based on transparent selection criteria. Mariupol municipal authorities are advocating for IDPs voting rights at local level. One of the deputy mayors in the local municipal council is an IDP.

> ✓ Vadym Boychenko, Mayor Telephone: (+38) 0 675 432 650E-mail: vadym.boichenko@mariupolrada.gov.ua; Stepan Makhsma, Secretary of City Council Telephone : (+38) 0 977 772 797E-mail: stepan.makhsma@mariupolrada.gov.ua

Dresden handelt! (Dresden acts!) initiative, Dresden, GERMANY

******* Population : 543 825

With the Dresden handelt! initiative the city of Dresden has brought together a number of different stakeholders with the IQ Network Saxony (Integration through qualification) to support newcomers through many integration initiatives and in particular to offer a platform for the recognition of foreign diplomas and for the assessment of professional qualifications.

The IQ Network is a regional project responsible for questions regarding the recognition of foreign qualifications and the skills assessment of refugees seeking consultation. After meetings and interviews, participants can orientate themselves among the existing services for their professional integration in Germany. Led by the "My folder" (Mein Ordner) project, an initial support structure was set up by the city. Available online and through a dedicated app, it was set up in Dresden to provide comprehensive information for all residents and newcomers. In addition to thematic dossiers with useful contact addresses and checklists available in English and German, these folders can be used to store important documents and can be used as part of all counselling situations. The Dresden handelt! ilnitiative is part of Dresden's response to the refugee crisis as a member of the EUROCITIES network.

Employment Agency, City of Dresden

Telephone: (+49) 351-28851074 Fax: (+49) 351-5292122 E-Mail: dresden.migration@arbeitsagentur.de ☑ IQ Network Saxony
Weißeritzstr. 3 (Yenidze), 01067 Dresden
Telephone: (+49) 351-43707040

Protecting vulnerable groups (women, unaccompanied minors)

Women and children, including victims of sexual violence and unaccompanied minors, constitute a substantial share of an arriving population. They are particularly vulnerable and require more targeted attention and approaches from local and regional authorities. The goal of this section is to highlight initiatives that cater to the particular needs of these groups, by offering psychological support and a sense of acceptance, as well as solutions for the integration of children into the local community, the education system and later into working life.

Free trauma treatment for Yazidi women and children, Baden-Württemberg,^{XXVI} GERMANY

Population : 10 879 618

Some 1 100 Yazidi women and children who have survived war crimes and sexual violence committed by Daesh members were brought to Germany on a special visa and were provided with housing, specialist trauma treatment and access to diverse language courses in 22 municipalities and villages.

In the context of "Sonderkontingent für besonders schutzwürdige Frauen und Kinder aus dem Nordirak" (special quota project for particularly vulnerable women and children from northern Iraq), since March 2015 the German Land of Baden-Württemberg has offered a programme providing free treatment and visas on humanitarian grounds to over 1 100 Yazidi women and children who were held captive by ISIS.^{XXVII} This initiative was welcomed by local mayors who have helped organise its implementation and offered shelter and support to the refugees. XXVIII Jan Ilhan Kizilhan, the project's leading expert, travelled to northen Iraq and spoke with many women who were forced into sexual slavery, with the task of selecting the ones who would come to Germany. It was decided that for very elderly women, for whom it would be more difficult to build a new life without their relatives, the programme would be less beneficial. On average, the selected women are under the age of 20. The budget for the programme, provided by the Land of Baden-Württemberg was set at 95 million euros. The women were offered safe shelter, financial and psychological support and access to language courses and diverse educational programmes. Despite difficulties in communication, many local inhabitants have volunteered to help. The women and children are housed in 22 villages and cities in Baden Württemberg (1.000 women), Niedersachsen (70 women) and Schleswig-Holstein (30 women). In the interests of their safety, the whereabouts of the shelters are kept secret. Recently, Canada has decided to integrate 400 ISIS victims following Germany's example and method.^{XXXIII}

✓ Staatsministerium Baden-Württemberg Richard-Wagner-Straße 15, 70184 Stuttgart Telephone: (+49) 711/21530 E-mail: poststelle@stm.bwl.de

Dr . Michael Blume, Project Manager Hohenheimer Str. 30/1 70794 Filderstadt, Germany E-mail: blume-religionswissenschaft@email.de

Professor Dr. Jan Ilhan Kizilhan, Project's leading expert Telephone: (+49) 7720 3906-217 Fax: (+49) 7720 3906-219 E-mail: kizilhan@dhbw-vs.de

Preparing the entry of refugees into working life: "After18", Leicester, UNITED KINGDOM

Population : 397 100

The City of Leicester and the Initiative "After18" have been working since 2013 with unaccompanied minors in Leicester to prepare their transition into adulthood and working life. Among the various services, young people receive specific information concerning management of personal and emotional problems, access to employment and advice on future studies.

During the last few years, the UK has experienced a particularly big influx of children as young as 11, fleeing war and persecution in their home country. Following the special treatment afforded to them as unaccompanied minors, turning 18 brings a change in legal status that leads to many difficulties for refugees. Many are expected to return to unfamiliar cities in their country while those allowed to stay must learn how to adjust to living in the UK. After18 works to support young people to make the transition into adulthood and prepare for their future. For instance, in 2015, the City of Leicester provided services to 150 minors from 14 different countries. Young adults in the asylum system receive one-to-one support to understand what this change of status can imply, to develop their support networks and to plan for their future. After18 works with academics to support research into the post-18 lives of former unaccompanied asylum-seeking children. After18 is currently working with the Becoming Adult^{XXX} project based at University College London. After 18 also runs activities^{XXXI} for young people to socialise, have fun and learn new skills. In addition, it provides speakers for groups and facilitates events to raise awareness of the issues affecting young asylum seekers^{XXXII}.

☑ Irene Kszyk, Head of Equalities, Leicester City Council Telephone: (+44) 116 454 41 47 E-mail: Irene.Kszyk@leicester.gov.uk

> ► Alison Birch, After 18 (Charity) Telephone: (+44) 07851 022 125 E-mail: alisonbirch@after18.org.uk Website: http://www.after18.org.uk

Supporting existing civil society initiatives, Eurodistrict Strasbourg-Ortenau, FRANCE and GERMANY

Population : 915 000

Based on a conviction to support existing projects instead of developing new ones, the Eurodistrict has set up a fund (\in 30,000) for local associations specifically committed to the integration of refugee children and adolescents, thus promoting refugee integration at cross-border level.

The Franco-German Eurodistrict is a cross-border administrative entity (European Grouping for Territorial Co-operation) sharing common institutions, active since 2010.^{XXXIIII} Among the actions supported in this context is the creation of art therapy groups in an accommodation facility for refugees. Other projects include:

- The organisation of trips together with German and French primary school children, in order to discover the area and the culture of the host country;
- contemporary dance classes for French, German and immigrant children and the teaching of choreography that addresses the concepts of "belonging", "Identity" and "personal history";
- artistic mediation workshops conducted by artists and a clinical psychologist for refugee and schoolchildren in Strasbourg;

- scientific activities;
- photography workshops, during which refugee children are invited to present the photos taken during their migration paths and in their new environment.

So far, Eurodistrict has successfully supported 17 scientific and creative projects to integrate refugee children with French and German children, thereby promoting integration on an interstate and intercultural level. This approach not only underlines the strategic importance of local associations, which often possess the networks, know-how and experience in working on integration-related topics, but also shows the benefit of combining resources beyond borders.

GECT Eurodistrict Strasbourg-Ortenau

Telephone: (+49) 7851-899 750 E-mail: info@eurodistrict.eu Website: http://bit.ly/2n0pXkF

Stadtteilmütter (District Mothers) initiative - Berlin-Neukölln, GERMANY

Population : 322 931

The Stadtteilmütter (District Mothers) scheme has trained 140 migrant women to be home visitors to over 100 immigrant families and to promote educational, employment, child care, legal and health information, thereby creating a strong local network for integration.

Women and mothers from an immigrant background are given a short training course enabling them to speak directly to families from their own community about various topics (immigration, language, work, health, law, child care and targeted development of children and young people). Outreach is thus achieved through demographic groups removed from education and welfare services, and connecting with the neighbourhoods becomes easier for immigrant families. The women themselves acquire skills that enable them to deal better with their roles as child-raisers and educators. Furthermore, their employment allowance gives them a unique opportunity to assert themselves in the labour market. The familiar home atmosphere and often the use of the native language of migrant families to explain difficult bureaucratic topics greatly accelerate the process of integration. In that sense, the project contributes both, to enhancing the integration of the beneficiaries of the outreach activities, and to the empowerment of the mediators (Stadteilmütter).

Diakoniewerk Simeon gGmbH /Stadtteilmütter Neukölln Karl-Marx-Str. 83, 12040 Berlin, Germany Telephone: (+49) 30902394185 Fax: (+49) 30902394419 E-mail: stadtteilmuetter@diakoniewerk-simeon.de

Providing better access to education

Integration in new societies begins with quality education, which is one of the most valuable, empowering assets refugees can have. It enables them to learn the languages, culture, and tradition of host communities and to acquire new knowledge and skills, with which they can sustain themselves and their families and become valuable members of the community. Initiatives which facilitate access to education, such as open schools and universities and temporary education facilities with fast-track language courses, are an essential step for a successful integration.

Access to the cultural and historical heritage of a municipality for all the residents, Gori, GEORGIA

****** Population : 48 143

Making the cultural and historical heritage of a municipality easily accessible to all residents including the IDPs is an important factor for IDPs' smooth integration into communal life.

The city of Gori donated all necessary audio-visual equipment for free to an association (FLEX Alumni) to hold a two-week English language summer camp for children from internally displaced families in the Gori Youth Palace, which is one of the most significant buildings of the city of Gori. The active involvement of the municipality enabled the implementation of this ambitious project that allowed children from internally displaced families to access education, to discover a new language, but also to be part of municipal life by enjoying the city's public heritage.

Contact Tamar Mepe st. Telephone: (+995) 77 500 912

Access to university education for highly qualified refugees, Erlangen - Nuremberg (FAU), GERMANY

Population of Erlangen : 108 336, Nuremberg: 501 072

As part of the Intercultural Cities Network, the city of Erlangen supported the efforts of the Friedrich-Alexander University of Erlangen-Nurnberg (FAU), one of the first German universities to enable access to higher education for refugees by lowering the bureaucratic hurdles for university enrolment, conducting interviews and offering language courses.

In 2015, FAU began the "Study opportunities for refugees" project. In the first phase of the programme, the Central Office for International Affairs (RIA) team conducts orientation interviews with the Student Advice and Career Service to determine whether refugees have the qualifications required to study and to assess their level of German language proficiency. Asylum seekers and refugees that meet the criteria for university entry are admitted to the programme after this first interview. They then attend German language courses to achieve language proficiency. A further phase of the programme includes the opportunity to attend trial lectures.

They also attend tutorials with practical exercises for additional preparation before studying. RIA has established strong links with local education providers, so that refugees who do not qualify for studying at a German university can choose alternative education options.

Students at FAU have also volunteered to help refugees through their involvement as partners in tandem projects or as mentors helping refugees with day-to-day matters and concerns. In the Law Clinic, students of law help refugees to prepare for asylum procedures and find volunteer lawyers. The Working Group for Human Rights and Medicine, a group of medicine students, helps to provide medical care in refugee accommodation and makes referrals to local doctors if needed.

The project has been highly successful from the start. This was made possible by the co-operation of the University Board with members of the university, with student volunteers and with the cities of Erlangen, Fürth and Nurnberg and other administrative districts. External funding was essential to financing the programme. In the beginning, the programme was funded by the Association for Promoting Internationalisation at the University of Erlangen-Nurnberg. At the end of 2015, the Deutsche Akademische Dienst (DAAD) reacted to the new situation and introduced specific funding programmes. FAU's commitment has been particularly successful: around 1 800 orientation interviews have been conducted by university staff in

addition to their regular duties since 2015. Thanks to these efforts, 300 refugees have been able to attend courses.

Friedrich Alexander University Erlangen Nurnberg Department for International Affairs

Dr. Brigitte Perlick, Head of Department Telephone: (+49) 9131 85-65170 Fax: (+49) 9131 85-65162 E-Mail: brigitte.perlick@fau.de Helmstr. 1, Eingang A 91054 Erlangen, Germany

Temporary education centre, Sultanbeyli belediye, Istanbul, TURKEY

Population : 302 388

The belediye speeds up Syrian children's access to education by opening temporary education centres for Syrian children to learn the Turkish language, and by simplifying the criteria that families with school-aged children must fulfil in order to receive State aid.

Because of the language barrier, getting refugee children into schools is one of the biggest challenges for local authorities in Turkey. The Sultanbeyli belediye opened a temporary education centre for Syrian children, which is recognised by the Ministry of National Education and aims at ensuring that Syrians have a healthy communication with the Turkish community and that they can adapt to the life in Turkey as soon as possible by offering courses every day of the week.^{XXXIV} By September 2016, Sultanbeyli confirmed that there were 1 200 children in this centre.

In order to receive humanitarian support aid, families with school-aged children need to register them in one of the local education centres. However challenges do of course remain. Involved stakeholders claim that there is a need for further educational facilities and a stronger enforcement of the schooling-requirement for humanitarian aid. As one of the results, the Sultanbeyli district boasted a 50 per cent enrolment rate among school-aged children, which is significantly higher than the national average of 25% among urban Syrians in Turkey, according to the officials from Sultanbeyli's Refugee Co-ordination Centre.^{XXXV}

Association for Assistance and Solidarity for Refugees and Asylum Seekers

Turgut Reis Mah. Fatih Bulvarı, Postcode: 34930 No: 306 Sultanbeyli /İstanbul, Turkey Telephone: (+90) 216 564 45 45 E-Mail: info@multeciler.org.tr

Refugee Education Centre Address: Abdurrahmangazi Mah. Petrol Yolu Cad. No: 169, Sultanbeyli / Istanbul

Open schools initiative, Athens, GREECE

Population of the municipality : 664 046

By transforming 25 public schools into centres for scientific, creative and sports activities, as well as for language courses for Athenians and refugees, the city of Athens managed to bring together refugee and Greek children, increase the involvement and interaction of neighbourhoods and local schools in the refugee integration process and offer refugee children a safe environment where they can learn and spend time outside of their accommodation centres.

In 2015, the city of Athens launched the initiative "Open schools", a programme aiming to transform the local public schools in the municipality of Athens into centres for sports, creative learning, language courses and other activities for all Athenians and refugees. With this initiative, the school buildings remain open from the end of school hours until 9:30 p.m. on weekdays and from 10 a.m. to 8 p.m. on weekends. Not only do the workshops enhance language skills and cultural understanding of refugee children, but they also contribute to a direct exchange among newcomers and resident population at all age levels. Using the school buildings to host creative workshops for all ages, revitalises the spaces and brings the local community together in an effort to increase the involvement and interaction between neighbourhoods and local schools. The programme is led by the city of Athens and financed by the Stavros Niarchos Foundation.

During the summer of 2016, 450 out of the 1 250 participants in activities of the open schools were refugees. Today the initiative comprises 25 public schools in the municipality of Athens and numbers 170 courses with a total of 10 184 participants.^{XXXVI}

Open Schools

22 Liosion Street, 5th floor 10438 Athens, Greece Telephone: (+30) 210 52 77089 or (+30) 210 52 77 570 E-mail: info@athensopenschools.gr

Funzi mobile app helping refugees to learn local language values and customs, Espoo, FINLAND

270 744 Population : 270

Bringing the refugee integration process up to date with new technologies and facilitating the access of refugees to information, Finland-based Funzi in collaboration with the Finnish Immigration Service in Espoo, created a free mobile learning and information service, which delivers reliable information on education, language courses and employment opportunities to their mobile phone users worldwide.^{XXXV/I}

The service is easy to use and applies to all migrants. It is initially available in an English version with multiple language versions under development. Funzi's service contains trustworthy information from official sources that will enable immigrants to handle day-to-day challenges more efficiently and find the right authorities at different stages of their proceedings. The service is free and available for use worldwide. The company plans to expand its operations; country-specific learning packages for asylum seekers will be published throughout the EU. Additionally Funzi provides mobile courses for employment and entrepreneurship, which can help immigrants to bring their professional skills to the labour market.

Funzi's courses are delivered in the form of a pack of cards broken down into smaller, easily understood and digestible sections. After reading and understanding a card, the user may have the opportunity to answer a quiz question, receiving instant confirmation of what they have learned and understood. The first services were initially launched to meet information needs in developing countries. In 2014, Funzi launched "Entrepreneurship" and "Get that job" packages that are used in Botswana, Kenya, Nigeria, Tanzania and South Africa.

☑ Tero Salonen, CEO Funzilife Telephone: (+35)8405062440 E-mail: tero@funzi.fi; info@funzi.fi Website: www.funzi.fi Funzi and the city of Espoo: http://bit.ly/2DzgFao

Countering hate speech and acts of violent extremism

Even when the basic structures (such as housing, employment, education) exist, a de facto integration and amalgamation of refugees with the local population cannot be achieved, as long as hate speech and acts of violent extremism exist; such practices lead to the exclusion and subordination of the affected groups and they hinder an equal and peaceful coexistence within the community. Consequently, countering hate speech and acts of violent extremism should be part of every local and regional integration policy. Thus, this final section includes innovative practices which promote cultural sensitivity, invite people to engage in open discussions, integrate anti-rumour strategies in schools and universities, and raise awareness through new technologies and art.

Anti-rumour web app testing citizens' knowledge about immigration and decrypting rumours, Bilbao, SPAIN Intercultural cities network good practice

Population : 345 141

In an effort to tackle hate speech and acts of violent extremism, this app tests the knowledge of users on immigration with a series of fact-based quizzes on immigration and reveals the truth or otherwise of common rumours about immigrants, thus raising awareness and illustrating the negative effects of rumours and stereotyping.

The main metaphor used in the Bilbao communication campaign is the umbrella as a defence against rumours that fall from the sky. The campaign has developed a short game, in two forms, a scratch card and a web app, that can allow the user to assess whether they are "protected" from or "drenched" by rumours. Multiple choice questions are used. In addition, longer statements of factually accurate information are presented alongside each answer, with a view to raising awareness of rumours and stereotypes that negatively affect coexistence among the different city populations. A final score is given, indicating the degree of "protection" from rumours. By disseminating this information more widely on social networks, the user may obtain additional "medals" and join the campaign for the values of multiculturalism, social cohesion and combating racial discrimination.

Similarly, and in order for this information to reach groups of people who are not connected to information technology, a paper version of the game was created.

The app was downloaded over 1 300 times between September 2014 and February 2015 averaging over four minutes per user per session.^{XXXVIII}

María Begoña Cortázar Zubiaguirre Head of Immigration Bureau, Bilbao City Council Telephone: (+34) 94 420 3104 E-mail: begona.cortazar@ayto.bilbao.net

Training university students to combat racist attitudes, XXXIX Patras, GREECE

Population : 260 308

Acknowledging the importance of having future teachers who are culturally sensitive and have a better understanding of diversity, 250 prospective teachers (undergraduate students) were asked to design, implement and reflect on/evaluate an anti-rumour campaign to combat prejudices as part of their multicultural course at the University of Patras.

Between March and June 2015 the C4i campaign organised professional antirumour training for future teachers at the University of Patras. Initially students were trained to become C4i anti-rumour agents and they were afterwards engaged in authentic intercultural circumstances in schools and NGOs in Patras, which deal with diversity and migrant issues. The students had to identify rumours, design and implement anti-rumour activities in the workplace and afterwards evaluate the effectiveness of their intervention and prepare a full report campaign to be presented at a number of events (such as the European Local Democracy Week in Delphi in October 2015).

After a semester-long engagement with anti-rumour strategy, the students showed enhanced positive attitudes towards diversity. This project served as a practical component of the university course, as it gave students the opportunity to practically apply their knowledge in real workplace situations. Further, it should be considered as a first step towards the creation of a sustainable plan to integrate an anti-rumour strategy into the university curriculum.

Municipality of Patras Maizonos 108, 26221 Patras, Greece Telephone: +30 2613610200 Website: http://pjp-eu.coe.int/en/web/c4i/patras

Anti-rumour café, Botkyrka, SWEDEN

Intercultural cities network good practice

25 Population : 90 675

In order to respond to rumours about immigrants in Botkyrka, the municipality created a public platform for discussing and exploring rumours and prejudices. A total of four anti-rumour cafes were arranged between January and September 2014, attended by about 100 people in total.

Measured by income per capita, Botkyrka is one of the lower-income municipalities in greater Stockholm. It also has the third youngest population of all Sweden's municipal districts. In 2010 Botkyrka became the municipality with the largest proportion of citizens with a foreign background (53.2%) in the country.^{XL} The anti-rumour cafe is part of Botkyrka's participation in the Communication for Integration (C4i) campaign.

Each cafe focused on a particular rumour. The initial theme-specific concept was "Criminality", followed by "incompatibility between Swedish and immigrant cultures", "Unequal distribution of public resources" and "Swedish culture is under threat". The rumour theme, "Swedish culture is under threat" was among the most visited cafes.

However, irrespective of the level of interest in a rumour theme, attendance by the majority Swedes was poor. Especially in areas with a high concentration of immigrants, attendance was lower. This challenge was addressed by organising "extra invitations" addressed to target groups from different demographic areas. In addition, invitations and information about all the events were disseminated through social media (Facebook, intranets, etc.).

The main goal of each cafe was to encourage people to talk about rumours that they usually feel uncomfortable discussing, and the survey of the participants indicated that this goal was accomplished. The participants reflected on how "true" the rumours all over Botkyrka were and gave examples from their own lives.

Municipality of Botkyrka

Selin Kayhan, Project manager of the anti-rumour Campaigns Telephone: (+46) 8 530 610 00 Fax: (+46) 8 530 223 50 Email: selin.kayhan@botkyrka.se kontaktcentre@botkyrka.se

Don't feed the rumour! Amadora^{XLII}, PORTUGAL

Population : 175 136

Focusing on tackling rumours, stereotypes and hate speech in schools and education and promoting an inclusive educational system, this open and innovative campaign enabled pupils to explore their feelings and thoughts about cultural differences, rumours and stereotypes through positive dialogue and art.

In the framework of the Communication for Integration (C4i) project, the city of Amadora has been implementing a communication campaign focused on education and schools. The campaign aims to address the rumour, indicated by research carried out in the city, that schools with a higher number of migrant students have lower performance results. As part of the campaign, 60 pupils from Seomara da Costa Primo secondary school were trained as "anti-rumour agents". They also developed the theme of rumour and anti-rumour through various artistic resources, such as photography, singing and visual arts. Further, they participated in a debate entitled "How do I see others?". Finally, as part of the campaign the city has set up a kite contest for all primary and secondary schools. The contest was held between 2 March and 30 April 2015.

C4i has developed an innovative methodology, using different communication approaches based on concrete information (e.g. immigration statistics, the socioeconomic role of immigrants in the host country) and providing training to antirumour agents who disseminate to the local population objective information, thereby creating an anti-rumour network.^{XLIII} By using this methodology, paired with local political commitment, the project was very well received; anti-rumour approaches and diversity policies entered the school curriculum and the public discourse throughout the municipality. For example, one spontaneous effect was that the strong link with schools and the interest raised by the campaign led some teachers to select diversity as the subject of plays to be performed at Amadora's Annual Theatre Show. In addition, after the experience of the "Don't feed the rumour!" project, the city is preparing a municipal plan for the integration of immigrants that addresses discrimination and prejudice.

Amadora City Council

Avenida Movimento das Forças Armadas No.1 2700-595 Amadora Portugal Telephone: (+351) 21 436 90 00 - Fax: (+351) 21 492 20 82 Email: geral@cm-amadora.pt - Website: http://bit.ly/2DqgCcS

"Lublin 4 All" social-awareness campaign on newcomers, Lublin, POLAND

******* Population : 349 103

Between 2012 and 2014 the Mayor's Office in the city of Lublin implemented the "Lublin 4 All" campaign together with the Swiss canton Neuchâtel, with the objective of presenting the city's local diversity. The campaign contributed to an increased intercultural involvement of city administration staff and the creation of sustainable structures for the promotion of integration – all in a city with a recent history of political-economic transformation.

The campaign, part of the C4i project and funded by a grant from the Swiss government, included activities such as opinion polls, regular meetings with integration support groups, cultural sensitivity workshops and a photography exhibition featuring portraits by Lublin's residents. The positive impacts^{XLIV} of the campaign include the contribution to an increased intercultural involvement and a better co-ordination of and collaboration between the city's administration's staff. Lublin 4 All involved many different departments and centres within the local authority, and thus enabled exchange of best practices with Switzerland and the establishment of relevant structures in the Lublin city administration. Lublin improved co-ordination by establishing a culture of co-operation and openness among the city's administration and civil society stakeholders working on diversity issues. The support group was created as part of the Lublin 4 All project and continues to serve its purpose following the conclusion of the Lublin 4 All project. Further, with the help of this campaign the city created sustainable structures for the promotion of integration, such as the Foreigner Help Desk and a senior specialist post located at the Division for Co-operation with NGOs and Social Participation, which will continue functioning after the end of the campaign.

Finally, one can notice a knock-on effect on other cities, as some of project's concepts were subsequently introduced to the Ministry of Labour and 10 other Polish cities.

Municipality of Lublin Mayor's Office Division for Co-operation with NGOs and social participation 3, Bernardyńska Street, 20-109 Lublin, Poland Telephone: (+48) 81 466 1956 E-mail: anna.szadkowska@lublin.eu Website: http://bit.ly/2BkFdO9

Bologna cares! The communication campaign of the SPRAR project in the city of Bologna, ITALY

Population : urban: 388 257

As part of the communication sector of SPRAR networks, this campaign aspires to raise awareness among the local population and to actively involve them on the topic of asylum seekers' and refugees' reception, choosing a specific topic each year and focusing in particular on the period around World Refugee Day on 20 June.

The Bologna cares! campaign is run by SPRAR and social third-sector institutions, in particular ASP Città di Bologna, and those involved in migrant reception (Arcolaio, MondoDonna, Lai-momo and Camelot).

The successful campaign has taken place every year since 2014. The theme of the 2014 campaign - "I fled because..." - was an analysis of the causes driving millions of individuals to leave their home country each year in search of safety elsewhere. The 2015 campaign - "Being a refugee yesterday and today: the stories" focused on the stories of those asylum seekers who have had the chance to follow a structured path after being granted protection. The subject of the 2016 campaign "Welcoming reception: a positive choice" is the welcoming reception of asylum seekers as a necessary and ordinary activity on the social scene both today and in the future. And the 2017 edition of Bologna cares! was called Integr-Action ("Integr-Azione") and it uses a technique that combines photography with research and action: "Photovoice-immagini come voce" (Photovoice-Images as voices). Photovoice is a participatory photography project in collaboration with the association "Awakening"XLV and the University of Padua. After a brief initial training by photography and social work experts, participants will have the task of taking pictures of their point of view on the migration phenomenon and integration in their everyday context. The participants will be comprised of four groups of the society in Bologna: workers in the reception facilities, asylum seekers and refugees hosted in the reception facilities, local citizens in favour of the welcoming reception of immigrants and citizens with a critical approach to refugee reception

Contact Bologna cares! Lai-momo società cooperativa sociale

Telephone: (+ 39) 51-840166 E-mail : progetti@laimomo.it Website: http://www.laimomo.it/

🖂 ASP Città di Bologna

Telephone: (+39) 51-2966211 E-mail: asp@pec.aspbologna.it Website: www.aspbologna.it

PART VT Recommendations

IMPLEMENTING POLICIES AT LOCAL LEVEL



- ENGAGE the refugees individually and collectively in all decisions that concern their situation and engage the local population in finding ways forward;
- BUILD on local know-how! Reach out to the expertise of all concerned sectors (education, security, migrant communities etc.) before and during the implementation of policies for refugee inclusion;
- DON'T REINVENT THE WHEEL! Before launching a project consult local, national and international actors that may have already done something on the issues and better support already existing associations and projects;
- CO-ORDINATE AND CO-OPERATE! Ensure a regular mechanism of consultation with the national level and co-operate with authorities at all level of governance in the planning, implementation and evaluation of your activities;
- NETWORK INTERNATIONALLY! Make use of international networks, exchange best practices with other cities or regions facing the same challenges and engage in already existing projects and networks of solidarity cities, which can provide crucial support in starting or improving your policies;

FACILITATING INTEGRATION IN YOUR COMMUNITY

 CO-ORDINATE CIVIC AND PUBLIC ACTION! Establish co-ordination desks or local and regional refugee centres to best assess their needs and prevent duplication of activities; FACILITATE the language learning process for refugees, by improving the access to information on courses, organising lessons without prior registration or providing online modules;

PROVIDING ADEQUATE HOUSING

- PERSONALISE and decentralise housing solutions by co-operating with private owners and housing associations;
- DON'T SEGREGATE but mix communities! Integrating reception centres into already existing residential areas will improve the access to social services (e.g. educational facilities, job centres, child care, health centres), enhance social inclusion and counter fear and prejudices among the population;

ENHANCING INTEGRATION IN THE LABOUR MARKET AND ECONOMY

- IMPLEMENT the necessary structures to screen the professional skills, experiences and language qualifications of refugees as soon as possible;
- GRANT the right to work, thereby boosting integration and strengthening your local economy! Co-operate with companies in your area and create training and internship opportunities for refugees that respond to the needs of local business owners;

PROTECTING VULNERABLE POPULATIONS (WOMEN, UNACCOMPANIED MINORS)

- IMPLEMENT mechanisms that respond to the particular needs of vulnerable populations, in particular women and children, by offering psychological support, mentor programmes and dedicated assistance by health professionals;
- ENSURE that unaccompanied minors are offered a safe space and support by professionals in order to facilitate their entry into the ordinary educational system and transition into working life;

PROVIDING BETTER ACCESS TO EDUCATION

 COLLABORATE with universities to find ways to encourage access of refugees to higher education, for example by simplifying the criteria for enrolment in universities; INTEGRATION shouldn't end when school ends! Make use of educational facilities and provide workshops, art classes or sport events for residents and newcomers, so as to promote integration also in the evening, weekends or during summer holidays;

COUNTERING HATE SPEECH AND ACTS OF VIOLENT EXTREMISM

- DEVELOP AND COMMUNICATE a clear zero tolerance policy on hate speech and violent extremism;
- IDENTIFY existing rumours among the resident population, implement activities in order to educate the general public, such as anti-rumour cafes or booklets, and facilitate specific trainings for professionals (teachers, staff of city administration);
- MEET AND INFORM! Bringing together newcomers and resident population through open round tables, workshops or intercultural events is one of the most efficient ways to counter misunderstandings and fear, and will facilitate the implementation of your policies.

PART VIT Reference texts and further reading

Council of Europe-Intercultural cities programme (ICC)

intercultural.cities@coe.int www.coe.int/interculturalcities

European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA)

Joining up fundamental rights-Toolkit for local, regional and national public officials:

http://fra.europa.eu/en/joinedup/home

The Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR)

Regional Refugee and Migrant response plan for Europe, January to December 2017:

http://fra.europa.eu/en/joinedup/home

Solidarity Cities initiative, EUROCITIES network

Cities actions for the Education of Refugees and Asylum Seekers, January 2017:

http://www.eurocities.eu/eurocities/documents/Cities-actions-for-the-education-of-refugees-and-asylum-seekers-WSPO-AHNHJB

United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organisation (UNESCO)

Cities Welcoming Refugees and Migrants; Enhancing effective urban governance in an age of migration (Inclusive and Sustainable Cities series), 2016:

http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0024/002465/246558e.pdf



Roma Travellers

PARTIN Definitions

Europe is home to 10–12 million Roma and Travellers. They comprise the largest set of minority groups in Europe, yet many of us are unable to answer the basic question: Who are the Roma? The term "Roma and Travellers" encompasses on the one hand the wide diversity of the groups: a) Roma, Sinti/Manush, Calé, Kaale, Romanichals, Boyash/Rudari; b) Balkan Egyptians (Egyptians and Ashkali) and c) Eastern groups (Dom, Lom and Abdal); and, on the other hand, groups such as Travellers, Yenish, and the populations designated under the administrative term "Gens du voyage", as well as persons who identify themselves as Gypsies.

What all these people have in common, is that they may **face discrimination** simply because they are considered part of a group, also known by the exonym Gypsies, which for many is a pejorative term due to its connotations with illegality, lack of education and irregularity

S FAKE NEWS

Roma and Travellers are work-shy, lack education and aspire to live on benefits.

Section 2017

In a 2013 study, the European Commission found that intra-EU migrants, including Roma migrants, make a net contribution to their host countries, by paying more in taxes than they receive in benefits. Moreover, they are in general less likely to request assistance from

unemployment services and to receive family and child-related benefits than their native born counterparts. Studies carried out in the UK (2014) and Sweden (2014) provided similar finding. Importantly, the diversity of situations among Roma immigrants is often overlooked. Many Roma are working and have integrated well in their new host countries.

S FAKE NEWS

All Roma have an itinerant lifestyle.

Sector Fact

In many places, the number of Roma has remained stable over the years. In France, for example, it is estimated that the number of Roma is around 15-20 000, a stable figure since

the beginning of the 2000s. For instance, 80% of all Roma in Austria are actually not nomadic but resident. There is no research-based evidence indicating that Roma are more likely to leave their country of habitual residence than the average population. On the contrary, a 2013 study on Roma in Romania found that they were not more inclined to emigrate than non-Roma. Research indicates that the motives for Roma to emigrate do not fundamentally differ from those of non-Roma: they look for employment, better living conditions and a better education for their children.



foreigners.

S FACT

As mentioned above, the term Roma does not refer to a single, homogenous group. Their arrival in Europe, following migration from the Indian subcontinent dates back to several

hundred years ago. For instance, Germany has been home to Sinti and Roma for 600 years. Roma are an integral part of Europe's history!

PARTINg What are their rights ?

In simple terms, Roma **do enjoy the same rights as everyone else** in your town, city or region. In practice, however, the implementation of this is not as simple as it may seem, as Roma are more vulnerable to exploitation, marginalisation and stigmatisation than other citizens. Furthermore, in many cases Roma are themselves unaware of their rights, let alone of the way to exercise them, because of a decade, if not centuries, of exclusion.

It is for this reason that Roma, together with other groups vulnerable to discrimination mentioned in this handbook, enjoy additional protection, in order to improve their living conditions and their access to health care, education and employment. Most importantly, Roma enjoy the right to non-discrimination. The aim of the principle of nondiscrimination is to allow all individuals an equal and fair chance to access opportunities available in a society, irrespective of race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status. The right to equality and non-discrimination is recognised in Article 2 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and is a cross-cutting issue of concern in different UN and other international human rights instruments and treaties, including the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the Convention on the Rights of the Child, as well as the European Convention on Human Rights and the European Social Charter.

Access by Roma to their basic social rights is very often being denied because of stereotypes linked to the group: in the view of many Roma systematically participate in illegal activities, are uneducated and lead unhealthy lifestyle. Based on an this stigma, anti-Gypsyism stands a particular form of racism directed towards Roma and Travellers and has many manifestations: hate speech (also at the political level), forced evictions, discriminatory segregation, policy making or racist policy implementation.

Did you Know?

In order to find lasting solutions to the challenges that relate to the integration of Roma into your community, it is first of all your responsibility to condemn such actions and to create the conditions for access to economic and social rights for Roma and Travellers in the fields falling within your competence. Furthermore, there is a need to take action that translates the right to non-discrimination in davto-day life by actively promoting their access to rights particularly affected by discrimination, such as the right to education, social services, housing, and employment. Don't forget that Roma are your citizens and, above all, EU citizens! Even if they do not possess sufficient documentation (registration documents, educational/professional certificates), this can in no way justify limited access to human rights! By investing in policies to integrate Roma, you do not just fulfil a responsibility, but you give these people a chance to

...that the European Court of Human Rights has condemned States in numerous cases in which violations of Roma rights were linked to local and regional competences. Promoting the human rights of Roma is not only an opportunity, it is a responsibility of local and regional authorities.

give back to your local community and improve the quality of life of your entire population. **Engaging in integration** is an investment in the cultural and socio-economic development of your city.

HOUSING

Yordanova and Others v. Bulgaria, no. 25446/06, 24 April 2012

A district mayor's plan to evict Roma from a settlement situated on municipal land without plans for rehousing them: any such eviction would constitute a violation of Article 8. Local authorities attempted to enforce the order in 2005 and 2006 regardless of the consequences and authorities had refused to consider approaches specially tailored to the needs of the Roma community on the grounds that that would "amount to discrimination against the majority population". The underprivileged status of the applicants' group should have been a weighty factor in considering approaches to dealing with their unlawful settlement and, if their removal was proven necessary, in deciding on its timing, the manner in which it was done and, if possible, arrangements for alternative shelter, which had not been taken into account in this case.

Connors v. the United Kingdom, No. 66746/01, 27 May 2004

Eviction of the applicant's family from a local authority gypsy caravan site–violation of Article 8 (right to family life), as the eviction had not been accompanied by the requisite procedural safeguards.

EDUCATION

Horváth and Kiss v. Hungary, no. 11146/11, 29 January 2013

Sending Roma children to remedial schools constituted discrimination based on ethnic, social and economic background. The judgment, among other things, established that the structural disadvantages caused by past discrimination need to be addressed through positive measures.

Sampanis and Others v. Greece, No. 32526/05, 5 June 2008

Eleven Roma children had been refused enrolment during the 2004/2005 school year (and were eventually segregated into "special needs" classes housed in an annex to the main building). The Court concluded that the Roma children concerned had suffered discrimination in education constituting a violation of Article 14 of the Convention (prohibition of discrimination) taken together with Article 2 of Protocol No. 1 (right to education).

D.H. and Others v. the Czech Republic, No. 57325/00, 13 November 2007

The Court's Grand Chamber held that, primarily on the basis of statistical evidence showing dramatic disparities in rates of placement in "special schools" for the mildly mentally disabled, such measures violated Convention provisions on non-discrimination in education.

PARTING Challenges in practice

The history of European repression against the Roma dates back to their arrival from India several hundred years ago. Ever since there has been a tendency, especially during difficult times, to make Roma scapegoats for frustration through methods such as enslavement, mass killings, marginalisation or expulsion. For this reason, and in view of the use of anti-Roma rhetoric by politicians today, Roma are still often rather hesitant to approach authorities, or they even see them as a threat. This fact, combined with their life-style, which is often incompatible with the particularities of globalised societies, including borders, bureaucracies or formalised institutions such as schools, public services, etc., renders the integration of Roma more complex and difficult.

This complex situation will not improve as long as anti-Gypsyism remains deeply rooted in our societies. What is anti-Gypsism in practice? When a mayor does not want to access funds for the improvement of roads or sanitation systems in a Roma neighbourhood because of fear of political backlash; or when authorities do not make an effort to register newborn babies, who then grow up without identification documents and can never register for education, social welfare or employment assistance.^{XLVI}

The only solution therefore is the implementation of the principle of nondiscrimination and the equal treatment of all citizens by local authorities irrespective of their backgrounds.

At the same time, it should be stressed that your job, the job of local and regional authorities, is far from simple. Because of the differences in life-style, culture, traditions and structure of the community and due to the low health and education standards in Roma communities, it can be very challenging for a mayor to host and effectively integrate Roma populations.

For instance, when it comes to **housing**, discrimination is at the root of all housing-related problems, such as denial of access to public and private rental housing on an equal footing

with others, preferential treatment of non-Roma in the development of infrastructure and unauthorised excluded localities and hazardous settlements with substandard living conditions.

As far as Roma **education** is concerned. social exclusion resulting in a systematic lack of access to education that often affects several generations of Roma, still contributes to low schooling rates among Roma children. Furthermore, a lack of financial self-sufficiency to pay for insurance or treatment, a lack of identification documents and a lack of means of transportation from remote areas to health-care facilities. coupled with reported discrimination from health-care providers, are further reasons why Roma suffer serious health issues and the average life expectancy of Roma and Travellers is shorter than that of non-Roma and non-Travellers

Access to the **labour market** is also particularly challenging with a large number of Roma being undereducated, under-qualified and discriminated against in the workplace. This also results in an over-representation of Roma and Travellers in informal and unqualified employment. In light of the above illustrated challenges, it is evident that the particularity of the issue of Roma lies within the fact, that **the solution is not the mere existence** of rights on both sides (e.g. the right of Roma to housing vs. the right of the city to ban settlements); what is more, it is about finding a way to balance those rights, to mediate the concerns of both sides and to understand the diverging perceptions of Roma and embrace their rights while drafting sustainable policies.

The goal is to achieve policies and solutions that are not based on the exclusion of one group of the population but that are aimed at a lasting improvement of social cohesion in your community. At the end of the day, a city that dedicates effort to implementing sustainable policies is always most likely to guarantee political success. In that sense, your methodological approach regarding Roma integration should be threefold: First, understanding why Roma-related challenges actually exist. Second, communicating the issue and raising people's awareness of facts instead of myths, and of the complexity of integration, is key. The third step should be the implementation of long-term and sustainable solutions based on mutual understanding, the balance of rights and the defence of the principle of non-discrimination in practice.

Don't forget!

Practices show that policies aimed at the protection of Roma rights are not an end in themselves, but are fundamental to improving life in your community as a whole!

Finding sustainable solutions to the challenges related to the integration of Roma is not always easy, but it is possible. Numerous examples of such solutions are listed in the following chapter.

PARTINTResponses



Council of Europe support programmes for local authorities

The Council of Europe, working together with the European Union, has set up integration projects for Roma with the aim of supporting and assisting the efforts of local authorities by creating new initiatives and/or by streamlining, codifying and consolidating the existing programmes through the most effective use of existing Council of Europe resources, standards, methodology, networks and infrastructure.

ROMED-2 concept

The ROMED-2 concept, a Joint Programme of the European Union and the Council of Europe initiated in 12 member States with varying compositions and sizes of Roma population, uses processes of mediation, principles of good governance and involves local administrations in order to promote empowerment of Roma and facilitate access to their civil, economic, political, social and cultural rights.

The programme aims at establishing sustainable synergies between Roma community members, professionals (mediators, facilitators, trainers, experts, managers) and civil society organisations. One of the leading guidelines in ROMED-2 is that participation in local governance can only be effective if it is context-appropriate. As a result, all projects need to adapt to benefit from the diversity of the contexts of each selected municipality.

The methodology of the ROMED-2 programme is systematised in the ROMED-2 Guidelines and Resources for National and Local Facilitators, developed by an international team of experts and practitioners in the fields of Roma integration, human rights education, formal and non-formal education and local governance.

The main challenges relate to the need for more time to build trust and empower marginalised communities. Unreliable political support from local councils was

also sometimes problematic. However, results of an external evaluation of the programme in 2016 indicated that the programme is considered very relevant. The Community Action Groups (CAGs) that were set up are viewed as practical schools for active citizenship that have increased the engagement, participatory skills and the self- esteem of their members so that they are now able to influence local policies and their suggestions are incorporated into municipal plans in many locations. Although very recent, the plans have led to the resolution of urgent problems in Roma communities, and to new initiatives in the areas of infrastructure, education, employment and services. The ROMED-2 process is highly acknowledged by local authorities, as it has enabled them to learn directly from Roma communities about their needs, and they value the CAGs as new partners for solving urgent problems. At present, the programme is active in close to 50 municipalities, with over 50 CAGs operational.

Marcos Andrade, Programme Manager Agora Building, Office A4.08.V, Council of Europe, 1 Quai Jacoutot, F - 67075 Strasbourg Cedex, France E-mail: marcos.andrade@coe.int Telephone: (+33)388413728 Website: http://coe-romed.org/

ROMACT Programme

ROMACT is a Joint Programme of the European Commission and the Council of Europe, implemented in six EU countries, and – up to April 2017 – more than 80 municipalities, with the core aim of addressing the social exclusion of vulnerable Roma communities and equipping them and the public authorities with the right capacities to fight poverty and exclusion, by developing and implementing all-inclusive policies, strategies and services.

The methodology applied in the programme includes four steps related to: 1) raising awareness and building the commitment of local authorities to Roma inclusion;

2) agreeing on what needs to be done to improve the living conditions of the Roma community; 3) translating the local development action plans into concrete measures and projects; 4) funding, implementing and monitoring measures and projects. It is executed for periods between 18 and 22 months in each municipality.

Up until May 2016, 545 public administration employees and 735 municipal staff were trained and coached on issues related to planning and implementation

of social inclusion actions. Some 2 900 Roma participated in meetings at community level to assess and prioritize the needs of their communities. A total of 547 community members were coached on how to work with the public administration. Additionally, 138 joint meetings between the ROMACT CAGs and the local authorities' representatives, involving a total number of 1 522 people, took place, in order to prepare the plans for social inclusion and revise or elaborate the Local Development Strategies of the municipalities. In this period, ROMACT's field facilitators recorded a number of 350 meetings with public administration representatives and 23 meetings with various stakeholders at local and regional level. By the end of May 2016, 32 municipalities in ROMACT submitted a total of 57 projects which responded to the Roma social inclusion needs emphasised in the Joint Action Plans/Local Development Strategies. Besides the projects submitted for funding from external sources, 133 short- and medium-term actions were implemented at each municipal level. In these locations, the process has been sustained, relying on local workforce, volunteer involvement and contributions, as well as local municipal budget allocations. These initiatives covered topics such as employment of school and health mediators, improvement of infrastructure (buildings, roads, street lights etc.), cleaning and pest control, health-related campaigns and outreach services, youth employment, improved access to education (including preschool education), cultural activities, issuing property and identification documents.

ROMACT fosters the engagement and participation of Roma people, since they know their needs best. That participation also increases ownership of the inclusion process by Roma themselves, thus increasing the chances that it will be sustained over time. At the same time, participation of non-Roma people is also critical to gain their support, avoid stigmatization of Roma, and foster interaction and co-operation between Roma and non-Roma on the basis of mutual interests.

ROMACT facilitates the premises for a sustainable social inclusion, it promotes good governance standards and effective integrated development efforts covering education, employment, health, housing, urban development and culture. It is an illustration of the manner in which working towards the social inclusion of the most disadvantaged communities, in particular of the Roma, gives people the opportunity to access their civil, economic, political, cultural and social rights.

ROMACT's newly developed transnational component (http://coe-romact.org/ about-romact-tcc) is set to respond to the needs of municipalities who wish to integrate the non-nationals of Roma ethnicity originating from other countries and to facilitate their co-operation with municipalities of origin for future concrete actions on social inclusion ► http://coe-romact.org/ Council of Europe, Office A4.21.C, Agora Building, 1 Quai Jacoutot, F - 67075 Strasbourg Cedex, France E-mail: ana.oprisan@coe.int Telephone: +33 (0) 3 90 21 56 83

Integration in local community life (including housing and political participation)

Roma integration has many facets: ensuring safe and sanitary housing solutions, enabling social and political participation and representation of the Roma community in public dialogue, access to education and employment and acceptance of the Roma history and culture. Local and regional authorities today are called upon to bear in mind all those factors when drafting policies for Roma integration. The following examples demonstrate ways to implement integration in practice and remind authorities of the fact that even small, replicable actions can go a long way to achieving the inclusion of this vulnerable group of the population.

IL DADO (the dice): Residential community for Roma families coming from unauthorised settlements in Turin and the surrounding areas, Settimo Torinese, Turin, ITALY

Population : 349 103

Highlighting the effectiveness of small-scale but replicable actions, Il Dado is a project aimed at settlements of Romanian Roma families. The core objective is to help the families exit the system of unauthorised settlements, and to undertake the path to housing, social and economic emancipation.

Around 2 400 people from the Roma and Sinti ethnic groups currently live in the city of Turin and 450 in the surrounding province. Among this population, almost 50% are minors. The authorised settlements in the city can host approximately 900 people. The rest have to live in unauthorised settlements with poor standards of hygiene and environmental decay, wich contributes to a state of marginalization from which it is difficult to escape. The II Dado project, run by the association Terra del Fuoco with the support of the commune of Settimo Torinese in the metropolitan

city of Turin, identifies families in the unauthorised settlements and offers them opportunities in job market, better integration of minors in the society and integration in the territory. Families are then steered towards greater autonomy and ad hoc housing solutions are provided. The Province of Turin signed an agreement with Terra del Fuoco and funds the project with 35 000 euros annually (2011-2014). The province also provided for the building housing II Dado to be renovated. The foundation Compagnia di San Paolo funded the project with two instalments of 150 000 euros aimed at paying the expenses for restructuring of a disused building and the installation of a photovoltaic system in the premises. Residual financing was provided by Cassa di Risparmio di Torino (Savings Bank) for the installation of a hot water heater. In half the cases both parents reached a situation in which they had stable employment. Some of the families achieved housing autonomy. All minors attend school, with an attendance rate and performance in some cases higher than their Italian peers. Another positive outcome was Dado's environmental sustainability: until 2010, the consumption of electricity and natural gas in the II Dado house, equal to 164 000 kw/h per year, represented a significant problem. The Eco-Dado project aimed at reducing environmental impact, consumption and relative costs, as well as promoting a culture of respect for the environment. Thanks to these measures the II Dado house's total consumption decreased to 67 700 kw/h per year.

Builders provided training in the installation of the photovoltaic system. Overall, the process contributed to the integration of the Roma community into the Italian surroundings, while also improving the quality of life of II Dado's inhabitants, making the house an example of environmental sustainability and economic and social development. The keys to this success were continuity, stable relationships with the beneficiary base in the places they came from, the cohabitation of beneficiaries and operators and a shared planning of individual actions. Terra del Fuoco suggests that projects with micro-communities are better started with a small-scale action and then replicated in another location rather than enlarging the size of the community. They also stress the importance of working with funding sources from the start and ensuring stable and productive relationships with the local administration and other civil society organisations.

☑ Città di Settimo Torinese Piazza Libertà 4 10136 Settimo Torinese, Italy Telephone: (+39) 011 8028243 E-mail: sindaco@comune.settimo-torinese.to.it Website: www.terradelfuoco.org

Espace 16, Strasbourg, FRANCE

Population : 271 782

In order to put an end to the establishment of informal, unsanitary and unsafe camps for the constantly increasing Roma population in Strasbourg, the city of Strasbourg together with a welfare assistance team made up of members of the Directorate of Solidarities and Health and representatives of partner associations, decided to set up a temporary living space for some 20 Roma families, in order to help them integrate into society.

Adopted with a decision in June 2011, "Espace 16" is situated on municipal land in the heart of the city (close to the railway station) with easy access to public transport, services and other amenities necessary for integration. It comprises 26 caravans and buildings, providing toilets, showers, washing machines and a meeting room.

Two social workers from Horizon Amitié are responsible for providing welfare assistance, for the day-to-day management of Espace 16 and for helping the families with any administrative problems. When moving into the Espace 16, the families signed a contract, setting out the integration objectives and the rules for the functioning of this communal area. The project takes account of several aspects of the integration of these families. First, day-to-day life is organised by a Conseil de Vie Social (CVS) – a "community life committee" – which provides an official framework for the use of the communal parts of the site, as well as for issues such as waste management, conflict resolutions and the conditions for living together. Moreover, information is provided on all aspects of health, including screening for tuberculosis, raising awareness of contraception and sexually transmitted diseases, and also dental hygiene and health care. Information on the French health system has also been distributed.

With regard to the schooling of children, an efficient partnership has been set up with the French national education authorities. All of the children now attend one or other of the schools in the local neighbourhood. A system for monitoring the children's schooling, involving the teachers, the parents and neighbourhood associations, has been established. The families receive food aid from charity associations, in particular "les Resto du Cœur". Such aid ensures that the families have a varied diet. Finally, leisure activities are also proposed, for example shows, recreational outings for children and visits to various sites and to the European Parliament and other European institutions.

Despite the many difficulties encountered, such as the issue of securing financial

resources given that the people concerned had no access to employment, the large and ever-changing number of people from the Roma community living in Strasbourg and the search for a suitable location on municipal land, it was the commitment of the municipality and the networking with associations and families that made the success of the project possible. For instance, as of March 2012, all residents of Espace 16 over the age of 16 were registered for French lessons. These lessons also included information on the basic rules of life in France and help in preparing to integrate into French society and find long-term work. Over 50% of the inhabitants understood the importance of these lessons and attended class regularly.

Clement Dolisi Parc Etoile 67100, Strasbourg, France Telephone: +33 3 88 60 90 90 E-mail: Clement.DOLISI@strasbourg.eu Website: http://www.strasbourg.eu/

Formation of interethnic bodies around local needs, Čantavir, Horgoš, Niš, SERBIA

🐣 Population of Čantavir : 7 178, Horgoš : 6 325, Niš : 186 222

In an effort to encourage greater Roma participation in institutions of local self-government and democratic processes and to create a social and political environment conducive to better understanding of Roma problems within Serbian society, interethnic bodies were created in cities and neighbourhoods of Serbia, which proved to be very effective in solving issues affecting the local Roma population.

In the city of Niš, the neighbourhoods in the Horgoš quarter of Kanjiža, and the Čantavir and Peščara quarters of Subotica, Roma NGO activists led (through separate initiatives) the formation of inter-ethnic bodies with the aim of improving the quality of local-level interethnic relations by increasing the participation of local Roma, among others, in decision making. These bodies have been useful for bringing the concerns of local Roma communities to the attention of local authorities and for preventing scapegoating of entire local Roma communities by the majority population for minor property crimes.

While Serbia's Law on Local Self-Government requires that a Council for Interethnic Relations be established in municipalities in which either a single national minority accounts for more than five per cent of the total number of inhabitants or all such

minorities comprise more than 10 per cent of the municipality's total population, the interethnic bodies formed in Niš and Peščara differ slightly from the legally mandated councils. In Niš, the difference is largely nominal, with the body formed called a "Council for Human and Minority Rights" and incorporated into the city's statute.^{XLVII} In Čantavir, Horgoš and Peščara, on the other hand, "Commissions for Interethnic Relations" were formed at the neighbourhood rather than municipal level. The activities leading to the formation of Commissions for Interethnic Relations in Čantavir and Horgoš were supported by the Fund for an Open Society in Serbia.^{XLVIII}

The explicit (but not exclusive) targeting of Roma and the direct focus on their participation in decision making processes and the designing of policies was key to the success of the bodies.

Contact YUROM Centre Osman Balić, Director Jovana Ristića 12/16, 18000 Niš Serbia Telephone: +381 18 4246 940 E-mail: yuromcentar@sbb.rs rec_ni@yahoo.com Website: www.yuromcentar.org.rs

Housing for 50 families; Indre, FRANCE XLIX

Population : 4 000

The former mayor of Indre engaged in diverse efforts to receive 50 families that had arrived in his town following an eviction from Nantes in 2013: solidarity actions initiated by the administration provided housing, schooling and employment for the families. A large part of the population engaged in the inclusion efforts.

Fifty Roma families arrived in Indre after being evicted from Nantes. Mayor Jean-Luc Le Drenn, with the help of his team, implemented a number of solidarity actions: they collected clothes and installed facilities to provide newly arrived families with electricity and showers, with each family paying 50 euros per month for this service. He insisted that there had been no issues with receiving these payments from the families. A third of the population of Indre were favourable, a third unsure and a third against the Roma being present in the town, but they decided to allow the families to remain and tried to integrate them into the community. The first step was to provide schooling for children. As a result, Roma children have caught

up with the other children and now speak French without an accent. He then explained that they had to concentrate on six families out of the 50, especially as a result of lack of resources. The town bought mobile homes for the six families, with the rest of the families relocated to municipalities that positively responded to Mr Le Drenn's relocation project. The mayor provided an example of the exchanges between and the engagement of the population and the newcomers: cooking workshops were held where the Roma learnt how to cook French food and the French women learned Roma dishes.

Mr Le Drenn concluded his intervention by emphasising that one cannot say that integration is impossible. Most of his "colleagues", even in the same political family, did not believe in the project and thought that Roma were impossible to deal with or integrate. This sentiment has been disproved, as the 50 Roma families have been relocated in 11 municipalities around Indre. However, Mr Le Drenn notes that it is unfortunate that this positive experience concerned "only" 50 families out of 1 000 Roma living in the Nantes area, with 800 Roma still frequently expelled or being victims of extortion by the Romanian mafia.

> City Hall of Indre Avenue de la Loire 44 610 Indre, France Telephone: (+33) 2 40 85 45 85 Fax: (+33) 2 40 85 45 89

Housing and Integration project of RAE (Roma, Ashkali and Egyptian) communities in GjakovaL, Peja region, KOSOVO¹

Population : 94.556

Gjakova Municipality, Caritas Kosova and Caritas Switzerland have initiated a project to improve the living conditions for the RAE (Roma, Ashkali and Egyptian) community in the Ali Ibra settlement and to raise their awareness of matters concerning health, the education of children, access to the labour market and to public institutions and services.

The Ali Ibra settlement is located at the south-eastern edge of the Gjakova municipality. It has existed since the 1960s and hosts 140 families with 720

All reference to Kosovo, whether to the territory, institutions or population, in this text shall be understood in full compliance with United Nations Security Council Resolution 1244 and without prejudice to the status of Kosovo

inhabitants. The housing conditions in the Ali Ibra settlement are difficult and problems abound, such as: leaking roofs, wet floors, a lack of thermal insulation, poor windows and external walls that create a humid, thermally insufficient and therefore unhealthy indoor climate. In addition, a lack of piped water and a poor sanitation system leads to an unhealthy hygienic situation. Rats and insects are attracted by the conditions and have become a severe problem. About 48 houses have insufficient water supply. From 1 September 2010 to 31 May 2014 the municipality worked to meet following goals.

- Permanent and improved housing conditions (this includes the provision of individual houses with adequate sanitation facilities and technical infrastructure, as well as some social infrastructure defined by a specific assessment).
- **II.** Social inclusion of RAE promoted through community-building activities and access to education and health services at municipality level (young people's and women's needs were addressed as a priority in particular).
- **III.** New employment opportunities and sustainable income possibilities assessed and promoted for the target group.

Contact Telephone: +381290328110 Fax: +381290396588 Caritas Kosova in Gjakova Qendra e Komuniteteve Ali Ibra, 50000 Gjakovë Headquarters Rr. Rexhep Bislimi 70000 Ferizaj

Integration and protection of Roma children

The situation for Roma children is very alarming, as children are particularly vulnerable and exposed, to poor health, poor housing, poor nutrition, exclusion, discrimination, racism and violence, among other things. The social exclusion of Roma children is often linked to the lack of birth registration and identity documents, to low participation in early childhood education and care as well as higher education, and to elevated school drop-out rates. Segregation is a serious barrier preventing access to quality education. Paying particular attention to the

integration and safety of children and promoting and developing early education are critical components in addressing inequity and participation in Roma communities.

Educational supervision of "travelling" children through the creation of a personalised logbook, Dijon, FRANCE

Population : 151 212

In order to enable personalised access to education for children, the school "Les Voyageurs" in Dijon created a logbook for every Roma pupil, which comprises administrative and health-related information, legal data and a CV with the educational background and skills assessment of every child. This logbook can facilitate the work of Roma educators and speed up the process of Roma integration into education and school life.

The process is based on three main strategies:

- Educational and relationship building practices enabling the children to (re)build their confidence, reassuring them and helping them to take responsibility for the school results and to position themselves in relation to the school.
- The provision of a document (record book, logbook or school file) designed to provide parents and various teachers with information on the child's level of acquisition of competences and knowledge in all school subjects.
- A mechanism for transferring and updating the document, which may be dealt with either by the administration or the families themselves, depending on the level, content and objectives.

The logbook provides the teacher with information on the child's main areas of interest and learning methods, while the child is asked "how (s)he learns", "what (s) he is good at and why", "what (s)he likes" and "what (s)he finds difficult and why", etc.

More specifically, the book comprises the following sections

 Administrative information on the child (surname, first name, date of birth) and legal data (mandatory schooling); information on the different schools attended (with a view to networking with the teachers involved).

- A section setting out the competences expected in the various subjects; a section on schoolbooks and learning aids used by the child; a "roadmap" listing the most recent work in reading and mathematics.
- A section for the families when the child is being registered at school, which may comprise various practical items (for example, whether or not the child can take part in school excursions) and other important information (concerning health, for instance).
- A section on significant achievements selected with the child during his/her assessment and teachers' comments (personalised projects, individual work plan for the child, etc.), in order to facilitate identification of and differentiation between specifically educational contents and aspects which contribute to the child's general development.

Ecole "Les Voyageurs" Rue Django Reinhardt 21 000 Dijon, France Telephone: +33 (0)3 80 68 28 64

Every Child Matters: high quality education for all, Leicester, UK

Population : 391 100

In Leicester, UK, the Babington Community College serves as an example of a school implementing inclusive education, being actively engaged in improving education outcomes for the local Roma community by offering a modified curriculum and more flexible hours, and by promoting continuous communication with the children's families.

Babington Community Technology College has a growing Czech and Slovak Roma cohort of students. Initially the school has focused on building relationships between key members of staff and Roma pupils; developing trust, learning the children's stories and spending time listening to them. Modifying the curriculum offer and being flexible with the timetable, reflecting the Roma history and culture in school, and drawing parents into school, have all played and continue to play a major role in activating and developing an interest in learning for this group. The school now wants to focus on improving literacy across the curriculum.

Schools in Leicester have had a history of successfully receiving pupils from other

countries with little experience of learning in English and helping them adapt quickly. The same success was not apparent with the new Roma community. School attendance was poor and the children made slow progress. Low levels of literacy, poor health, low self-esteem and poverty were further difficulties the college had to encounter before implementing the programme. However, by communicating successfully to the families what the expectations are in Babington and by getting Roma pupils to believe that success in education was their right, not something for other people, the college staff managed to overcome the difficulties. The inclusive ethos of the school has played a significant part in this growth alongside the outstanding work and effort of the very experienced EAL (English as an Additional Language) team within the school. Encouraging signs of this effort are emerging: improved attendance, increased engagement and raised aspirations are all reflecting the outstanding work of the school. Other schools and institutions in the UK and other countries have been contacting Babington for advice on working with migrant Roma communities.

> Contact Strasbourg Drive, Beaumont Leys, Leicester LE4 0SZ Telephone: (+44) 116 222 1616 Fax: (+44) 116 222 1620 E-mail: office@babington.leicester.sch.uk Website: http://www.babington.leicester.sch.uk/

Protection and integration of street children in Tirana, ALBANIA

Population : 418 495

To reduce and prevent child abuse and exploitation, the local authority offered a location in Tirana where the organisation Save the Children opened a day centre that offers informal education, material support, referrals and recreational activities, as well as psycho-social support, to families.

The exploitation, abuse and neglect of children has long been an issue in Albania. In order to improve this situation, Save the Children has promoted the development of effective protection programmes for children and young people. The intention is to reduce their vulnerability to exploitation and trafficking. Implemented in 2009 by Save the Children and, most recently, funded by the EU Delegation in Albania (in 2011 and 2012), this project established a day centre in premises provided by the council in Tirana. In each year of its operation, the centre has served approximately

300 children at risk of living and working on the streets and being subject to exploitation and abuse, including trafficking. Insofar as Roma and Egyptian children account for the majority of children living and working on the streets, they also constitute the main target group for the centre. The centre undertakes outreach work to identify children at risk and establish contact with the children's families. Beyond this outreach work, services provided by the centre include birth and civil registration assistance, medical support and school enrolment. At the same time, the centre provides training for service providers working with children living and working on the streets and with their families.

☑ Save the Children Albania Telephone: (+355) 4 2261840 / 4 2261929 / 4 2266227 Fax: (+355) 4 2263 428 E-mail: info.albania@savethechildren.org

"Inclusion of Roma children in preschool education" project, Skopje, NORTH MACEDONIA

Population : 536 271

Understanding that access to education is easier to achieve when integration attempts start at a very early stage, this initiative is engaged in offering preschool education to Roma children, thus preparing them for a smoother transition into the local schooling system.

The main objectives of the project are as follows.

- I. Increasing the number of Roma attendees (459 Roma children) in public preschool in 18 municipalities in North Macedonia.
- **II.** Improving the capacities of 908 Roma parents to support and encourage the development and education of Roma children.
- III. Improving social skills and proficiency in the Macedonian language of 459 Roma children.
- **IV.** Increasing the abilities of teachers and teaching assistants to combat prejudice and stereotypes against Roma.
- V. Raising the public consciousness about the problems affecting Roma children and involving local municipal authorities in activities to solve them.

The Ministry of Labour and Social Policy (MoLSP) is implementing this project in cooperation with the Roma Education Fund (REF) and Local Self-Government Units. Other partners in the project include non-governmental organisations /individuals, Roma teaching assistants and kindergarten staff. Enrolment of the children is based on an analysis made on the ground by NGOs. Kindergartens as partners in the implementation of the project provide a full and supportive environment for the inclusion of Roma children under the project objectives. Kindergartens are responsible for the day care of children and for implementing the educational programme. To enable full integration into and easier adaptation of children to kindergartens, MoLSP secured the services of 17 Roma teaching assistants. Funds for a full-day stay in a kindergarten are provided by MoLSP, Local Self-Government Units and REF. The main difficulty faced was the low level of awareness of Roma parents of the importance of preschool education for their children. Thus, constant communication between different stakeholders and active participation and involvement of parents proved to be the means to success of the project. About 460 Roma children are included annually in the programme.

> Ministry of Labour and Social Policy Aleksandar Georgievski, Head of Department Telephone: (+389) 2 3106 253 Fax: (+389) 2 3220 408 E-mail: Aleksandar.Georgievski@mtsp.gov.mk "Dame Gruev" 14, 1 000 Skopje North Macedonia



Access to education

Integration starts with education! Not only does education provide Roma children, young people and adults with the knowledge and skills to be active citizens and to fulfil themselves as individuals, but in particular it is a crucial element for Roma communities to combat the social exclusion they face, and to improve their economic situation. Practices that promote and facilitate access to education are vital for Roma to access their social, economic and cultural rights, such as access to housing, health care and employment.

Securing access for Roma children to quality, integrated preschool and compulsory education, Korca and Gjirokastra, ALBANIA^{LI}

Population of Korca : 75 994, Gjirokastra : 25 301

From January 2008 to March 2013 the Albanian Regional Education Authorities, the municipalities of Korca and Gjirokastra, the organisation Save the Children and other NGOs have been working closely to provide quality inclusive education for Roma children. The project activities were based on a holistic approach, involving Roma children and parents and training for teachers, and advocating the improvement of policies at local, regional and national level by transferring the experiences and the lessons learned to the Ministry of Education.

Financed jointly by the Roma Education Fund and Medicor and implemented by Save the Children Albania, the project involved 780 Roma children (3-16 years old) in Korca and in Gjirokastra and 193 teachers working in primary schools and preschools.

In the first phase of the project (2008-2011) a model for inclusion of Roma/ Egyptian children in the mainstream education system was designed and developed. Project activities included trainings for teachers in culturally sensitive methodologies, school materials and extracurricular activities fostering tolerance and cultural understanding, afternoon support classes for mathematics and the Albanian language, and extracurricular classes on Roma history, culture and tradition. Provision of basic needs, such as meals for kindergarten children and transport, also contributed to the motivation of families to send their children to school. Roma/Egyptian community mediators were employed to facilitate the cooperation between parents and school.

In the second phase the project further supported children who have finished basic education to continue with higher education or vocational training. This proved to be crucial for the motivation of younger children to stay in school. Teacher training was further developed and training modules were drafted in collaboration with universities. Continuous assistance was provided for the monitoring and assessment of the children's academic performance. Also important was the close collaboration with NGOs on matters of lobbying and advocacy of the project, in order to gain support at government level, which can help the project's sustainability. Finally, the effectiveness of the project was down

to the monitoring, evaluation and guidance provided by the Country Facilitator of the Roma Education Fund.

Despite the obstacles of political instability and financial constraints, it was thanks to the commitment of those involved locally in this multisectoral collaboration that the project documented positive results in increasing the enrolment and retention of Roma/Egyptian children in schools, facilitating the transition from preschool to primary school, preparing teachers for a multicultural classroom environment and raising awareness and promoting systematic improvements in Roma inclusion policies.

🖂 Save the Children Albania

Ish Pallatet 1 Maji, Ndertesa 7 (Vila Lami), Rruga Mihal Popi Tirana, Albania Telephone: (+355) 4 226 1840 Website: https://albania.savethechildren.net/news

Container classroom and school mediators, Ghent, BELGIUM

Population : 248 358

The city of Ghent (Belgium) employs school mediators who help the school administration and Roma families to better work together. It also installed a container classroom on the traveller's camp site, where children are taught, in Dutch, French or English, how to read and write, and how to keep their concentration longer when confronted with challenging intellectual tasks.

In order to overcome some difficulties, linked to a lack of language knowledge, communication and intellectual tasks, Ghent trained school mediators who have an intra-European migration background themselves, along with "normal" school mediators. Not only do the mediators help parents to overcome communication barriers and keep track of what the children are doing at school, the parents are also invited to participate in school life: "We are a very open school, parents can participate in the school, they are all welcome in the classroom and we'd like them to participate."

But the mediators do not stop there; they also help children to participate in community life after school by getting them into sports clubs, music schools and similar activities. These mediators between families, the neighbourhood community and the school team are therefore called "bridge figures" ("brugfiguur").

For this project, Ghent won first place in the fifth Dosta!-Congress Prize competition (see further information below).

Contact Stad Gent-Department of Living, Welfare and Health Stefan Vanbroeckhoven, Head of department Woodrow Wilsonplein 1, 9000 Gent, Belgium

Telephone: (+32) 9 266 76 76 Fax: (+32) 9 266 76 89 E-mail: dep.samenlevenenwelzijn@stad.gent Website: http://bit.ly/2DycfQ5

Workshops for Roma school assistants and supporting teachers; Wrocław, POLAND^{LII}

Population : 628 589

From 2005 to 2011, the municipality of Wroclaw organised workshops for Roma working as school assistants at Polish schools, in order to improve the level of education, combat school dropouts among the Roma community and support teachers and help them recognise the specific needs of pupils of Roma origin.

Each year, four-day workshops took place for 15 to 20 Roma school assistants and 15 support teachers. The workshops consisted of modules in psychology, pedagogy, Roma history and culture, Roma language, the educational law system, drug prevention and analysis of current problems including education-related issues. All participants were offered additional materials, books, games, CDs with Roma music, CDs with language material from Manchester University and newly published Roma-related reports, among other things. Finally, evening cultural activities such as exhibitions, cinema, theatre and opera visits were organised, in order to integrate participants into the local culture and help them build an informal social network.

The workshops included lectures, brainstorming sessions, discussions, presentations and working papers. Particular emphasis was placed on the discussion of topics such as the practical problems Roma school assistants face during their work (including employment contracts for assistants, payment issues, conditions of work, etc.). The Roma school assistants' team worked together with a Joint Commission of the Government and National Minority Authorities to initiate

the guarantee of safer conditions of employment for the Roma assistants (stable contracts, raised salaries, opportunities to develop professional skills, etc.).

This project, part of the Governmental Programme for the Roma Community in Poland 2004-2013, managed to create a team atmosphere between Roma school assistants and support teachers despite existing mutual prejudices on both sides; the project was replicated in the region of Malopolska, which also has a large percentage of Roma inhabitants.

> ☑ Dom Spotkan im. Angelusa Silesiusa Joanna Marzec ul. W. Stysia 16a 53-526 Wrocław, Poland Telephone: (+ 48) 605 115 532 E-mail: joanna.marzec@silesius.org.pl angelus@silesius.org.pl



Health service

The poor health of Roma and Travellers is closely linked to social determinants of health, as the Roma populations frequently experience social exclusion and discrimination and consequently face barriers accessing health care. Socio-economic, cultural and environmental conditions are widely recognised as a cause of health inequalities among the Roma, thus making it necessary to develop programmes empowering Roma and enhancing inclusiveness of basic services.

A one-stop-shop approach to health care and wellbeing support for Roma, Nea Ionia Volos, GREECE

Population : 144 449

In response to the frequent difficulties Roma have in accessing social services, the city of Volos opened the Roma Social and Medical Centre in Aliveri, which boosted schooling rates of children and led to a 100% coverage of citizenship status and an increase in medical checks.

As a sub-project of the general project Local Initiatives for Employment (TPA) of Nea Ionia Magnesias for the period March 2005 to June 2009, the project implemented a range of activities, based on the approach that promotion of social rights cannot take place in isolation. The pillars of the project were social inclusion and care, prevention and health promotion, children's creative activities, housing support,

Responses

inclusion in the labour market and creating a space for networking on Roma issues. Furthermore, a "Women's Meeting Place" has been created in the context of the project in order to encourage women of the Roma community to get out of their home, to meet each other and to discuss issues that concern them, such as children's education, employment, etc.

The increased support in advocacy action has helped Roma social inclusion by promoting pilot cases to courts and thus ensuring the citizenship of many residents of Roma origin who, as a result of chronic lack of information, could not claim their rights as citizens. The Roma Social and Medical Centre in Aliveri has been the first social and medical centre to co-operate with the Greek Ombudsman, by contributing reports on unequal treatment cases involving Roma and with activities in favour of the protection of Roma. In addition, strengthened networking activities resulted in the formation of the Panhellenic Network of Social and Medical Centres (www. romoffice.net) aiming at mutual information and promotion of actions and best practices and at the wider publicity of the project nationwide. In co-operation with the national Greek Roma Support Centre, an initiative to boost schooling rates and enhance the involvement of parents in informal education was also implemented.

The impacts of the programme include a spectacular increase in the enrolment of Roma children in primary school (from 35% to 85%). All children of school age have been vaccinated, which they could not have accessed only by means of their family's capacity. As regards housing, more than 500 applications have been supported in order for the applicants to benefit from the lending for a primary residence within the specific programme for Roma housing. More than 350 loans' beneficiaries were approved by the Ministry of Interior for the area of Volos. Last but not least, the citizenship status of the residents of the area around Volos has been covered by 100%.

> Municipality of Volos Telephone: (+30) 24213-50173 /174 /122 Email: snikiforou@volos-city.gr

Salute senza esclusione/inclusive health, Rome, ITALY^{LV}

Population : 2.868 million

With this campaign the municipality of Rome, Caritas Rome and eight other local NGOs, as well as the Lazio Region and five branches of the local health unit (ASL), aim to improve the health situation of the local Roma population

by increasing vaccine coverage, improving access to mainstream health services, health care education and training of health care personnel.

Operators first defined the target group by the means of a census of the settlements. Specific activities were planned after gathering information on the territorial distribution of health care services (provided by each local health unit). The main activities concerned the following.

- Health care services orientation (the target group was invited to turn to the relevant health care services) devoting particular attention to pregnant women and children without vaccine coverage.
- Health care education a leaflet, entitled Scegli la Salute (Choose health) was distributed and explained. The leaflet was translated into Romanian and Serbian and included information about the prevention of infectious and chronic diseases and the promotion healthy lifestyles for children and adults.
- The training of health care staff. A two-day seminar was organised, which started with an assessment of the staff's knowledge by means of a preliminary test. The project was financed by private social, public and EU funding, in particular church-related funding from CEI (Conferenza Episcopale Italiana), the European Integration Fund (EIF), and the Ministry of Health. Regions and municipalities provided technical assistance.

As a result of the establishment of a wide private-public sector network, the knowhow of Caritas Roma (who had started the first interventions in 1987) and the multi-professional team (physicians, an anthropologist, a psychologist and a Roma mediator), the objectives of the project could be met. Also, the project has fostered greater willingness to cooperate with the target group by the local healthcare units (ASL). As a result, the monitoring of Roma health conditions and the supply of services has been furthered by concrete initiatives taken by the ASL that had not been previously planned. The project caught the attention of the Ministry of Health who extended it to five more cities: Milan, Palermo, Messina, Florence and Trento. Finally, the project is replicable in two main aspects, the training of health care personnel and health care education.

> Area sanitaria Caritas di Roma via Marsala, 103 - 00185 Roma, Italy Telephone: (+39) 6 4454791 Fax: (+39) 6 4457095 E-mail: area.sanitaria@caritasroma.it

Caritas Diocesana di Roma Piazza S. Giovanni in Laterano, 6 – 00184, Italy Telephone: (+39) 6 69886424 Fax: (+39) 6 69886489 Website: www.caritasroma.it

🖂 GrIS-Lazio c/o Società Italiana di Medicina delle Migrazioni

S.I.M.M. Telephone: (+39) 6 4454791 Fax: (+39) 6.4457095 Website: www.simmweb.it E-mail: info@simmweb.it



Integration into the labour market

Recognise the economic dimension of Roma inclusion! Access to the labour market is key for the social inclusion and economic empowerment of Roma. Lack of formal education and training, poverty, discrimination in the work environment and disrespect for the cultural differences are some of the reasons why unemployment is still one major issue for the Roma population. Opening up the labour market for Roma, enhancing their traditional skills and abilities by offering training and encouraging their competitiveness should therefore be priorities for local and regional authorities.

Vocational training for young people experiencing difficulties ECCOFOR, Dole, Franche-Comté, FRANCE

Population : 25 384

To enable young people from different backgrounds, including Roma and Travellers, to become integrated members of society and offer them occupational prospects for their future, ECCOFOR has set up a "production school" that combines technical personalised vocational training (in metalwork and tyres) in genuine working conditions with a strong commitment from volunteers from the education sector.

ECCOFOR, a French association with the social objective to create links, networks, opportunities for exchanges and learning, and to offer training to improve social integration, initially placed the teenagers in the vocational school between April and June to confirm each young person's planned enrolment at the school for the

academic year beginning the following September. The duration of the training is 10 months and it is open to all pupils between 14 and 18 wishing to train in a manual trade. The funding of the project is comprised of 60% from the production of goods or services; 20 to 30% from the apprenticeship tax (plus sponsoring and voluntary contributions); and 10 to 20% from the Regional Council grant for the funding of vocational training. Important advantages in the method of this project were the active canvassing of local firms in order to gain a clear picture of their trades and their current or potential labour needs and the systematic mapping of jobs and local employers. Participants are awarded a certificate indicating their level of skills, which will serve as a passport to start working life.

ECCOFOR Juralternance

8, rue Marie Joseph Jacquard 39100 Dole, France Telephone: (+33) 9 80 90 37 05 E-mail: contact@eccofor.fr

Job creation, Spišský Hrhov, SLOVAKIA

Population : 1 333

In Slovakia, the Mayor of Spišský Hrhov has been setting an example for others to follow. By creating jobs through a municipal firm, the local Roma community has one of the lowest unemployment rates throughout the country and consequently sees a gradual improvement in their socioeconomic conditions.

Driven by a sense of justice as well as pragmatism, the mayor has given Roma residents jobs, and in turn helped to counter age-old prejudices that the Roma minority is lazy, unwilling to work and incapable of integration. "With employment, the life of Roma people has improved, and we all have a higher quality of life," says Vladimir Ledecký, as he shows off the centrepiece of his effort – the "municipal firm," a collection of small businesses run by the mayor's office, with profits reinvested to create more jobs. Today about 50% of the Roma population of Spišský Hrhov works legally, putting the town's Roma unemployment rate far lower than the national average. And perhaps most telling for the state of coexistence in Slovakia, the town has continued to grow from about 600 residents in the late 1990s to 1 600 today. The enrolment rate at the local elementary school has also grown, among both Roma and non-Roma students alike. Some 54% of the students at the school are Roma and 46% non-Roma.

The mayor initially allocated a fifth of the town's budget towards the "municipal firm" to give Roma jobs. The firm employs 50 to 100 Roma, depending on the season, who build homes and buildings, work with wood and in a municipal fitness centre and pool. The concept has had a major impact on the entire town, which has become a national model. The US Embassy has paid a visit here, as have European officials, NGOs and many mayors. Last year it was named the best village in Slovakia. Many have moved here from the nearby larger town of Levoča because the land is cheaper and the school is successful. Still, the initiative is a work in progress as tensions remain. The vast majority of Roma go on to vocational training after their elementary studies, while the non-Roma tend to head for university preparation. Just a few miles from this town is a Roma settlement where many have no running water and where a separate school was created for the youngest students - what some consider a form of segregation. Despite everything, "There has been progress in people's minds," says Principal Peter Strážik of the elementary school in Spišský Hrhov, "We've grown up and become more mature in terms of inter-relations and inclusiveness."

> ☑ Obecný úrad Spišský Hrhov SNP 10, 053 02 Spišský Hrhov, Slovakia E-mail: spissky.hrhov@vmnet.sk Telephone/Fax: (+421) 53 4592 238

Fight against anti-gypsyism and awareness-raising of Roma culture/identity

Anti-Gypsyism is one of the most disruptive forces that hinder social inclusion of Roma, as it stigmatises Roma in the public imagination and can give rise to a very wide spectrum of discriminatory practices. It goes beyond those individual Roma who may be victimised or abused, as it can be seen in the way that the whole of society relates to the Roma, shaping issues from law- and policy making to everyday life in the community. Therefore, this section highlights and endorses institutions, campaigns and policies that encourage open dialogue, raise public awareness and deal with existing stereotypes towards the Roma population.

Get involved!

Declaration of Mayors and Elected Local and Regional Representatives of Council of Europe Member States against anti-Gypsyism

The Congress for Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe adopted this Declaration of Mayors and Elected Local and Regional Representatives of Council of Europe Member States against anti-Gypsyism during its 32nd session in March 2017. The declaration was presented by John Warmisham, Congress Spokesperson for Roma Issues, and Valeriu Nicolae, the Special Representative of the Secretary General of the Council of Europe (SRSG) for Roma Issues.

In the declaration, the mayors commit themselves to defending human rights and democratic principles and to rejecting all forms of discrimination, violence, harassment, incitement to hatred and hate speech against Roma and Travellers and any other form of anti-Gypsyism. They also commit to refraining from any forms of political alliance or co-operation at all levels with any political parties or local and regional authorities which incite or attempt to stir up racial or ethnic prejudices and racial hatred.

Further information: www.coe.int/congress-roma-declaration

Sinti and Roma Council and Cultural Centre, Heidelberg,^{LVIII} GERMANY

Population : 154 715

Catering to the needs and affairs of the regional German Sinti and Roma population and at the same time promoting and safeguarding the Roma culture, the Central Council, and the Documentary and Cultural Centre of German Sinti and Roma in Heidelberg^{LIX} put the fight against anti-Gypsyism into practice, by safeguarding the rights and freedoms of the Roma population while raising awareness about their history and culture.

In 1982, Sinti and Roma themselves founded the Central Council of German Sinti and Roma, an umbrella organisation of 17 regional organisations. Based in Heidelberg, it represents German Sinti and Roma and works for their equal treatment and participation in politics and for their support as minorities.

The old town of Heidelberg also hosts the Documentary and Cultural Centre of German Sinti and Roma, a place of encounter and dialogue and home to the rich Roma culture, with the support of the city of Heidelberg. The centre organises excursions, screenings, exhibitions, lectures and concerts. Furthermore, the centre is a place of remembrance for the victims of the National Socialists. In particular, the Holocaust of the Sinti and Roma is assessed in the only permanent exhibition of its kind in the world, which makes the centre an important museum of contemporary history and a place of historical memory. The main task of the centre is documenting the history of the Sinti and Roma in Germany and in Europe, which goes back more than 600 years.

Whereas in the beginning the Central Council was established against the will of German government, it has developed a permanent dialogue with the German Federal Government and regional authorities. In particular, the "Land" of Baden-Württemberg established a local council for the affairs of Sinti and Roma, which can act as a platform within Baden Württemberg for the discussion of all affairs concerning the local Roma population. LX Finally, a State contract ("Staatsvertrag") was signed by the Land of Baden Württemberg and the federal State's association of Sinti and Roma to protect their rights.

☑ Zentralrat Deutscher Sinti und Roma Bremeneckgasse 2, 69117 Heidelberg, Germany Telephone: (+49) 6221 981102 Telefax: (+49) 6221-981190 E-Mail: zentralrat@sintiundroma.de

Municipal Council for Roma; Barcelona, SPAIN

Population : 1.6 million

With the aim of acting as a stable platform for the promotion of dialogue and debate concerning Roma issues, their history and culture, the Municipal Council for the Roma (Consell Municipal del Poble Gitano a Barcelona) was established in Barcelona in 1998 and through joint efforts led to the creation in 2015 of a Local Strategy for the Roma People in Barcelona.²²¹ Created in 1998, the Municipal Council of the Gypsy People of Barcelona (CMPGB) acts as a stable platform for dialogue and debate on issues related to the improvement of the welfare and quality of life of Roma people in the city. The main goals of the council are to:

- promote actions concerning the Roma culture;
- promote initiatives to combat racism and anti-Gypsyism;
- stimulate participation;
- ensure that the Municipal Action Programme includes specific measures for the Roma population

The council articulates realistic and viable proposals and, at the same time, it acts as a stable interlocutor to make the needs, particularities and challenges of the Gypsy people facing the future visible.

At an operational level, the council is organised into two working groups: the working group for events and the working group for Roma strategy. The first objective is to work for the promotion and preparation of events such as the International Roma Day or the act in memory of the victims of the Holocaust, and the second is to follow the actions of the local strategy. Barcelona City has also engaged in efforts to promote Roma culture and identity, as a way of dealing with existing stereotypes and prejudice towards the Roma. For example, in 2016, in the framework of the International Roma Day, Barcelona hosted a week of events promoting Roma culture, many of which took place in public and tourist areas

Consell Municipal del Poble Gitano de Barcelona Passeig de Sant Joan, 75 08009 Barcelona, Spain Telephone: (+34) 932 562 017 Website: http://bit.ly/2p0bohP

"Dosta!" (Enough!) campaign – example of Rome, Milan, Naples and others, ITALY

Population of Rome : 2.8 million, Milan : 1.3 million, Naples : 983 755

Dosta!, a Romani word meaning "enough", is an awareness-raising campaign by the Council of Europe which aims at bringing non-Roma closer to Roma citizens. In Italy, the campaign cooperated with the Italian UNAR (Ufficio Nazionale Antidiscriminazioni Razziali) to organise projects such as discussion panels, exhibitions, concerts and public debates in 40 cities with

the aim of raising the awareness of the media and wider civil society. The Dosta! campaign has already been implemented in 18 countries.

UNAR set up a technical panel for a permanent co-ordination with the Roma and Sinti associations and federations. This panel has met several times, drawing up the essential profiles of the campaign, gathering ideas, projects and initiatives to be organised throughout the country, including the training of journalists, awareness-raising initiatives in 40 cities, awareness-raising initiatives in school and video advertisements. More pointedly, in 2011, with the event ROMNEWS, training courses for professional journalists have been held in Rome, Milan and Naples, with a substantial presence from Italian national television and leading newspapers. A total of 40 Italian cities were involved in public exhibitions, concerts, cultural and sporting events, theatre pieces and public debates among Roma associations and local authorities. At the school level, the dissemination of a tool-kit with videos and movies offering a greater knowledge of Roma was carried out. A television advertisement and promotional videos were produced and broadcast on national television and on video screens in underground train stations and on buses in some cities. Aside from the Council of Europe and UNAR were, participants Included civil society organisations, including Roma ones, and an Interministerial Panel (Cabina di regia) jointly established by the Minister for International Co-operation and Integration with the Minister of Labour and Social Affairs, the Minister of Interior, the Minister of Health, the Minister of Education, University and Research, and the Minister of Justice.

🖂 Ufficio Nazionale Antidiscriminazioni Razziali

Via della Ferratella in Laterano, 51 00184 Roma, Italy Telephone: (+ 39) 6 6779 2267 Fax: (+39) 6 6779 2272 E-mail: unar@unar.it segreteriaunar@governo.it

Get involved!

Dosta! Enough! Go beyond prejudice, meet the Roma!



The awareness-raising campaign Dosta! was implemented in Albania, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Montenegro, the Republic of Serbia, and "the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia", in 2006 and 2007. As it raised the interest of other States, between 2008 and 2010, it was launched in Ukraine, Moldova, Italy, Romania, Croatia, Slovenia, Latvia, Bulgaria and France.

In addition, municipalities can participate in the competition for the Dostal-Congress Prize for municipalities. It is organised by the Dostal campaign and the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe as part of their on-going work to strengthen the role of local authorities in the field of Roma and minority rights' protection. The competition is open to municipalities and local authorities from Council of Europe member States that have run projects targeting the Roma population. The Dostal-Congress Prize is awarded to three municipalities whose creative and innovative initiatives most effectively ensure diversity in community life and the active democratic participation of the Roma.

In 2017, three cities were honoured during an award ceremony for the 6th edition of the Dosta!-Congress Prize which coincided with the celebration of the 10th anniversary of the Prize, on the occasion of the Congress 33rd Session. In first place came Şişli (Turkey), second place was awarded to Volos (Greece) and third place went to Gliwice (Poland).

Further information: http://www.dosta.org http://www.roma-alliance.org/en/

PART V Recommendations

FACILITATING INTEGRATION IN LOCAL COMMUNITY LIFE



- ENGAGE Roma citizens individually and collectively in all decisions concerning their situation and engage the local population in finding ways forward.
- LET ROMA VOICES BE HEARD! Establish inter-ethnic bodies and Roma municipal councils in your community, in order to enhance political participation of your Roma citizens.
- PUT AN END to unauthorised, unsafe and unsanitary settlements! Provide inclusive housing solutions with adequate sanitation facilities, technical and social infrastructure.

PROTECTING AND INTEGRATING ROMA CHILDREN

- OFFER Romani children a safe space and prevent child abuse and exploitation by organising day centres, informal courses and easier access to pre-school education in close collaboration with the children's families.
- TACKLE social exclusion by ensuring that every child has a birth registration certificate, identity documents and health records, and keep track of their skills through the use of assessments and relevant documents proving their educational background.

PROVIDING BETTER ACCESS TO EDUCATION

THINK OUTSIDE THE BOX when it comes to education! Involve various sectors when drafting education-related policies, train education mediators and teachers, provide basic services such as lunches and transportation, consider a more relaxed timetable and adjust the curriculum to meet the needs of Roma children.

- **ENGAGE** the children and their parents in finding ways forward.
- MONITOR and assess the progress of pupils, in order to improve the level of education and prevent drop-outs, and support graduates to pursue higher education or vocational training thus allowing them to act as motivation and role-models for younger schoolchildren.
- IMPLEMENT necessary actions to enable access to preschool education, as the access to education at the earliest possible stage will render the transition to schooling smoother.

IMPROVING ACCESS TO BASIC HEALTH SERVICES

- ENSURE that your local health care systems provide equity by taking into account the particular needs of the Roma populations and offer specialized training to your healthcare staff.
- MAINSTREAM your health care services, provide Roma with medical checks and vaccine coverage, as good health is a first step to preventing poverty and social exclusion.

ENHANCING INTEGRATION INTO THE LABOUR MARKET AND THE ECONOMY

- OFFER Roma a "passport" to working life, by providing vocational training to prepare them for future jobs and enable future employers to assess their skills.
- EMPLOYMENT is key to the financial stability of Roma and at the same time to the enhancement of the quality of life of your entire community! Consider creating job opportunities for Roma that take into account their skills and interests, including traditions.

FIGHTING ANTI-GYPSYISM AND RAISING AWARENESS

- DEVELOP and implement a zero-tolerance strategy to anti-Gypsyism.
- BREAK DOWN THE BARRIERS caused by stereotypes and prejudices through the implementation of projects, such as campaigns, discussion panels and

exhibitions to raise the awareness of the public regarding the situation of your Roma citizens.

PROMOTE the Roma history and culture and integrate it into your permanent local cultural curriculum, for example through including Roma culture in a permanent exhibition in your museums or through opening a cultural centre dedicated to Romani culture, to combat segregation, stigmatisation and marginalisation by demonstrating our mutual history.

PART VIT Reference texts and further reading

Study on Mobility, Migration and Destitution in the European Union

Final Report (March 2014): http://bit.ly/URLADDRESS

Centre for European Policy Studies (CEPS)

Combating Institutional Anti-Gypsyism: Responses and promising practices in the EU and selected Member States (May 2017):

http://bit.ly/URLADDRESS

Publications of the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) on Roma:

http://bit.ly/URLADDRESS



LGBTI

PARTIN Definitions

Knowing what exactly "LGBTI"² means is the first step to not only appropriately using this term in your public discourse but also to developing effective LGBTIinclusive policies. LGBTI is an umbrella term, an initialism for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Intersex persons. Below is a specific definition of each category:^{LXII}

esbian = women who form sexual and affectionate relationships with women.

G ay = men who form sexual and affectionate relationships with men.

B isexual = men and women attracted to and having sexual relations with both sexes.

ransgender = also known as Third Gender, these are people who identify themselves with a gender identity other than the one that was assigned to their biological sex at birth; or people who view their gender as more fluid than the strictly male or female gender categories allow.

ntersex people born with = chromosomal, hormonal levels or genital characteristics which do not correspond to the given standard of "male" or "female" categories for sexual or reproductive anatomy. This may be apparent at birth or become so later in life. An intersex person may identify as male or female or as neither. Intersex status is not about sexual orientation or gender identity: intersex people experience the same range of sexual orientations and gender identities as non-intersex people.^{LXIII} Intersexuality may take different forms and cover a wide range of conditions.

All these groups of people have one thing in common – they are often denied equal treatment in respect of their dignity and rights compared to other citizens. LGBTI people are often victims of **discrimination**, **social exclusion and violence**, on grounds of their **sexual orientation** or **gender identity**. These are manifestations of **homophobia** and/or **transphobia**.

It is therefore crucial to understand the exact meaning of the terms

LGBTI

"sexual orientation", "gender identity", "homophobia and/or transphobia" to be able to clearly establish related discrimination and effectively counteract it.

Sexual orientation refers to the capacity of each individual for profound emotional, affectional and sexual attraction to, and intimate and sexual relations with, individuals of a different gender (heterosexual) or the same gender (homosexual, lesbian, gay) or more than one gender (bisexual). Gender identity refers to a person's deeply felt individual experience of gender, which may or may not correspond with the sex assigned at birth, and includes the personal sense of the body and other expressions of gender (that is, "gender expression") such as dress, speech and mannerisms^{LXIV}. Finally, according to the definitions provided by the UN^{LXV}, homophobia is an irrational fear of, hatred or aversion towards lesbian, gay or bisexual people and transphobia is the same – hate, fear or aversion towards transgender people. The term homophobia is often used in an allencompassing way to refer to fear, hatred and aversion towards LGBTI people in general.

Always bear in mind that a person's sexual orientation and/or gender identity cannot be changed! Attempts to change someone's sexual orientation can be traumatic and lead to human rights violations. What can and must change, however, are negative social attitudes that cause stigmatisation, exclusion and human rights violations of members of your LGBTI community!

> Some examples of homophobic behaviour that LGBTI people are often exposed to :

- "Gay bashing" and physical violence, including sexual violence
- Linking homosexuality with paedophilia
- Making derogatory comments, insults, jokes or threats about sexual orientation or sexual practice

See also : https://www2.viu.ca/ positivespace/manual/homophobia_def.asp S FAKE NEWS

It's unnatural to be LGBTI.

Section 64

For LGBTI people, it is natural to have sexual attractions and relations with members of one's own gender. Bisexuals can also be attracted to members of the opposite gender.

Some transgendered people consider themselves homosexual or bisexual and others consider themselves heterosexual. To act on these feelings is natural. Not to act on these feelings would be unnatural, forcing people to hide who they are and causing them great pain. It is the quality of the relationship that is significant, not the gender of one's partner. This myth also comes from the belief that sexual relationships are formed for the procreation of children only. In all relationships the decision to have children is complex and needs great consideration. Although many heterosexuals decide to have children, many do not make the same decision or are unable to have children. On the other hand, many LGBTI people choose to have children or raise children with their partner. Many children raised in these families emphasise that the most important thing in a family is being loved and cared for.^{LXVI}

S FAKE NEWS

Sexual orientation is a personal choice.

Section 64

Most LGBTI people feel that they did not choose to be LGBTI. Rather, they were aware of having same-sex feelings at an early age or else these feelings evolved and solidified in

their adolescent or adult years. Modern science cannot state conclusively what causes sexual orientation, but a great many studies suggest that it is the result of both biological and environmental forces, not a personal "choice". A 2008 Swedish study of twins (the world's largest study of twins) published in The Archives of Sexual Behavior concluded that "homosexual behaviour is largely shaped by genetics and random environmental factors". The choice of people seems to be whether to live a full and wellbalanced life with a same-sex partner, or to suppress their feelings. It is not the cause that is important, but that people are treated with dignity and respect regardless of their sexual orientation.

Section 24 Fake News

LGBTI people do not make good parents.

Section 64

Research has shown that, except for the fact that the children of a homosexual couple are often concerned about being stigmatised by their peers, they show no higher incidence

of emotional disturbance than children of heterosexual couples. Furthermore, they are not confused about their own sexual identity. LGBTI people come from all kinds of families, as do heterosexuals, and there is no correlation between the sexual orientation of parents and that of their children. The chances of a child being LGBTI are the same whether they are raised by LGBTI parents or by heterosexual parents, namely 7 to 10%.

PARTINg What are their rights?

People belonging to an LGBTI community often face difficulties in enjoying their basic human rights, such as the right to equality, dignity and nondiscrimination. You, as a representative of local and regional authorities, should take action against discrimination and violations of LGBTI-rights and make sure that LGBTI individuals in your community are treated in the same way as everyone else!

The principles of equality and nondiscrimination are fundamental elements of international human rights law. They are enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, LXVII as well as more specialist UN conventions, such as the Convention on Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women or the Convention on the Rights of the Child.^{LXVIII} At the European level, the principle of non-discrimination based on sexual orientation/gender identity is referred to in the European Convention on Human Rights, the Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence, the case law of the European Court of Human Rights, the recommendations of the Committee of Ministers, the Commissioner for Human Rights and other organs of the Council of Europe^{LXIX}.

66

"ALL HUMAN BEINGS ARE BORN FREE AND EQUAL IN DIGNITY AND RIGHTS."

> Article 1, Universal Declaration of Human Rights

International human rights law applies to LGBTI people as it does to everyone else, without distinction of any kind. In short, LGBTI people have the same rights and freedoms as any other resident of your community, including the rights to safety, housing, social security, health care, education, privacy and public accommodation. It is a common misconception that LGBTI rights are limited to the issue of samesex marriages. As residents of your city or municipality, LGBTI people depend on you to guarantee and protect their rights. Do not allow traditional, cultural or religious beliefs, social attitude or stereotypes to justify the denial of human rights to any group, including LGBTI people. Remember that human rights are universal and indivisible. LGBTI people are an integral and indispensable part of society; they live in your cities and are the target of all your policies addressed to the general public. Treat differences in sexual orientation and sexual identity as positive forms of diversity and dare to take a firm political stance by implementing inclusive LGBTI policies. **This will give you an opportunity to make your community a safer, more open, inclusive and diverse place to live for everyone!**

PART HIN Challenges in practice

The first recorded instances of same-sex love date back to ancient times. Almost all cultures across human history are familiar with transgender and third gender people. LGBTI people have faced many centuries of intolerance, discrimination and violence on grounds of their gender identity and sexual orientation. In some European countries homosexuality was still a criminal offence until the beginning of the 21st century.

The only way for many LGBTI people to feel safe and avoid being judged and ill-treated based on gender stereotypes was to live in secrecy and be as invisible as possible. Despite the dynamic development of civil society organisations and unions defending LGBTI rights, still today many LGBTI people are less likely to seek justice and speak out. Despite many positive developments, for instance the recognition of same sex marriage by 14 Council of Europe member States, LGBTI people continue to face discrimination on grounds of sexual orientation and

gender identity. They suffer from negative attitudes and rejection in public. The behaviour regarded as normal for heterosexual couples in public spaces is often not accepted in relation to LGBTI people. They continue to fall victim to discrimination in access to health, employment and housing, to domestic violence, abuses against children (bullying in school, for example) and denial of family rights and legal recognition.

As a local elected representative, you are well placed to reach out to the general public and to advocate attitudes and policies that will protect human dignity with respect to the diversity of sexual orientation and gender identity. It is first of all up to you to set a good example by saying a firm "no" to homophobic and transphobic expressions, harassment and violence based on sexual orientation and aender identity. Depending on your country's historical, political or legislative context, and varying religious and moral beliefs, it may be more or less difficult to challenge traditional conceptions about gender roles and behaviours and to change people's problematic attitude so long nurtured by stereotypical portrayals of LGBTI individuals.

Don't forget!

You not only help a specific group of people when you support and facilitate the inclusion of LGBTI individuals in the life of your city and/or municipality. You also improve the situation of your entire community, since you contribute to preventing incidents of violence, changing old mentalities of hate and repression and building a society on the values of justice, equality, inclusion and respect for diversity.

You will find below a collection of best practices from those local and regional authorities that have taken an active stance towards inclusion of their LGBTI communities. Just some of the examples of successful local and regional initiatives include: establishing an enforceable code of conduct for employees that prohibits discriminatory or aggressive attitudes towards LGBTI individuals; enacting and promoting anti-discriminative legislative changes; training police forces to prepare them to deal with hate crimes and acts of discrimination based on gender identity and sexual orientation; and consulting with the LGBTI community when drafting local policies.

PARTING Responses

Access to social rights and services (including employment, healthcare and housing)



Despite progress in many areas over the last few decades, people in Europe are still discriminated against on the grounds of their sexual orientation in the areas of employment, housing, health care and education. In this context, the following practices demonstrate examples of local authorities that have introduced initiatives, such

as training, strategy development, guidance and counselling schemes to make social rights and services more LGBTI- friendly and to facilitate the access of the LGBTI community to employment and housing.

Making elderly people's homes more LGBTI-friendly – The "Pink Passkey" initiative, Nijmegen, THE NETHERLANDS

Population : 154 715

Acceptance, equal treatment and human rights have no age limit! In 2008, Nijmegen City Council in the Netherlands committed itself to a project aimed at making care homes and institutions more inclusive for elderly LGBTI people. Ever since, many other municipalities, in the UK, Spain, Scandinavia and many other countries,^{LXX} have followed the example and created LGBTI-friendly institutions for elderly people.

Nijmegen City Council followed this methodology: an official pink trademark (the "Pink Passkey") marks the inclusiveness of the care institutions with respect to sexual orientation and gender identity, which is symbolised by a plaque on the wall. In order to receive the plaque, an audit is performed to check the inclusiveness of the institution for LGBTI residents and their families, as well as for LGBTI relatives

of residents. Since 2008 when it was initiated, this project has proven to be very successful, with the scope being widened over the years from elderly care to (home) care facilities for LGBTI persons with disabilities, chronic illnesses and mental health issues. In January 2016, the number of care facilities that have been awarded the Pink Passkey amounted to 110 throughout the Netherlands, all supported by and some even initiated by local authorities.

Contact Aldenhof 31-96 6537 AJ, Nijmegen, Netherlands Telephone: +31 24-3275275 E-mail: ab.doekenborg@zzgzorggroep.nl secr.doek@zzgzorggroep.nl Website: www.rozezorg.nl/organisaties

Pink competency project, Oslo and others, NORWAYLXXI Population : 634 293

The Norwegian Pink Competency project, a national collaboration between the Norwegian Directorate for Health and the Norwegian LGBTI organisation LLH (now known as FRI), provides health-care professionals with the competencies and tools necessary to adapt to a more LGBTI-inclusive way of working. The project managed to increase health care providers' competency to treat the LGBTI population in an empathic way.

Training courses are offered at the local level to doctors, nurses, psychologists and midwives, for example, with support of local governments and the Norwegian Directorate of Health. In the city of Oslo, within the youth health-care centre, specialist staff are trained to deal with issues relating to sexual orientation and gender identity.^{LXXII} The project has been a great success as a result of various factors. For instance, the initiative explored myths and prejudices about the LGBTI population in a humorous way, replacing them with facts and knowledge. Also, the project tried to adopt a very practical approach, as concrete matters such as language, disclosure, awareness and the effect of heteronormativity on provision of health services.

Norwegian Directorate for Health

Postal address: Pb. 7000, St. Olavs plass, 0130 Oslo Visiting address: Universitetsgata 2, 0164 Oslo, Norway Telephone from within Norway: 810 200 50 Telephone from abroad: (+47) 24 16 30 00 E-mail: postmottak@helsedir.no FRI - foreningen for kjønns- og seksualitetsmangfold Adress: Tollbugata 24, 0157 Oslo Telephone: (+47) 23 10 39 39 E-mail: post@foreningenfri.no

Housing strategy, Brighton and Hove, UK LXXIII

Population : 273 400

In 2015, the city of Brighton and Hove (UK) developed a new citywide housing strategy through extensive consultation with commissioners, service providers, community groups and residents. The strategy explicitly includes LGBTI people by ensuring that the city implements a number of policies to facilitate access to housing for the local LGBTI community.

The goals of this strategy include housing solutions that promote the health and well-being of the LGBTI community, contribute to its safety and prevent harassment and discrimination. Most importantly, the services are planned and reviewed always in consultation with the LGBTI community. Further, the housing strategy calls upon the local authorities to apply concrete policy solutions, such as:

- investigating the potential impacts of "out-of-area" placements for LGBTI people in relation to local services and support networks;
- working with sheltered housing providers to ensure that services are accessible for the LGBTI communities;
- supporting local LGBTI agencies working with LGBTI agencies in other areas where LGBTI people are looking to move to Brighton to ensure this is done in a planned way;
- using the skills in LGBTI community groups to deliver improvements to frontline housing services;
- examining the provision of LGBTI-specific housing support services in the city;
- continuing to implement Trans Scrutiny Panel Recommendations for Housing and considering the recommendations of the forthcoming Trans Needs Assessment.

Brighton and Hove City Council/Housing strategy

Bartholomew Square, Brighton, Postcode: BN1 1JE, United Kingdom Telephone: (+44) 1273 293055 E-mail: housing.strategy@brighton-hove.gov.uk

Agreement to promote integration into the labour market, Madrid, SPAIN

Population : 3.1 million

From October 2009 until 2012, the Community of Madrid, through the Department of Family and Social Affairs and with the help of the European Social Fund, granted AET-Transexualia financial assistance to implement a programme to promote the inclusion of transgender people in the labour market. This programme continues today, also benefiting immigrant transsexual people through the help of the General Directorate of Immigration of the Ministry of Social Affairs.

This programme includes the provision of information on workers' rights and other legal aspects, with specific emphasis on their rights as transgender people in the labour market, as well as psychological guidance, counselling and training. At the same time the programme aims to raise the awareness of the general public, and employers in particular, about the situation of transgender people in Madrid. Furthermore, within the Madrid administration, a civil servant is in charge of following every application to the programme. In addition, the national transgender organisation, together with the Madrid Department of Employment, has published a book about the rights and experiences of transgender people in the labour market.

> AET – Transexualia c/ Bravo Murillo, 4. Bajos, 28015. Madrid, Spain E-mail: asociacionaet@hotmail.com

Action plans for labour integration, Turin, ITALY

Population : 899 455

In Italy in 2013, co-operation between the Piedmont Regional Authority, the Province of Turin and the city of Turin enabled the inclusion of 44 transgender persons in projects set up for training/retraining of disadvantaged social groups and their reintegration to work.

The Piedmont Regional Authority approved a provincial operational programme for employment-related actions and asked the city of Turin LGBTI office to cooperate by including transgender beneficiaries in two action plans. Both action plans were designed to fund a grant to transgender persons for their retraining and reintegration into local companies. The first action plan was designed to immediately reintegrate all those transgender individuals whose skills matched the companies' expectations. The second action plan aimed at enabling transgender grantees to finish their reintegration into work by means of an apprenticeship at a local company. The city of Turin LGBTI office supported the Province of Turin in recruiting potential transgender candidates for the two action plans.

☑ Province of Turin Ufficio relazioni con il pubblico Telephone: (free within Italy) 800 300 360 E-mail: urp@provincia.torino.it

Developments in local and regional legislation

Ensuring equal rights for your LGBTI citizens starts with corresponding laws that set and establish those rights. This section highlights examples of local changes in legislation that are very successful first steps to advocate in favour of the legal recognition of LGBTI-rights on a national level.

Focus

Malta: first European country to ban "conversion therapy"

In 2016, Malta became the first country in Europe to outlaw what is known as "conversion therapy" (therapeutic methods that purport to change a person's sexual orientation or gender identity), introducing fines and prison sentences for those who offer these harmful practices. For this reason, Malta received first place in the "Rainbow Map, Index and Annual Review" of ILGA-Europe (European Region of the International



Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association), a yearly project which charts the advances that have been made across 49 countries in terms of law and policy.

Q Further information

https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/07/world/europe/malta-outlawsconversion-therapy-transgender-rights.html

www.ilga-europe.org/resources/rainbow-europe/rainbow-europe-2017; www.ilga-europe.org/sites/default/files/Attachments/annual_review_2017_ online.pdf

Civil partnerships officially acknowledged, Turin, ITALY

Population : 899 455

In the Italian city of Turin, civil partnerships between citizens of the same sex are officially acknowledged by the city administration, in spite of the absence of national provisions in this regard.^{LXXV}

When deciding to amend the municipal regulations, Turin City Council referred to Article 4 of Decree of the President of the Republic n. 223/1989, which defines a family, for registration purposes, as "a set of people living in the same house of the same city and tied by marriage, kinship, adoption, legal protection or affective bonds". A new municipal regulation was drafted on the basis of this article so as to include acknowledgement of civil partnerships, and this was approved by the Turin City Council in 2010. As a result, cohabitating heterosexual or same-sex couples can ask for and obtain a certificate of civil partnership from the city's General Register Office. The certificate enables civil partners to enjoy the same rights as married couples with respect to accessing municipal services and health care provided by the city of Turin. However, because these partnership certificates are local official documents only, they cannot be used to obtain access to nationally provided services. Nor do they entitle heterosexual or same-sex civil partners to rights and benefits that national legislation grants only to married couples (parental responsibility or fiscal benefits, for example).

City of Turin Telephone: (+39) 11 01125380 E-mail: info.anagrafe@comune.torino.it Servizi.Civici@cert.comune.torino.it

Local Government Politics School, Istanbul, TURKEY

Population : 14.8 million

In 2013, local LGBTI organisations in Istanbul coordinated by the organisation SPOD, established an LGBTI-friendly municipality protocol, which was signed by the mayor and advocated more LGBTI-inclusive policies in Turkey. As an outcome of the initiative, LGBTI-friendly institutions, such as councils and health-care services, have been established in districts of Istanbul.

Local elections provide a chance to change things within a city, and in the districts that make up the city. SPOD (an Istanbul-based LGBTI organisation) organised the Local Government Politics School in 2013, with the participation of LGBTI activists from 10 different cities in Turkey. One of the outcomes was the drafting of the document "Demands of LGBTIs from local governments", which was published with the endorsement of 14 Turkish LGBTI organisations. The document was turned into an "LGBTI-friendly municipality protocol", which was proposed to many mayoral candidates for signature. Forty of the candidates signed it, thereby promising, if elected as mayor, to pursue LGBTI-friendly policies. Ultimately, this led to the establishment of an LGBTI-inclusive health-services centre and an equality department in the Şişli district, and an LGBTI council within the Kadıköy district's city council.

Association of Social Policies, Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Studies (SPOD) Telephone: (+90) 212 292 48 02

E-mail: info@spod.org.tr Twitter.com/spodlgbt

Focus Germany legalises same-sex marriage

In Germany on 30 June 2017, the majority of German lawmakers voted to legalise

same-sex marriages. The bill that was passed gives homosexual couples in Germany the same rights as heterosexual ones, and will allow same-sex couples to marry and jointly adopt children. It passed by 393 votes to 226, with four abstentions. Germany has thus become the 23rd country worldwide and the 14th country among the Council of Europe members^{LXXVII} to recognise same-sex marriages.



Q Further information https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/30/world/europe/ germany-gay-marriage.html

http://www.bundestag.de/dokumente/textarchiv/2016/kw07-degleichgeschlechtliche-ehe/405868

Awareness-raising, education, visibility and mainstreaming in policy-making processes

Education and knowledge are crucial, in order to change the public's perception of LGBTI people and issues. Moreover, it is the only way to ensure that LGBTI citizens know their rights and to facilitate a broad debate on the benefits and challenges of diversity within society. Authorities have to mainstream LGBTI rights in policy-making processes, in order to put an end to LGBTI communities being defined by their sexual preference, to achieve equality and tackle all forms of discrimination against LGBTI individuals.

Focus

Guides by the Equality and Human Rights Commission, UNITED KINGDOM

In the United Kingdom, the Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) publishes guides for public authorities in England (and bodies with non-devolved functions in Scotland and Wales), explicitly including sexual orientation and gender identity. The guides provide an overview of the equality duty and include steps that are le

an overview of the equality duty and include steps that are legally required, as well as recommended actions. In 2015 the EHRC

published an extensive report on LGBTI people's experiences and expectations of hate crime reporting in the Leicester and Leicestershire area. The report was based on interviews with 50 people who identified as LGBTI and it provides guidance on best practice for local practitioners.

www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/advice-and-guidance www.equalityhumanrights.com/publication/lgbt-hate-crime-reportingidentifying-barriers-and-solutions



Q Further information

Pink agenda 2015-2018, Amsterdam, THE NETHERLANDS

Population : 821 752

In the city of Amsterdam, a specific policy on the emancipation of LGBTI people has been implemented since 1980. Currently the "pink agenda" 2015- 2018 is being implemented. Amsterdam takes action in nine areas: safety, education, youth, diversity, care and welfare, health and assistance, sport, work and the economy; and culture and Information. In all these areas, objectives have been formulated to increase the safety, visibility and acceptance of LGBTI people.

With the "pink agenda" Amsterdam offers a safe social environment for the LGBTI community, where the interests of LGBTI people are represented and their needs are accommodated by corresponding policies. Professionals in schools, care institutions and sports clubs receive training so that LGBTIs feel safe and accepted. Further, the municipality supports activities that increase the knowledge, social acceptance and assertiveness of LGBTIs. What makes this agenda outstanding is the fact that it provides extra support to groups that are not yet (well) organised, like bicultural LGBTIs, LGBTI refugees, elderly LGBTI people and people with an intersex condition. The municipality conducts research into the needs of homeless LGBTI adolescents and people with an intersex condition and makes new policy based on this. Finally, the city sets a good example as it exercises an inclusive human resources policy with a view to diversity and supports its own LGBTI employees.

City of Amsterdam/Diversiteit

PO Box 1840, 1000 BV Amsterdam, Netherlands E-mail: diversiteit2@amsterdam.nl Website: www.amsterdam.nl/diversiteit

Focus

International Family Equality Day

The International Family Equality Day has been celebrated annually on the first Sunday in May since 2011. In 2015, celebrations such as picnics, sports and outdoor events took place in 67 cities in 32 countries. In 2014, the third (biannual) International Conference for Rainbow Families took place from 1 to 4 May in Cologne, with support from local, regional and federal authorities.



Q Further information www.internationalfamilyequalityday.org

http://internationalfamilyequalityday.org/wordpress/annual-report-2015/ http://nelfa.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/140430_NELFA_PRESS_ RELEASE_COLOGNE.pdf

LGBTI Municipal Plan – Barcelona City Council, SPAIN

Population : 1.6 million

The City Council of Barcelona has been continuously showing its commitment to LGBTI inclusion since 1995. The latest project is the 2016-2021 Municipal Plan, which aims at streamlining all actions of the authorities regarding the LGBTI community, raise awareness and ensure that an LGBTI perspective is included in all aspects of municipal policy making and administration.

Barcelona City Council has long been known for its pioneering commitment to the defence of civil rights in the city. The Councillor's Office for Civil Rights was set up in 1995 and the Office for Non-Discrimination followed in 1998. The LGBTI Municipal Council was set up in 2004 to co-ordinate policies in defence of the LGBTI community. Later the city council launched the 2010-2015 Municipal Plan for the LGBTI Community which applies to the whole municipal structure. A new plan is now being drawn up for 2016-2021. The goals of this plan are to:

- organise and co-ordinate the local authority's actions in relation to the LGBTI community;
- permeate the whole municipal structure with an LGBTI perspective;
- encourage LGBTI organisations to get involved in designing and implementing LGBTI public policies.

The plan is a cross-cutting initiative and applies the LGBTI perspective to all services, whether welfare or social assistance, through specific training. It is managed by the Councillor's Office for Cycle of Life, Feminism and LGBTI, where a team of two professionals co-ordinate the LGBTI Municipal Plan and the LGBTI Municipal Council.

☑ Ajuntament de Barcelona Departament de Feminismes i LGTBI-Àrea Drets de Ciutadania Participació iTransparència Andreu Agustín Andres E-mail: aagustin@ext.bcn.cat Meritxell Sáez I Sellarès E-mail: msaezs@bcn.cat

Municipal department for lesbian, gay and transgender citizens, Cologne, GERMANY

Population : 1 million

The German city of Cologne has a municipal department for lesbian, gay and transgender citizens (LST office), which deals with policy development, provides information on LGBTI and LGBTI-friendly organisations and offers individual support.

In order to render Cologne a diverse and tolerant German metropolis, the LST office to combat discrimination was established in 2010. The tasks of the office are diverse and different actors of the community co-operate closely. The centre is represented in the StadtAG LST, a city working group for lesbians, and supports its work. The decisions of the LST are taken in the specialist office in the municipal administration. The LST office is in good contact with other municipal services from all over Germany who deal with lesbian, gay and transgender issues. A round table in the Ministry of Health, Emancipation, Care and Age of the State of North Rhine-Westphalia (NRW) with other LST services from NRW is regularly organised. The office is also responsible for the co-ordination of LGBTI (inclusive) policies across all other municipal departments. The cities of Zurich, Madrid and Berlin, for example, offer similar services. Cologne is member of the European Rainbow Cities Network (more information below).

Stadt Köln-Diversity/Lesben, Schwule und Transgender

Kleine Sandkaul 5, 50667 Köln Postfach 10 35 64, 50475 Köln, Germany Telephone: (+49) 221 221-21087 or (+49) 221 / 221-29661 Fax: +49221 / 221-29166 E-mail: LST@stadt-koeln.de

17 May-International Day Against Homophobia, Biphobia and Transphobia (IDAHOT)

Several public events are organised on 17 May, as part of the annual IDAHOT celebrations, including flash mobs, plays, bike (p)rides, and the official raising of the rainbow flag at city halls. In 2014 and 2015 such events were held in, for example, Berlin, Belgrade (Serbia), Budva (Montenegro), numerous cities in the UK, various Italian cities, Madrid and Malaga (Spain), Geneva (Switzerland) and in over 50 cities in the

Netherlands. In Manchester, public officials were present at a theatrical event along with famous drag queens and activists, and in Iceland several local government officials raised the rainbow flag as a symbol of solidarity.

Q Further information http://dayagainsthomophobia.org See also: Annual Report International Day Against Homophobia and Transphobia (2014), IDAHO Committee

Plan and report on mainstreaming equalities, Lanarkshire, SCOTLAND, UK

Population : 316 230

Focus

South Lanarkshire Council in Scotland issued a municipal plan and report on mainstreaming equalities so as to adopt a clear position on diversity. The plan, which ran from 2013 to 2017, covered all grounds for discrimination.

With the plan, the council aimed to develop best practice as a major employer, to eliminate discrimination, harassment and victimisation in all its forms, to advance equality of opportunity for all and to foster good relations across the community.

The plan set out the council's legal duties in respect of equality, and how it plans to work with partners to ensure that the needs of all citizens are met when using municipal services. Sexual orientation and gender identity are explicitly mentioned throughout the report. Specifically, the council aims to eliminate inequalities based on sexual orientation.

> South Lanarkshire Council-Headquarters Almada Street, Hamilton, ML3 0AA, United Kingdom Telephone: (+44) 303 123 1015 E-mail: customer.services@southlanarkshire.gov.uk

Contribution to the visibility of the LGBTI community in public spaces, Amsterdam and Zurich

Population of Amsterdam : 821 752, Zurich : 391 359

Taking advantage of the power of cities to contribute in practice to the visibility of the LGBTI community, Amsterdam and Zurich have set forth initiatives such as monuments and naming of streets and public places after pioneers of LGBTI rights, in order to educate the population and enhance the public's opinion of the LGBTI community.

In Amsterdam the bridge next to the "HomoMonument" is named after Niek Engelschman, who was a Dutch member of the Resistance during the Second World War, and a fighter for gay rights.^{LXXX} In 2015, the Mayor of Zurich unveiled three information panels about Zurich's LGBTI history in the city's Old Town. The three panels remember a time that was often characterised by repression but in which the foundations for the LGBTI movement in Zurich were laid.^{LXXXI}

Nominations from the local LGBTI community to the designated commissions, as well as petitions, can recommend suitable names of LGBTI rights' defenders, so that your cities can implement such visibility initiatives!

Stichting Homomonument Postbus 16458 1001 RN Amsterdam, Netherlands E-mail: info@homomonument.nl Website: http://www.homomonument.nl/ Stadt Zürich Fachstelle für Gleichstellung Shelley Berlowitz Stadthausquai 17 Stadthaus, 8001 Zürich Postfach, 8022 Zürich Telephone: (+41) 44 412 48 68

Focus

20 November–Transgender Day of Remembrance

Public authorities also take part in events on Transgender Day of Remembrance, which is held on 20 November. In Berlin, with the support of the local government, transgender activists and artists from 13 European countries developed a creative campaign to mark some of the spaces in Berlin which have symbolic significance for trans people. A campaign and a "trans map" of Berlin were

developed, a living library and stands were set up for the general public and a commemorative event took place at the Brandenburg Gate, with the participation of members of the city council. In Copenhagen, Helsinki and in various UK, German and Italian cities, local government officials were also involved in or represented at TDoR activities.

Q Further information http://tgeu.org/tag/transgender-day-of-remembrance/ http://tdor.info/2015/10/06/tdor-events-and-locations-2015/

Another way that local and regional governments can show commitment to the protection LGBTI community rights can be by hosting an international LGBTI event. EuroPride, Eurogames and the biannual Outgames have proven to be examples of local commitment to the international cause for promoting LGBTI equality in cities like Riga and Antwerp. Local governments can set a positive example by supporting the organising committee, contributing to the proposals for hosting an international event, hosting a welcome reception or delivering a keynote speech at the event.

> **Q** Further information http://europride2015.tumblr.com/ www.worldoutgames2013.be/

Co-operation between authorities

Co-operation between national, regional and local authorities can be very fruitful for streamlining and promoting LGBTI-inclusive policies. It can guarantee the rights of the LGBTI community through policy exchange, the sharing of experiences and approaches, or the sharing of budget and financial support of bigger cities to smaller ones. The following examples of co-operation have managed to improve the situation for many citizens and can serve as a source of inspiration for your area.

RE.A.DY network, ITALY

In 2006, Rome and Turin city councils launched RE.A.DY, the first National Network of Public Anti-Discrimination Administrations. The network deals with anti-discrimination issues regarding sexual orientation and gender identity in co-operation with many local authorities.

The goals of the network can be summarised as follows:

- identifying, comparing and distributing social inclusion policies for lesbian, gay, bisexual, transsexual and transgender people developed by local authorities;
- spreading good practices throughout the country by informing public administrations engaged in the promotion of the rights of LGBTI people;
- supporting public administrations in the realisation of activities that aim to
 promote and recognise the protection of LGBTI rights through administrative
 acts and regulations.

The means of achieving those goals are nationwide social-awareness campaigns, thematic days, events and sharing of national and European approaches, good practices and experiences. The network has since expanded, numbering up to 102 partners across Italy in 2016: nine regional authorities, 11 provinces, 72 city councils, six municipal districts, three provincial equality bodies and one local government association.^{LXXXIII}

Segreteria nazionale RE.A.DY Via Corte d'Appello, 16, Torino, Italy Telephone: (+39) 11 01124040 Fax: (+39) 11 01124039 E-mail: ready@comune.torino.it

National strategy on improving the quality of life of LGBTI persons, MONTENEGRO

In view of the problematic situation of the LGBTI community in Eastern Europe, the national government of Montenegro drew up a national strategy to improve the quality of life of LGBTI persons. The strategy runs from 2013 until 2018 and specifically names local and regional authorities as partners, in order to increase social acceptance, implement non- discrimination measures and support and involve LGBTI NGOs.

This strategy was created as a systemic response of the Government of Montenegro to resolutely combat all forms of discrimination. In practice, its adoption means the mobilisation of all social actors for greater unity. A strong message of togetherness is sent to the LGBTI community and all LGBTI people, in an effort to improve their status and safety, protect their rights and achieve greater visibility. It is intended to design and execute training programmes for, among other things, representatives of local authorities. The purpose and objectives of this strategy are to eliminate any direct or indirect discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity, reduce homophobia and transphobia in society, continuously promote social acceptance of LGBTI people and improve conditions and quality of life for LGBTI people in Montenegro. The action plan proposed in the strategy includes co-operation between authorities in all areas of community life: health care, education, legislation, sports, media, economy and law enforcement. The initiative is a first very important step for LGBTI inclusion in Montenegro.

Government of Montenegro Ministry for Human and Minority Rights Rimski trg br. 46, 81000 Podgorica, Montenegro E-mail: arhiva@mmp.gov.me

Network Rainbow Cities Network

Internationally, 21 cities work together to develop and implement policies and strategies for LGBTI people. They are represented in the Rainbow Cities Network. Joined together in this informal network, the Rainbow Cities exchange good practices, seek collaboration in projects and share campaign materials. Until the accession of Mexico City in 2015, Rainbow Cities was a European network. Since then, other non-European cities have expressed interest in becoming a member. Policy makers dealing with LGBTI issues in the Rainbow Cities meet annually and remain in contact via a closed mailing list. Furthermore, they summarise their policies and approaches each year in "One Pagers", which are published online. Any city or region with an active LGBTI policy, or the intention to develop one, can become a member of this informal network.

Q Further information www.rainbowcities.com

Safety and security

One of the main issues of the LGBTI community is the recurring incidents of hate crime, as an expression of homophobia and transphobia. The solution to this on a local level is having individuals – public workers, psychologists, police officers etc. – specifically trained to deal with LGBTI related hate crimes and acts of homophobia or transphobia. The following examples demonstrate such solutions and prove that they can lead to a safer community as a whole, the restoration of trust of the LGBTI community towards the authorities and the competences of law-enforcement bodies.

Programme "STOP Homo-Transfobia", Madrid, SPAIN

Population : 3.1 million

Madrid Town Hall supports a programme called STOP Homo-Transfobia, in conjunction with the local NGO CONGAM.^{LXXXVI} The programme promotes the inclusion of the transgender community and specialises in dealing with hate crimes and discriminatory incidents.

The helpline "SOS Homophobia" is directed at LGBTI people who suffer from harassment, stalking, physical and verbal violence or any kind of discrimination based on their sexual orientation and gender identity. In both Madrid and Barcelona there is a specific district attorney's office which specialises in dealing with hate crimes and all kinds of crimes based on the victim's gender identity or sexual orientation.

Recently, the authorities of the City Council of Madrid forced a bus emblazoned with an anti-transgender message off the streets of Madrid. Commissioned by Catholic group Hazte Oir (Make Yourself Heard), the bus was scheduled to go on a nationwide tour of the country's major cities and it is believed that the tour was launched as a response to posters in Northern Spain which promoted inclusion

and acceptance of trans youth. Activists, trade unions, and Madrid City Council united against the bus and the councillor for security referred to it as "the bus of shame" *XXXVII*.

☑ Cogam, Collectivo LGBTI+ de Madrid Telephone: (+34) 91 523 00 70 WhatsApp: (+34) 602 25 22 43 E-mail: informacionIgtb@cogam.es gayinform@cogam.es

Training course by the Dutch "Pink in Blue" LGBTI police network for Bulgarian policemen, BULGARIA

Among many other projects, the GLAS Foundation in Sofia organised a training for Bulgarian police officers by experienced "Pink in Blue" policemen from the Netherlands. Sharing the approaches and experiences of the Dutch specialist police forces, Bulgarian policemen learned how to deal with incidents of homophobia and transphobia and hate crimes.

On 17 September 2015, in Sofia, Bulgaria, the GLAS Foundation together with the Embassy of Kingdom of the Netherlands in Bulgaria organised a round-table panel discussion on the topic of homophobic hate crimes and how the Dutch police network Roze in Blauw is dealing with the issue. Two police officers from the network came to Sofia to meet their Bulgarian colleagues and exchange insights on how to work on similar cases. For many years the local police force of Amsterdam has been operating the Roze in Blauw network for the lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender community.

Their force consists of well-trained policemen and policewomen. During the round table the police officers shared their experience of similar cases, what the working methods of dealing with homophobic hate crimes are, effective mechanisms for support of victims, schemes of data collection and building trust between the police and the LGBTI community. Pieter van Vliet, Deputy Head of Mission, officially opened the discussion. The event was part of GLAS's campaign against homophobic hate crimes. Regional police forces who work on hate crimes thus gained expertise on homophobic and transphobic incidents

✓ Pink in Blue police network Telephone: (+31) 20 559 5385 E-mail: rozeinblauw@amsterdam.politie.nl Contact form on the website: www.glasfoundation.bg

Training modules for the municipal police force, Turin, ITALY

Population : 899 455

In order to train the local police officers in matters of homophobia and transphobia, stereotypes and hate crimes against the LGBTI community, the municipality of Turin offered specific modules designed for the city's municipal police force.

Participants came from the neighbourhood police and investigation sectors, and training focused on homophobia and transphobia, as well as their negative effects on the overall safety in the city. Participants received training in the areas of sexual orientation, gender identity, stereotypes, tackling hate crimes and hate speech and on prejudice and discrimination mechanisms. Training programmes were also designed to encourage acceptance and inclusion of LGBTI police officers in the workplace and show the value of diversity management in the municipal police force. The training modules were also an opportunity to enable local LGBTI associations to become acquainted with the police in order to enable collaboration in specific cases of homophobic/transphobic violence and crime. The municipal police and LGBTI office of the city of Turin jointly take part in the regular meetings of the Regional Observatory against Bullying, joined by the national police, school deans and the regional office of the Italian Ministry for Education.

Comune di Torino Piazza Palazzo di Città, 1, 10122, Torino, Italy Telephone: (+39) 011 011 999 Fax: (+39) 011 011 22390 E-mail: Corpo.PoliziaMunicipale@cert.comune.torino.it

Network Similar examples of local LGBTI police networks

are present in many other cities and countries. One prominent example is the so-called "Pink in Blue" network in the Netherlands. It emphasises the commitment of the police to the protection of the rights of the LGBTI community. Following its success in Amsterdam, many other Dutch local police forces have followed, and Pink in Blue is now a nationwide network.

> **Q Further information** https://www.politie.nl/themas/roze-in-blauw.html

PART VI Recommendations

IMPROVING ACCESS TO SOCIAL RIGHTS AND SERVICES



- Communicate and engage with the LGBTI community when promoting social inclusion! Listen to their needs and act accordingly by establishing LGBTI-friendly social services and by ensuring equal access to social rights such as housing, health care and employment.
- Bear in mind the existence of LGBTI groups are not yet well established or organised, such as those for elderly people, LGBTI refugees, people with an intersex condition and people with disabilities, and draft specific policies to address their particular needs.

RECOGNISING LGBTI RIGHTS IN LOCAL AND REGIONAL LEGISLATION

- Legislation is proof of official recognition! Take the first steps towards the acknowledgement of equal rights for the LGBTI population, such as civil partnerships or same-sex marriages.
- Use every chance to lobby for legislative changes! Write proposals, protocols and action plans, advocate LGBTI-friendly policies and set a strong example with your city of LGBTI inclusion.

RAISING AWARENESS, ENHANCING VISIBILITY OF THE LGBTI COMMUNITY AND MAINSTREAMING THEIR RIGHTS IN POLICY-MAKING PROCESSES

 Education and knowledge are the most crucial weapons against discrimination. Take all necessary steps to raise the awareness of the general public with campaigns and events that promote the visibility of the LGBTI population and its history in our societies.

- Respect the right to freedom of assembly of LGBTI people by ensuring that public events organised by LGBTI people are held securely and in accordance with your country's legislation.
- Publicly condemn hate crimes and all acts of harassment and discrimination, promote respect and mainstream the LGBTI rights in all policy-making processes.
- Establish LGBTI councils and departments in your area to guide and offer help to all stakeholders, to inform the general public and provide them with a frame of reference, thus contributing in practice to diversity and fostering good relations across the local community.

PROMOTING CO-OPERATION BETWEEN AUTHORITIES

- Work in close co-operation with other local, regional and national authorities, offer each other support, exchange experiences and best practices, assist in matters of funding and share your policies and approaches.
- Become informed about existing international networks, strategies, events and celebratory days and make sure to participate with your city.

PROTECTING LGBTI COMMUNITIES AND IMPROVING THEIR SAFETY AND SECURITY

- Give LGBTI citizens a feeling of safety and security by educating professionals on issues of homophobia and transphobia, so that they are better prepared to deal with harassment or other discrimination incidents.
- Restore the trust of your LGBTI community in your law-enforcement bodies by establishing a police network that specialises in hate crimes and is trained to deal with situations of harassment, stalking, physical and verbal violence or any kind of discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity of the victim.

PART VIT Reference texts and further reading

Human Rights and Gender Identity: Best Practice Catalogue

Second Revised Version, December 2016, Ulrika Westerlund, Richard Köhler and TGEU member organisations.

Compendium of good practices on local and regional level policies to combat discrimination on the grounds of sexual orientation and gender identity

Council of Europe, June 2016 : https://rm.coe.int/16806942c5

Council of Europe, Commissioner for Human Rights-Thematic Work LGBTI:

https://www.coe.int/rm/web/commissioner/thematic-work/lgbti

and Report by the Secretary General of the Council of Europe: State of democracy, human rights and the rule of law (2017) Populism - How strong are Europe's checks and balances?

Congress of Local and Regional Authorities, Current Affairs Committee, Report CG/2015(28)9 from 26 March 2015

Guaranteeing lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender (LGBT) people's rights: a responsibility for Europe's towns and regions

FREE & EQUAL Factsheets, United Nations for LGBTI Equality

Factsheet: LGBTI rights, Frequently Asked Questions

The Yogyakarta Principles

The Application of International Human Rights Law in relation to Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity

Publications of the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) on LGBTI:

http://fra.europa.eu/en/theme/lgbti

References to cited initiatives

- I. 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees Universal Declaration of Human Rights (art. 14) European Convention on Human Rights (arts. 2, 3, and 5); Council Regulation EC No 343/2003 of 18 February 2003 establishing the criteria and mechanisms for determining the Member State responsible for examining an asylum application lodged in one of the Member States by a third country national; Council Directive 2004/83/EC of 29 April 2004 on minimum standards for the qualification and status of third country nationals or stateless persons as refugees or as persons who otherwise need international protection and the content of the protection granted
- II. http://belgium.iom.int/myths-facts-and-answers-about-refugees-and-migrants
- III. COE Commissioner for Human Rights-Positions on the Rights of Migrants in an Irregular Situation: https://rm.coe.int/16806db7f5 (download); see also: http://www.coe.int/en/web/commissioner/thematic-work/migration
- IV. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-03-01/italian-villages-reach-out-to-refugees-as-obli
 - vion-fear-mounts; http://citiscope.org/story/2015/italy-struggling-town-looks-refugees-revival
- V. http://www.sprar.it/english
- VI. http://ipc.sabanciuniv.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Engaging-Syrian-Communi- ties-The-Role-of-Local-Government-in-Istanbul_Auveen-Woods-Nihal-Kayal%C4%B1.pdf
- VII. "Turkey: Refugee crisis, ECHO Factsheet," European Commission, Humanitarian Aid and Civil Protection, http://ec.europa.eu/echo/files/aid/countries/factsheets/turkey_syrian_crisis_en.pdf
- VIII. http://www.sultanbeyli.istanbul/haberler/goc-idaresi-anadolu-yakasi-koordinasyon-burosu-hizmetegir-di
- IX. https://rm.coe.int/168058f6b8
- X. https://www.gdansk.pl/download/2016-12/82848.pdf
- XI. https://www.tag24.de/nachrichten/dresden-quartiert-die-meisten-fluechtlinge-wohnungen-einsachsen-57616
- XII. https://wcd.coe.int/ViewDoc.jsp?p=&id=2372185&Site=COE&direct=true
- XIII. www.google.fr/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&src=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0ahUKEwi04PeunPnTA hWKPxoKHb3WAI4QFggpMAA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fmedia.strasbourg.eu%2Falfresco%2Fd% 2Fa%2Fworkspace%2FSpacesStore%2F3dede2c5-de91-4ef5-9951-41ff74025c31%2FVADEME CUM-%2520ACCUEILLIR%2520LES%2520REFUGIES%2520AVEC%2520DIGNITE.pdf&usg=AFQjCN HMQVg2cHU6ZoCHwiKIlhShMm_klw
- XIV. www.amsterdam.nl/immigratie/vluchtelingen/information-for/interviews-with/immigrant/
- XV. http://www.en.strasbourg.eu/news/220/15/Welcoming-refugees-with-dignity/
- XVI. http://www.bbc.com/news/in-pictures-37289713 http://impakter.com/what-to-do-with-refugees-the-italian-model/

Human rights handbook for Local and regional authorities

- XVII. http://www.parismatch.com/Actu/Societe/Peyrelevade-un-village-francais-migrants-825323; http:// tempsreel.nouvelobs.com/l-obs-du-soir/20150907.0BS5415/les-refugies-ont-vraiment-dyna-mise-levillage.html XVIII. http://www.courrierinternational.com/article/france-charmant-village-accueille-migrants ΧΙΧ https://rm.coe.int/168058f6b8 XX. http://www.dw.com/en/siemens-to-tap-refugee-talent-via-integration-program/a-18749638 http://pip-eu.coe.int/documents/6374912/6911360/Case+Study_Siemens_traineeships.pdf/baa62f8a-211c-44ff-9c7e-c9d1d2c55965 https://rm.coe.int/168058f6b8 XXI. http://pip-eu.coe.int/documents/6374912/6911360/Case+Study_Siemens_traineeships.pdf/baa62f8a-211c-44ff-9c7e-c9d1d2c55965 https://rm.coe.int/168058f6b8 https://www.siemens.com/press/en/feature/2016/corporate/2016-09-refugees-at-siemens.php; https://www.siemens.com/global/en/home/company/jobs/life-at-siemens/refugee-internships.html XXII. http://pjp-eu.coe.int/en/web/c4i XXIII. https://rm.coe.int/168058f6b8 https://www.ne.ch/medias/Pages/151006_Projet-AGRIV-un-partenariat-entre-l%27Etat-et-le-mondede-l%27agriculture-du-canton-de-Neuch%C3%A2tel-.aspx https://www.amsterdam.nl/burgerzaken/immigratie/ XXIV. XXV. http://www.eurocities.eu/ https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2016/mar/02/germany-opens-doors-yazidi-women-XXVI. children-northern-irag-enslaved-isis XXVII Congress report CG32(2017)07 of the Current Affairs Committee https://rm.coe.int/16806fe485 XXVIII https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2016/06/german-village-helping-yazidi-women-rapedisil-160621083203597.html?utm_source=Al+Jazeera+English+Newsletter+%7C+Weeklv&utm campaign=a70d5efd2fw XXIX. www.baden-wuerttemberg.de/de/service/presse/pressemitteilung/pid/baden-wuerttemberg-begruesstkanadisches-sonderkontingent-fuer-schutzbeduerftige-frauen-aus-dem-irak/ XXX. https://becomingadult.net/about-becoming-adult/ XXXI. www.after18.org.uk/activities/ XXXII. www.after18.org.uk/category/events/ XXXIII. https://www.ortenaukreis.de/Th%C3%A8mes/L-arrondissement-administration/Lacoop%C3%A9ration-transfrontali%C3%A8re/L-Eurodistrict XXXIV. https://multeciler.org.tr/eng/refugees-education-centre/ XXXV. http://ipc.sabanciuniv.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Engaging-Syrian-Communities-The-Role-of-Local-Government-in-Istanbul_Auveen-Woods-Nihal-Kayal%C4%B1.pdfhttps://www. athensopenschools.gr/ XXXVI. www.athensopenschools.gr/ XXXVII. http://www.eu-startups.com/2015/10/funzi-launches-mobile-information-and-learning-service-forasylum-seekers-in-europe/ https://sputniknews.com/europe/201601151033198979-finnish-mobileapp-refugee-help-education/ www.espooinnovationgarden.fi/en/espoo-innovation-garden/stories/right-learning-in-the-right-placeat-the-right-time XXXVIII. www.congress-intercultural.eu/en/theme/24-communication-and-anti-rumour-campaigns.html XXXIX. https://pjp-eu.coe.int/documents/6374912/0/ Prems+079615+GBRFinal+2587+CitiesFreeRumours+WEB+21x21.pdf/c01ea15a-0195-494f-820f-
 - Prems+079615+GBRFinal+2587+CitiesFreeRumours+WEB+21x21.pdf/c01ea15a-0195-4941 00ada611f01fhttps://rm.coe.int/1680591c8d

- XL. https://www.coe.int/en/web/interculturalcities/-/don-t-feed-the-rumour-1, https://www.coe.int/en/ web/interculturalcities/-/don-t-feed-the-rumour-2
- XLI. https://rm.coe.int/1680591c8d
- XLII. www.coe.int/en/web/interculturalcities/-/don-t-feed-the-rumour-1
- XLIII. www.siceurope.eu/sic-themes/migration/do-not-feed-rumor-how-amadora-city-council-challengingstereotypes-against
- XLIV. Report Evaluation of the Intercultural Cities Program, January 2015 https://rm.coe.int/1680307e66
- XLV. https://www.awakeningphoto.com/about
- XLVI. https://rm.coe.int/1680720407
- XLVII. www.mduls.gov.rs/doc/dokumenta/Zakon%200%20lokalnoj%20samoupravi.pdf Zakon o lokalnoj samoupravi, Službeni glasnik Republike Srbije
- XLVIII. [Law on Local Self-Government] 129/2007, Article 98,
- XLIX. https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1051168/1226_1370359982_102083.pdf
- L. http://cloud2.snappages.com/ecc3fa83da15cf423fe3aaa342f545fa355b24f3/Seminar%20 report_241013.pdf
- Ll. http://goodpracticeroma.ppa.coe.int/en/node/156
- LII. http://goodpracticeroma.ppa.coe.int/en/node/153
- LIII. http://goodpracticeroma.ppa.coe.int/en/node/380
- LIV. https://observatory.sustainablegreece2020.com/en/practice/iatrokoinwniko-kentro-roma-aliberioykentro-sthrikshs-roma-a.752.html
- LV. www.integrazionemigranti.gov.it/Normativa/Documents/Servizi%20Essenziali/Salute%20senza%20 esclusione.pdf, Study on Mobility, Migration and Destitution in the European Union (page207)
- LVI. http://goodpracticeroma.ppa.coe.int/en/node/305
- LVII. https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Europe/2016/0509/In-Central-Europe-one-town-offers-newlessons-in-fighting-age-old-racism
- LVIII. http://www.sintiundroma.de/
- LIX. http://www.sintiundroma.de/en/centre/about-us.html
- LX. http://stm.baden-wuerttemberg.de/de/themen/sinti-und-roma/
- LXI. http://ajuntament.barcelona.cat/dretssocials/sites/default/files/arxius-documents/EstrategiaGITANO_ DINA4_web.pdf
- LXII. Discrimination on grounds of sexual orientation and gender identity in Europe, Council of Europe, September 2011, p.129-132: https://www.coe.int/t/commissioner/source/lgbt/lgbtstudy2011_en.pdf Definition of 'intersex' from World Health Organisation, "Genetic components of Sex and Gender". See also Federal Anti-Discrimination Agency, Benachteiligung von TransPersonen, insbesondere im Arbeitsleben, Berlin, 2010, p. 11.
- LXIII. https://unfe.org/system/unfe-65-Intersex_Factsheet_ENGLISH.pdf Factsheet Intersex-FREE & EQUAL, United Nations for LGBTI Equality
- LXIV. http://yogyakartaprinciples.org/introduction/ Definition based on the Yogyakarta Principles on the Application of International Human Rights Law in relation https://www.europewatchdog.info/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/LGBTStudy2011_en.pdf Discrimination on grounds of sexual orientation and gender identity in Europe 2nd edition, Council of Europe, September 2011
- LXV. www.unfe.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/LGBT-Rights-FAQs.pdf
- LXVI. https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/intelligence-report/2011/10-anti-gay-myths-debunked
- LXVII. Articles 2(1) and 26 ICCPR. Article 2(2) ICESCR.
- LXVIII. Non-discrimination clause of the CEDAW; Art. 2 CRC.

- LXIX. The European Court of Human Rights confirmed in 1999 that sexual orientation is a discrimination ground covered by Article 14 of the Convention; the Council of Europe Committee of Ministers adopted a Recommendation on measures to combat discrimination on grounds of sexual orientation or gender identity; Article 21.1 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union.
- LXX. www.bbc.com/news/magazine-26554710
- LXXI. http://cdn.f1000.com/posters/docs/1691
- LXXII. https://rm.coe.int/16806942c5
- LXXIII. https://www.brighton-hove.gov.uk/content/housing/general-housing/housing-strategy-2015
- LXXIV. http://transexualia.org/socio-laboral/
- LXXV. www.comune.torino.it/regolamenti/337/337.htm www.comune.torino.it/anagrafe/unionicivili.htm
- LXXVI. See: Intervention by Turgay Bayandir during the workshop on Good Practices for LGBTI Activists on Engaging with Local and Regional Authorities, at ILGA-Europe's Annual Conference in Athens, 28-31 October 2015.
- LXXVII. Apart from Germany, same-sex marriage is also recognised in the following Council of Europe member-states: Netherlands, Belgium, Spain, Norway, Sweden, Portugal, Iceland, Denmark, France, UK, Luxembourg, Finland and Ireland.

http://ceoworld.biz/2015/11/23/list-of-countries-where-same-sex-marriage-is-legal/

- LXXVIII. https://www.amsterdam.nl/bestuur-organisatie/organisatie/sociaal/onderwijs-jeugd-zorg/diversiteit/ roze-agenda-2015/#h2ca0fc5c-e624-4451-af1e-fc98ae6fbcb4
- LXXIX. www.southlanarkshire.gov.uk/info/200200/equality_in_employment/592/equal_opportunities_and_diversity
- LXXX. https://www.openstreetmap.org/way/38300088
- LXXXI. https://www.stadt-zuerich.ch/prd/de/index/gleichstellung/themen/sexuelle_orientierung_ geschlechtsidentitaet/infotafel_brunngasse.html
- LXXXII. http://www.comune.torino.it/politichedigenere/lgbt/lgbt_reti/lgbt_ready/ http://www.comune.torino. it/

see also: E-mail correspondence with Eufemio Gianluca Truppa, Servizio LGBT, city of Turin, 1 February 2016.

- LXXXIII. https://rm.coe.int/16806942c5
- LXXXIV. https://rm.coe.int/16801e8db7
- LXXXV. www.google.fr/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&src=s&source=web&cd=2&ved=0ahUKEwj1nLTy4O_UAhX HORoKHcE9BRAQFggsMAE&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.mrt.gov.me%2FResourceManager%2F FileDownload.aspx%3Frid%3D154247%26rType%3D2%26file%3D130509%2520-%2520 EN%2520-%2520LGBT%2520Action%2520Plan%25202013.pdf&usg=AFQjCNHZDlx-fskRj4yolLu mukFWpd-UTA
- LXXXVI. www.cogam.es/stop-lgtbfobia/
- LXXXVII. http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-39125187; https://twitter.com/logotv/
- LXXXVIII. http://www.comune.torino.it/politichedigenere/bm~doc/spazio_pubblico_2011-04.pdf Information provided by the City of Turin

Refugees - Asylum Seekers Migrants - IDPs Roma and Travellers - LGBTI

Today, no one disputes the role of local and regional authorities as frontline actors in the protection of human rights. But how can we make human rights a tangible reality, as close as possible to the people?

For several years, the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe has been promoting human rights during its regular visits to monitor the implementation of the European Charter of Local Self-Government. This *Human rights handbook for local and regional authorities* is part of this approach and is a practical tool for local and regional elected officials, but also for staff of territorial administrations.

It emphasizes the right to non-discrimination paying particular attention to three categories of people: refugees, asylum seekers, migrants and internally displaced persons (IDPs); Roma and Travellers; LGBTI persons.

Developed with the support of the Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights and the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, this Handbook presents examples of initiatives implemented by local and regional authorities and provides contact details for each of them. The objective is to highlight the concrete implementation of human rights and to facilitate the exchange of experiences between local and regional elected authorities.

www.coe.int/congress-human-rights congress.monitoring@coe.int

www.coe.int

The Council of Europe is the continent's leading human rights organisation. It comprises 47 member States, including all members of the European Union. The Congress of Local and Regional Authorities is an institution of the Council of Europe, responsible for strengthening local and regional democracy in its 47 member States. Composed of two chambers – the Chamber of Local Authorities and the Chamber of Regions – and three committees, it brings together 648 elected officials representing more than 150 000 local and regional authorities.



ENG

The Congress Le Congrès



